

WISH Community School (TK-8) Family Handbook 2025-2026

TK-5 Main Entrance on Emerson Avenue

6550 W. 80th Street

Los Angeles, CA 90045

Office Telephone: 310-642-9474 Office Fax: 310-665-2914

6-8 Westchester Learning Complex

7400 W. Manchester Ave. Los Angeles, CA 90045

Office Telephone: 310-410-9940 Office Fax: 310-665-2914

www.wishcharter.org

Table of Contents

G	ENERAL INFORMATION	5	į
	ABOUT THE WISH CHARTER FAMILY HANDBOOK	5	;
	ABOUT CHARTER SCHOOLS	6	ì
	ABOUT WISH CHARTER	7	7
	CORE ELEMENTS OF THE WISH MODEL	7	7
	WISH CHARTER SCHOOL AS A RESEARCH TO PRACTICE SITE	8	3
	Nondiscrimination Statement	9)
	School Site Council ("SSC")	11	
	School Calendar.	11	
	School Hours	.11	
	GETTING TO AND FROM SCHOOL	14	Ļ
	Party Invitations and Celebrations.	17	,
	Custody Matters	17	,
	LOST AND FOUND.	18	3
	Office Hours	18	3
	Messages/Items to Students	18	3
	Office Phone Usage	18	3
	PLANNED ACTIVITIES/EVENTS.	18	3
	Registration	_	
	ROOM PARENTS AND PARENT LIAISONS	19)
	School Tours	19)
	Student Records, including Records Challenges and Directory Information	19)
	Record Maintenance & Destruction	23	3
	Visits		
	Home/School Communication	25	,
	COMMUNICATION WITH THE WISH COMMUNITY	26	ì
	Parent and Family Engagement Policy	28	3
	WISH Community Association ("WCA")	28	ß
	How WCA Supports WISH Charter		
	How You Can Get Involved.	31	
S	UDENT HEALTH, SAFETY, & WELLNESS	35	;
	Surveys About Personal Beliefs		
	CHILD ABUSE	35	;
	Contagious or Infectious Disease and Head Lice	36	ì
	EMERGENCY MEDICAL CARE		
	Human Trafficking Prevention		
	ILLNESS	36	ì
	Immunizations	37	,
	Medical Emergencies	38	3

	Medical-Non Emergencies	.39
	Oral Health Assessment	39
	Physical Examinations and Right to Refuse	39
	Pregnant and Parenting Students	. 39
	Administration of Medications at School.	40
	Social-Emotional Counseling/Mental Health Services.	.41
	Suicide Prevention	.43
	Dangers of Synthetic Drugs	.44
	Safe Storage of Firearms	45
	Smoke-Free Schools	46
	SITE EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS.	46
	SAFE SCHOOL PLAN	.47
	Bathrooms	.48
	EMERGENCY CONTACT INFORMATION.	48
	Lunch Program	.48
	Snacks	50
	School Bus and Passenger Safety	51
	Security	51
	YARD SUPERVISION.	.51
N;	STRUCTIONAL PROGRAM	51
	LATE ASSIGNMENT POLICY	.51
	ACADEMIC INTEGRITY POLICY	. 52
	Animal Dissections	.53
	Availability of Prospectus	. 53
	Sexual Health Education	53
	CLASS AND ADVISORY ASSIGNMENTS	54
	FIELD TRIPS	.55
	Homework	55
	STUDENT SUCCESS AND PROGRESS TEAM ("SSPT")	. 57
	Library	57
	Family Teacher Communications.	57
	Morning Procedures	.57
	Physical Education	.58
	Report Cards	.58
	STATE TESTING.	.58
	Teacher Qualification Information	58
	TEAM MEETINGS	.59
	INDEPENDENT STUDY	.59
SP	ECIAL POPULATIONS	61
	Section 504 Diamo	61

Special Education Services	61
Education of Foster and Mobile Youth	61
Education of Homeless Children and Youth	67
English Learners	70
GATE (GIFTED AND TALENTED EDUCATION)	71
AFTER SCHOOL PROGRAMS – CHILDCARE, ENRICHMENT & SPORTS	71
West LA Extended Day (TK-5)	71
Westchester Recreation Center (TK-8)	71
EVOLUTION SPORTS/ATHLETICS (TK-8)	72
Sudden Cardiac Arrest Prevention and Automated External Defibrillators	72
Concussion/Head Injuries	72
Opioid Information Sheet	73
GAP (TK-K)	73
Great Opportunity to Achieve Learning ("GOAL") (6-8)	73
Leadership And Character-Building Programs	73
COMMUNITY SERVICE PROGRAMS	75
School-Wide Events	75
Special Events Or Projects Per Grade	75
Special Schoolwide Events	76
WCA EVENTS	76
Work Permits	77
CONDUCT EXPECTATIONS AND DISCIPLINE	77
School Attendance Policy	77
Dress Code Policy	88
Cellular Telephones & Private Electronic Devices	90
Lost or Damaged School Property	91
Playground Rules	92
Prohibited Items	92
Student Expectations	93
Social Media Guidelines and Policy	93
A WISH Community Approach to Digital Citizenship - Social Media Guidelines and Policy	95
Family Partnerships and Communication	95
Purpose of WISH Social Media Groups	95
Group Norms and Monitoring	95
Enforcement of Group Norms	96
Addressing Concerns - Follow WISH Complaint Procedures	96
Digital Citizenship Guidelines for Parents	96
Professional Communication Standards	97
Privacy and Moderation	97
Approach to Digital Citizenship	97

DISCIPLINE POLICY: SCHOOL-WIDE POSITIVE BEHAVIOR INTERVENTION AND SUPPORT	98
RESPONSIBILITIES PERTAINING TO SCHOOL-WIDE DISCIPLINE POLICY	. 103
Student Searches	103
Suspension and Expulsion Policy and Procedures	104
Procedures	106
Suspension Procedure	112
Authority to Expel	113
Expulsion Procedures	113
Special Procedures for Expulsion Hearings Involving Sexual Assault or Battery Offenses	i. 114
Professional Boundaries: Staff/Student Interaction Policy	. 122
PROCEDURES FOR RESOLVING CONFLICTS	127
General Complaint Procedure	127
Uniform Complaint Procedure ("UCP")	. 128
Uniform Complaint Procedure Form	133
Title IX Policy Prohibiting Discrimination On The Basis Of Sex	. 135
Title IX Sex Discrimination And Harassment Complaint Form	. 147
Harassment, Intimidation, Discrimination, And Bullying Policy	148
Harassment, Intimidation, Discrimination & Bullying Complaint Form	155

GENERAL INFORMATION

About The WISH Charter Family Handbook

WISH Community School ("WISH," or "Charter School," or "School") is a free public independent charter school authorized by the Los Angeles Unified School District ("LAUSD" or "District"). California state law governs the basic operation of public schools. The purpose of the WISH Community School Family Handbook ("Handbook") is to provide annual notices to parents/guardians, as well as to inform parents/guardians of the opportunities and protections to which they are entitled. WISH supplies families with this annual notification via the Handbook at the beginning of each school year, and to new families if they enter the school later during the year.

The Handbook is published annually, and contains important information about the school, as well as policies and procedures that are designed to ensure that the school functions as an effective learning community. Thus, it is important that all members of

the learning community – students, teachers, parents, staff, and administrators – understand the expectations of each.

All registered families indicate their willingness to be governed by the Handbook by annually signing a written statement to that effect. The Administration reserves the right to amend the Handbook at any time for just cause. Parents/Guardians of WISH students will be notified of the changes, in writing, in a timely manner.

If you have questions, which are not answered in the Handbook, please call the WISH Office at (310) 642-9474 [TK-5]; (310) 410-9940 [6-8] or visit our website at www.wishcharter.org.

About Charter Schools

Charter schools are public schools that have a specific mission or purpose. Individuals or groups of parents, professionals, or community members can create charter schools. These schools can be independent from typical school district and state regulations, although they must follow all laws applicable to charter schools such as those prohibiting discrimination on the basis of race, creed or disability. In exchange for increased flexibility and autonomy, charter schools must show that their students meet or exceed high academic standards. All charter schools in California must participate in statewide testing for academic achievement.

As public schools, charter schools may not charge tuition. They receive the same funding from state and federal governments as other public schools. Each charter school has a charter petition, which describes the school's goals, curriculum, governance structure, employee qualifications and benefits, and other characteristics of the school. The charter petition functions as a contract between the school and the school district, which approves it. Charters are typically granted for a period of five (5) years, after which they must be reviewed for renewal.

As a charter school, WISH is a public school of choice. As called for in California Education Code section 47605, a charter school shall admit all pupils who wish to attend the charter school. In order to achieve WISH's goal of a student community that mirrors the racial and economic diversity of our community, it intends to conduct an intensive recruitment process that reaches out to all families.

WISH does not charge tuition and does not discriminate against any pupil on the basis of ethnicity, national origin, gender, religion, disability or any other characteristic that is contained in the definition of hate crimes in the California Penal Code. WISH is open to all residents of California and welcomes all students.

If the number of students who wish to attend WISH exceeds the school's capacity, then attendance (except for existing students) is determined by a public random drawing in accordance with WISH's Charter. If a lottery is to be held, it shall follow the guidelines as set forth in WISH's Charter.

The random public lottery determines an applicant's enrollment and/or waitlist status. Those who apply after the lottery deadline are added to the end of the lottery waitlist in the order they are received. Offers for openings are made in waitlist number order until the spots are filled or the waitlist is exhausted.

About WISH Charter

History

WISH opened in the fall of 2010 as an inclusive free public independent charter school authorized by the LAUSD with grades TK-3. As of 2017, WISH Community School is TK-8.

Mission

The WISH mission is to maximize every scholar's learning potential within an atmosphere of caring and belonging.

Philosophy

The WISH instructional philosophy rests upon the concepts of hands-on learning. meaningful instructional activities, systematic instruction, and a collaborative group of professionals working together to make the learning environment exciting for students. Evidence-based teaching strategies are tailored to meet individual development.

WISH is modeled after the award-winning CHIME Charter Elementary School in Woodland Hills, which received the distinction of "Charter School of the Year" by the US Department of Education in 2005. In April of 2013, WISH was named a SWIFT Knowledge Development Site by the University of Kansas due to exemplary work implementing our core tenets – one of only six (6) schools in the US selected for this auspicious designation. WISH has also been asked to host "Promising Practices" seminars for district schools by the LAUSD.

Core Elements of the WISH Model

- **Optimal Class Size:** All Transitional Kindergarten and Kindergarten classrooms have approximately 23 students. First and Second grade classrooms have 24 students and Third through Fifth grade classrooms have approximately 26 students. Middle School classes (grades 6 through 8) have approximately 30 students. High School classes have approximately 25-30 students.
- Collaboration and Co-teaching: Highly qualified, credentialed educators are partners in planning, teaching, and assessing each child. In addition to classroom teachers, teaching specialists support each grade level and move between classrooms to enrich learning opportunities. Music, Art, PE, technology, Spanish (6-8) and specialty teachers utilize a co-teaching model to increase adult to student ratios, provide tailored instruction, and demonstrate best practices for all scholars. Each staff member participates in a 15-minute debriefing session

three days a week. At this time, staff members reflect on the day and share a success, challenge, and action plan for serving children better.

- **Differentiated Instruction:** WISH empowers and inspires learners to reach their highest potential. With an emphasis on academic achievement using a variety of modalities, developing character, building technology skills, and a deep understanding of the world, WISH prepares students to be leaders.
- Family Partnerships: The WISH Community Association ("WCA") is comprised of parents, students, teachers, staff members, and community members. Working together, we have built an incredible public school that is responsive to each student we serve. Volunteers are central to the success of WISH. The partnerships built with families have led to a thriving and nurturing environment for children.
- All Students Growing and Thriving: Each class builds a strong, inclusive community together! Each summer teachers attend professional development institutes on gifted and talented education, technology, and differentiated instruction. Important academic, social, and ethical skills and attitudes are developed when students with various strengths, needs, and backgrounds learn together.
- Affiliation with Loyola Marymount University's ("LMU" or "University") School of Education: WISH has an affiliation with the LMU School of Education that provides the ability to collaborate, continually study, and improve the instructional model at WISH while maintaining "best practices." LMU's nationally recognized School of Education is located in close proximity to the WISH campus.

WISH Charter School as a Research to Practice Site

WISH was developed as a model of best practices in education. It is being operated by the school site administrator, faculty, and staff members. Oversight is provided by the WISH Board of Directors and it is affiliated with LMU's school of education. WISH serves as a laboratory and demonstration site for preparing teachers and other educators.

Partnership activities may include:

- University faculty involved in school governance, design of the curriculum, and are available to consult with classroom teachers and other staff.
- University students from many fields participate in the classrooms. In addition to providing extra help for classroom staff, these students will enrich the program by bringing in new ideas and expertise.
- University personnel assist with grant writing and development efforts, to obtain

resources that support the School's mission.

Some aspects of a laboratory school require special understanding by parents. A laboratory school serves as a place where University students can learn and practice their skills as educators, with modeling and guidance of experienced teachers and staff. It is important to remember that these students are learning. While they should be (and usually are) well prepared for their assignments, they will not perform perfectly or demonstrate best practice in every instance. Parents should be assured however, that teachers and staff have the welfare of the students as their top priority and will always assure that students are safe and well served. Moreover, most parents and teachers find that University students are a great help in the classroom, and that they often contribute by bringing in current practices that are informative for the teachers and staff, and beneficial to the students.

Parents are urged to communicate directly with their student's teacher(s) if they have questions about University students. The University students themselves may be unsure of how to answer questions or may lack the background knowledge needed to respond to parent concerns.

Nondiscrimination Statement

The Charter School does not discriminate against any person on the basis of actual or perceived disability, gender, gender identity, gender expression, nationality, race or ethnicity, immigration status, religion, religious affiliation, sexual orientation, pregnancy, or any other characteristic that is contained in the definition of hate crimes in the California Penal Code.

The Charter School Board of Directors shall not refuse to approve the use or prohibit the use of any textbook, instructional material, supplemental instructional material, or other curriculum for classroom instruction or any book or other resource in a school library on the basis that it includes a study of the role and contributions of Native Americans, African Americans, Latino Americans, Asian Americans, Pacific Islanders, European Americans, LGBTQ+ Americans, persons with disabilities, or members of other ethnic, cultural, religious, or socioeconomic status groups. The Charter School Board of Directors shall not adopt or approve the use of any textbook, instructional material, supplemental instructional material, or curriculum for classroom instruction if the use of such would subject a student to unlawful discrimination pursuant to Education Code section 220.

The Charter School adheres to all provisions of federal law related to students with disabilities, including, but not limited to, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 ("ADA"), and the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 ("IDEIA").

The Charter School does not discourage students from enrolling or seeking to enroll in the Charter School for any reason, including, but not limited to, academic performance, disability, neglect or delinquency, English proficiency, for being homeless or a

foster/mobile youth, economic disadvantage, nationality, race, ethnicity, or sexual orientation. Charter School shall not encourage a student currently attending Charter School to disenroll or transfer to another school based on any of the aforementioned reasons except in cases of expulsion and suspension or involuntary removal in accordance with the Charter School's charter and relevant policies.

The Charter School does not request nor require student records prior to a student's enrollment.

The Charter School shall provide a copy of the California Department of Education Complaint Notice and Form to any parent, guardian, or student over the age of 18 at the following times: (1) when a parent, guardian, or student over of the age of 18 inquires about enrollment; (2) before conducting an enrollment lottery; and (3) before disenrollment of a student.

The Charter School is committed to providing an educational atmosphere that is free of unlawful harassment under Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 (sex); Titles IV, VI, and VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (race, color, or national origin); The Age Discrimination Act of 1975; the IDEIA; and Section 504 and Title II of the ADA (mental or physical disability). Charter School also prohibits sexual harassment, including cyber sexual bullying, and harassment based upon pregnancy, childbirth or related medical conditions, race, religion, religious affiliation, creed, color, immigration status, gender, gender identity, gender expression, national origin or ancestry, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, age, sexual orientation, or any other basis protected by federal, state, local law, ordinance or regulation.

Charter School does not condone or tolerate harassment of any type, including discrimination, intimidation, or bullying, including cyber sexual bullying, by any employee, independent contractor or other person with which Charter School does business, or any other individual, student, or volunteer. This applies to all employees, students, or volunteers and relationships, regardless of position or gender.

Pursuant to California law and the California Attorney General's guidance to K-12 schools in responding to immigration issues ("Guidance"), Charter School provides equal access to free public education, regardless of a student's or their parent's or guardian's immigration status or religious beliefs. The complete Guidance, including Appendix G – Know Your Rights can be reviewed via the following link: https://oag.ca.gov/sites/all/files/agweb/pdfs/bcj/school-guidance-model-k12.pdf

Charter School will promptly and thoroughly investigate any complaint of harassment and take appropriate corrective action, if warranted. If it is determined that the potential harassment falls under Title IX, we will proceed with our Title IX Grievance Procedures (refer to Appendix A). Inquiries, complaints, or grievances regarding harassment that do not qualify as Title IX, should be directed to the Charter School Uniform Complaint Procedures ("UCP") Compliance Officer:

Jennie Brook

HR & Finance Manager 6550 W. 80th Street, Los Angeles, California 90045 310-642-9474

The lack of English language skills will not be a barrier to admission or participation in Charter School's programs or activities. Charter School prohibits retaliation against anyone who files a complaint or who participates or refuses to participate in a complaint investigation.

School Site Council ("SSC")

All families/guardians of enrolled students are welcome to attend SSC meetings. The SSC creates the single plan for student achievement grounded in school data from a variety of sources. The school site council has four (4) committees. These include: Culture and Climate, Special Education, GATE, and English Language Learner/ELAC which are comprised of teachers and parents of students who fall into those groups. The committees review school data and develop goals and actions to achieve the goals for students who are English Language Learners, socioeconomically disadvantaged and students who are at risk for school failure. Meetings feature updates on progress towards goals, action towards implementation, funds spent to meet goals and areas of further need. The members of SSC are elected by the community and serve a two (2) year term.

School Calendar

See the School website at www.wishcharter.org for the most up to date calendar.

School Hours

Daily Schedule – WISH Elementary

Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday & Friday

7:00-8:05	Morning Care Program (WestLA)
7:30-8:30	Teacher/staff planning, collaboration & professional development
8:05-8:30	Supervision provided on play yards
8:30-2:55	Instructional Day for Grades 1-3
8:30-3:05	Instructional Day for Grades 4-5
8:45-2:00	Instructional Day for TK/Kindergarten
End of day-6:00pm Care)	After-school Care Program (West LA Extended Day After-School

Minimum Day Schedule – WISH Elementary

Thursday

7:00-8:30	Morning Care Program (WISH))
7:30-8:30	Teacher/staff planning, collaboration & professional development
8:05-8:30	Supervision provided on play yards
8:30-1:45	Instructional Day for Grades 1-3
8:30-1:55	Instructional Day for Grades 4-5
8:45-2:00	Instructional Day for Transitional Kindergarten and Kindergarten
End of day-6:00pm Care*)	After-school Care Program (West LA Extended Day After-School

^{*}Enrichment classes are available after school upon enrollment with specialty instructors.

Students may be dropped off at 8:05 am and supervision will be provided. Additionally, supervision will be provided through the GAP program from 2:00-3:00 pm for TK/Kindergarten students who have an older sibling at WISH.

Daily Schedule – WISH Middle

Monday, Wednesday, and Friday

7:00-7:30	G.O.A.L. (Supervised study hall every day)
7:30-7:52	Student supervision provided in quad
7:30-8:00	Teacher/staff planning

Middle School - Regular Day				
(Monday, Wednesday, Friday)				
Dismissal at 3:00pm				
Period	Time	Length		
Advisory	8:00am - 8:30am	30 min		
Period 1/2	8:35am - 9:55am	80min		
Period 3/4	10:00am-11:20am	80 min		
Nutrition	11:20am - 11:30am	10 min		
Period 5/6	11:35am - 1:00pm	85 min		
Lunch	1:00pm - 1:35pm	35 min		
Period 7/8	1:40pm - 3:00pm	80 min		

3:30-5:00	G.O.A.L. (Homework support for the first hour with enrichment afterwards every day)
3:30-4:00	Office Hours on Wednesdays

<u>Tuesday</u>

Student supervision provided in quad 7:30-7:52

7:30-8:00 Teacher/staff planning

Middle School - Regular Day			
Tuesday ONLY			
Dismissal at 3:00pm			
Period	Time		
Advisory	8:00am - 8:30am		
Period 2	8:35am - 9:55am		
Nutrition	9:55am-10:05am		
Period 4	10:10am - 11:30am		
Period 6	11:35am - 1:00pm		
Lunch	1:00pm - 1:35pm		
Period 8	1:40pm - 3:00pm		

G.O.A.L. (Homework support for the first hour with enrichment 3:15-5:00

afterwards every day)

<u>Minimum Day Schedule – WISH Middle</u>

Thursday

7:00-7:30	G.O.A.L.	(Supervised	study hal	l every of	day)
		(,

Student supervision provided in quad 7:30-7:52

Teacher/staff planning 7:30-8:00

Middle School- Early Dismissal Thursday			
Dismissal at 1:26pm			
Period	Time	Length	
Period 8	8:00am-8:30am	30 Mins	
Period 1	8:35am-9:04am	29 Mins	
Period 2	9:09am-9:38am	29 Mins	
Period 3	9:43am-10:12am	29 Mins	
Period 4	10:07am-10:46am	29 Mins	

Snunch	10:46am-11:16am	30 Mins
Period 5	11:21am-11:56am	34 Mins
Period 6	12:01pm-12:36pm	35 Mins
Period 7	12:41pm-1:26pm	45 Mins

1:45-5:00 G.O.A.L. (Homework support for the first hour with enrichment afterwards every day)

Getting To And From School

Arrival

TK-5: If students need to arrive before 8:05 am, then morning supervision is available through WISH Elementary. If you would like to use our valet service, this will be set up on Emerson Avenue for curb drop off. We will staff this area to assist your child in exiting the vehicle swiftly and entering the campus safely. Families are welcome to walk their children in daily. Please say goodbye at the "goodbye zone" area outside the main gate. Students who are not enrolled in the WISH before care program for the morning, may be dropped off starting at 8:05 am.

6-8: Please use our valet system to drop your child off at the curb on Park Hill Drive between 7:30 a.m. and 8:00 a.m. Your child will then use the sidewalk to walk through the Park Hill Parking Lot and enter through the WISH Middle Main Entrance.

Late Arrival

TK-5: If your child arrives late, please direct your child to the office to sign in. This is necessary to ensure that we have accurate attendance records and that students arrive safely. They will be signed into the "late arrivals" notebook by a office staff member and obtain a late slip for them to give to their teacher. The child will walk to his/her classroom and give their late slip to their teacher.

6-8: If your child arrives between the times of 8:00-8:15 a.m., they will walk directly to their first class where their teacher will mark them tardy. If your child arrives after 8:30 a.m., they will enter campus through the Westchester Learning Complex ("WLC") Main Entrance located on Manchester Avenue and Hastings Avenue. Here, students will sign in at the WLC Main Office, walk to the WISH Main Office (Room E8) to receive a tardy pass, and then go to class

Dismissal

After school, valet service will be available to all grades with the collection schedule as below. Please pick your child(ren) up at the curb on Emerson Avenue (TK-5) or Park Hill (6-8). We will staff this area to assist your child in entering the vehicle swiftly and leaving the campus safely. All families must pull all the way up in the line and continue to do so until their child arrives and is loaded into the car. If your child is not yet dismissed

and you arrive early, you will be asked to lap around and reenter the back of the valet line to ensure all students are loaded once they are out, and the flow of valet continues to move. If your child needs assistance putting on his or her seatbelt, WISH staff will be happy to assist him or her to ensure a safe departure and efficiency with dismissal procedures.

Pick-up Schedule:

- Kindergarten: Pick up at the curb on Emerson Avenue at 2:00 p.m.
- Grades 1 3: Pick up at the curb on Emerson Avenue at 2:57 p.m.
- **Grades 4 5:** Pick up at the curb on Emerson at 3:06 p.m.
- Grades 6 8: Pickup at the curb on Park Hill at 3:00p.m.

Thursday, Early Dismissal Schedule: The same procedures as above will be implemented with the pick-up schedule as below:

- **Kindergarten:** Pick up at the curb on Emerson at 2:00 p.m.
- **Grades 1 3:** Pick up at the curb on Emerson at 1:45 p.m.
- **Grades 4 5:** Pick up at the curb on Emerson at 1:55 p.m.
- Grades 6 8: Pick up at the curb on Park Hill at 1:30 p.m.

Be on time for pick-up. Students may not remain on campus after valet unless they are enrolled in an after school program (i.e. West LA Extended Day, Enrichment classes, Evolution Sports). All students who remain on campus after valet and who are not enrolled in a care program will have their parents called and must be signed out by a parent/guardian. Parents of students who remain on campus after valet three (3) times, will be required to meet with an administrator to review school expectations and to provide support in problem-solving around after school care.

Walking to and from School

Walking to and from school with your children is encouraged. Please cross in the cross walks and obey the traffic signs. It is your responsibility to ensure your children's safety to and from school.

Children who meet in front of the Emerson Avenue entrance after school and walk home or to their cars are identified as "walkers." After school, parents of 1st - 5th graders are to wait and meet their children outside the gates of the main entrance on Emerson. Parents of TK/Kindergarteners meet their children to the left, outside the gates in front of the Kindergarten Yard. Please be sure to not block access to these entryways. Children

^{*} If you have a child in Kindergarten and in an older elementary grade and would like to pick up both students during the later dismissal time block please contact WestLA Extended day so your child's name can be added to the to sign up for the GAP program list. t If families have children in more than one dismissal block, pick up all children in your family at the latest dismissal block.

are not allowed to climb the fence, walls, play on the curb or play in any areas not designated as WISH. For elementary students, please notify your child's teacher, the office manager, and the Principal via email if you give your child permission to walk home.

Parking

WISH Elementary Campus:

Parking is available on the surrounding streets, on the street in front of private businesses and residences. Please be considerate of our neighbors and do not block or turn around in driveways. Do not park in parking lots designated for local businesses. Do not honk horns, walk on lawns, or discard trash on private properties.

WISH Middle Campus:

Parking is available on Manchester Avenue and the main Hastings Avenue Parking Lot. Do not drop off your child or park inside the staff Park Hill Parking Lot. The staff Park Hill Parking Lot is closed between 8:30am-3:00pm every day except for early release days when the Lot opens at 1:30pm. Do not honk horns, walk on lawns or discard trash on private properties.

Riding a Bike to School

Students riding bikes to school must obey the law:

- Wear a helmet at all times.
- Ride on the right, with the flow of traffic.
- Adhere to all traffic signs and signals.
- Ride on the sidewalk in residential areas for children aged ten and under.
- Do not ride on the sidewalk in business districts.

Students should park and must lock their bikes in the bicycle racks in front of the front hallway (TK-5) and in front of the WISH Middle main entrance (6-8).

Scooters and Skateboards

Scooters and skateboards may be ridden to school, but not on school property. Students are not to leave scooters and skateboards on campus; TK-5 parents are to carry them to and from home and 6-8 students drop them off at the main office.

Unsafe Practices

- Turning around (making U-turns) at the Emerson and 80th St. intersection and at the Manchester Avenue and Park Hill Avenue intersection
- Turning around in-front of the school
- Crossing the street in the middle of the street

- Stopping in the middle of valet and not following the flow of traffic
- Getting out/in of the drivers side while in valet for parents and adults
- Getting out of the car in the middle of the street, obstructing flow of traffic.

In cases of emergency during the school day, your child will only be released into the custody of those people whom you have previously identified on the emergency card. Persons not identified on the emergency card can pick up a student only if the parent has sent written documentation to the school notifying the school of this person's identity and this person presents the school with a photo ID.

Consequences for Unsafe Drop-Off and Pick-Up Practices

To ensure the safety of all students, staff, and families, it is critical that all community members follow the safety guidelines outlined above. Engaging in any of the listed unsafe practices puts others at serious risk.

Families observed engaging in these behaviors will receive a formal written warning. Repeated violations may result in a conference with school administration and a temporary suspension of valet privileges. We appreciate your partnership in keeping our school community safe.

Party Invitations and Celebrations

TK-5: Each grade level will identify one (1) day a month for birthday celebrations. Please contact your student's teacher or room parent for information. For any off-campus celebrations, unless all students in the class are invited, invitations should not be given out in school. Please do not use school communication platforms to invite children to parties outside of school.

6-8: Birthdays are celebrated within Advisory classes. Students should make arrangements in advance with their Advisory teachers to bring food or other items to celebrate. If food or gift items are brought, enough must be provided for all students in the class to enjoy. If there are not enough items to share with all students in the class then the food items will not be distributed. Any celebratory gifts that could be considered a distraction (ie, balloons or stuffed animals) to the learning environment or school day must be stored in the child's locker.

Custody Matters

The courts handle custody disputes. WISH has no legal jurisdiction to refuse a biological parent access to his/her child and/or school records. The only exception is when current, signed restraining orders or custody papers, specifically stating visitation limitations, are on FILE in the school office. Any student release situation, which leaves the student's welfare in question, will be handled at the discretion of the site administrator or designee. Should any such situation become a disruption to the school, the Police Department will be contacted and an officer will be requested to intervene. Parents are asked to make every attempt NOT to involve school sites in

custody matters. The School will make every attempt to reach the custodial parent when a parent or any other person NOT LISTED on the emergency card attempts to pick up a child.

Lost and Found

Please label all personal items. All found items are put on the Lost and Found Rack near the main office. Every month all unclaimed items will be donated to a charitable organization. Small or valuable items are turned in to the office and returned when identified by the owner.

Office Hours

The school office is open from 7:30 AM to 4:30 PM, Monday through Friday. The phone number is (310) 642-9474 for TK-5 and (310) 410-9940 for 6-8. Please try to limit calls made to the school before school and during lunch as those hours can be quite busy with limited staff available to assist you.

Messages/Items to Students

Parents or guardians are asked to leave telephone messages for their children in emergencies only. Please be sure that when your child leaves in the morning, he/she knows the arrangements for after school. Lunches, jackets, and messages brought to school for students during school hours should be left in the school office for delivery to the classrooms.

Office Phone Usage

Students and parents are to use the office phones only for emergencies and school business. They are not for personal use, such as for setting up play-dates after school.

Planned Activities/Events

To ensure the success of school wide or grade level activities (and to minimize any inconvenience of the teaching and administrative staff), it is imperative that parent volunteers involved in planning such activities follow the process for approval by submitting the request to the WCA Leadership team and/or the principal for approval.

Registration

- If your child is currently a student and returning to WISH Charter please complete the intent to return form to each Spring so that administration can plan for new and returning families.
- If you have a friend/neighbor/colleague who is interested in WISH Charter, tours and applications are available beginning in October. Interested parents may participate in a lottery system vying for open seats at WISH Charter. Please see the office staff or WISH Charter for information about lottery procedures and

timelines.

Room Parents and Parent Liaisons

Every fall, parents are requested from each classroom for grades TK-5 and each grade level for grades 6-8 to volunteer to fulfill certain roles such as room parent(s), parent liaison(s), class party coordinator(s), and other important volunteer positions. Room parents work in collaboration with teachers to coordinate all class events, parties and field trips, as well as provide regular on-going email and other communications to parents about general events and activities at school.

Each grade hosts approximately two (2) WISH Café's each year. Funds earned through these events are allocated for field trips and special classroom supplies. Parents are encouraged to donate items for the WISH Café that benefits their class/grade level and to assist with serving food that day.

School Tours

School tours are held in October through March. Please email the principal or call the school office to sign up for a tour. Tours, for adults only, are held on scheduled mornings and evenings and generally last about one (1) hour. There is time for questions during and after the tour.

Student Records, including Records Challenges and Directory Information

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA") affords parents and students who are 18 years of age or older ("eligible students") certain rights with respect to the student's education records. These rights are:

- 1. The right to inspect and review the student's education records within 5 business days after the day the Charter School receives a request for access. Parents or eligible students should submit to the Charter School Executive Director or designee a written request that identifies the records they wish to inspect. The Charter School official will make arrangements for access and notify the parent or eligible student of the time and place where the records may be inspected.
- 2. The right to request the amendment of the student's education records that the parent or eligible student believes are inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the student's privacy rights under FERPA.

Parents or eligible students who wish to ask the Charter School to amend a record should write the Charter School's Principal/Executive Director or designee, clearly identify the part of the record they want changed and specify why it should be changed. If the Charter School decides not to amend the record as requested by the parent or eligible student, the Charter School will notify the parent or eligible student of the decision and of their right to a hearing regarding the request for amendment. Additional

information regarding the hearing procedures will be provided to the parent or eligible student when notified of the right to a hearing. If the Charter School decides to amend the record as requested by the parent or eligible student, the Principal/Executive Director must order the correction or the removal and destruction of the information and inform the parent or eligible student of the amendment in writing.

3. The right to provide written consent before the Charter School discloses personally identifiable information ("PII") from the student's education records, except to the extent that FERPA authorizes disclosure without consent.

One exception, which permits disclosure without consent, is disclosure to Charter School officials with legitimate educational interests. A Charter School official is a person employed by the Charter School as an administrator, supervisor, instructor, or support staff member (including health or medical staff and law enforcement unit personnel) or a person serving on the Charter School's Board of Directors. A Charter School official also may include a volunteer or contractor outside of the Charter School who performs an institutional service or function for which the Charter School would otherwise use its own employees and who is under the direct control of the school with respect to the use and maintenance of PII from education records, such as an attorney, auditor, medical consultant, or therapist; a parent or student volunteering to serve on an official committee, such as a disciplinary or grievance committee; or a parent, student, or other volunteer assisting another Charter School official in performing their tasks. A Charter School official has a legitimate educational interest if the official needs to review an education record in order to fulfill their professional responsibility.

Upon request, the Charter School discloses education records without consent to officials of another school district in which a student seeks or intends to enroll, or is already enrolled, if the disclosure is for purposes of the student's enrollment or transfer.

Note that Charter School will not release information to third parties for immigration-enforcement purposes, except as required by law or court order.

4. The right to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning alleged failures by the Charter School to comply with the requirements of FERPA. The name and address of the Office that administers FERPA are:

> Student Privacy Policy Office U.S. Department of Education 400 Maryland Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20202

5. The right to request that the Charter School not release student names, addresses and telephone listings to military recruiters or institutions of higher education without prior written parental consent.

FERPA permits the disclosure of PII from student's education records, without consent of the parent or eligible student, if the disclosure meets certain conditions found in

§99.31 of the FERPA regulations. Except for disclosures to Charter School officials, disclosures related to some judicial orders or lawfully issued subpoenas, disclosures of directory information, and disclosures to the parent or eligible student, §99.32 of the FERPA regulations requires the Charter School to record the disclosure. Parents and eligible students have a right to inspect and review the record of disclosures. A Charter School may disclose PII from the education records of a student without obtaining prior written consent of the parents or the eligible student to the following parties:

- a) Charter School officials who have a legitimate educational interest as defined by 34 C.F.R. Part 99;
- b) Other schools to which a student seeks or intends to enroll so long as the disclosure is for purposes related to the student's enrollment or transfer. When a student transfers schools, the Charter School will mail the original or a copy of a student's cumulative file to the receiving district or private school within ten (10) school days following the date the request is received from the public school or private school where the student intends to enroll. Charter School will make a reasonable attempt to notify the parent or eligible student of the request for records at his/her last known address, unless the disclosure is initiated by the parent or eligible student. Additionally, Charter School will give the parent or eligible student, upon request, a copy of the record that was disclosed and give the parent or eligible student, upon request, an opportunity for hearing;
 - a. Certain government officials listed in 20 U.S.C. § 1232g(b)(1) in order to carry out lawful functions;
 - i. Appropriate parties in connection with a student's application for, or receipt of, financial aid if it is necessary to determine eligibility, amount of aid, conditions for aid or enforcing the terms and conditions of the aid:
 - ii. Organizations conducting certain studies for the Charter School in accordance with 20 U.S.C. § 1232q(b)(1)(F);
 - iii. Accrediting organizations in order to carry out their accrediting functions:
 - iv. Parents of a dependent student as defined in section 152 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986;
 - v. Individuals or entities, in compliance with a judicial order or lawfully issued subpoena. Subject to the exceptions found in 34 C.F.R. § 99.31(a)(9)(i), reasonable effort must be made to notify the parent or eligible student of the order or subpoena in advance of compliance, so that the parent or eligible student may seek a protective order;

- vi. Persons who need to know in cases of health and safety emergencies;
- vii. State and local authorities, within a juvenile justice system, pursuant to specific State law;
- viii. A foster family agency with jurisdiction over a currently enrolled or former student, a short-term residential treatment program staff responsible for the education or case management of a student, and a caregiver (regardless of whether the caregiver has been appointed as the student's educational rights holder) who has direct responsibility for the care of the student, including a certified or licensed foster parent, an approved relative or non related extended family member, or a resource family, may access the current or most recent records of grades, transcripts, attendance, discipline, and online communication on platforms established by Charter School for student and parents, and any individualized education program ("IEP") or Section 504 plan that may have been developed or maintained by Charter School; and/or
- ix. A victim of an alleged perpetrator of a crime of violence or a non-forcible sex offense. The disclosure may only include the final results of the disciplinary proceedings conducted by Charter School with respect to that alleged crime or offense. Charter School discloses the final results of the disciplinary proceeding regardless of whether Charter School concluded a violation was committed.

"Directory Information" is information that is generally not considered harmful or an invasion of privacy if released. Charter School may disclose the personally identifiable information that it has designated as directory information without a parent's prior written consent. The Charter School has designated the following information as directory information:

- 1. Student's name
- 2. Student's address
- 3. Parent's/guardian's address
- 4. Telephone listing
- Student's electronic mail address
- 6. Parent's/guardian's electronic mail address
- 7. Photograph

- 8. Date and place of birth
- Dates of attendance
- 10. Grade level

If you do not want the Charter School to disclose directory information from your child's education records without your prior written consent, you must notify the Charter School main office in writing at the time of enrollment or re-enrollment. A copy of the complete Policy is available upon request at the main office.

Please note that data collected and reported by Charter School to the California Longitudinal Pupil Achievement Data System ("CALPADS"1) pursuant to state law, will be shared with the California College Guidance Initiative ("CCGI"2) and will:

- 1. Be used to provide pupils and families with direct access to online tools and resources.
- 2. Enable a pupil to transmit information shared with the CCGI to both of the following:
 - a. Postsecondary educational institutions for purposes of admissions and academic placement.
 - b. The Student Aid Commission for purposes of determining eligibility for, and increasing uptake of, student financial aid.

Please visit the CCGI website at CaliforniaColleges.edu to access resources that help students and their families learn about college admissions requirements.

Record Maintenance & Destruction

Permanent Records

We maintain certain records about your child permanently. These permanent records include your child's basic information (name, birth date, address), enrollment dates, subjects taken, grades earned, graduation information, and immunization records. These records follow your child throughout their education and are kept indefinitely.

Temporary Records

Some student records are kept for **5 years** and then destroyed, including:

¹ CALPADS is a database maintained by the CDE which consists of pupil data from elementary and secondary schools relating to, among other things, demographic, program participation, enrollment, and statewide assessments data.

² CCGI is an authorized provider of an institutional service to all California local educational agencies and part of the state's efforts to make college-going a more streamlined experience for students. The CCGI currently receives enrollment data for all public-school students enrolled in grades six through twelve from the California Department of Education ("CDE").

- **Health information** and medical records
- Special education documentation, tests, and case studies (destroyed 5 years after your child exits the school or exits special education)
- Language training records
- Progress reports and notices sent home
- Standardized test results from the past three years
- Disciplinary records and behavioral reports
- Attendance records not part of permanent files
- Parent permissions for programs and activities

Visits

TK-5: Visitors must buzz in at the main gate, sign in the *Visitors' Log* and get a *Visitor's* Pass at the front office, and wear the pass at all times while on campus. At the end of the visit please sign out. All visits must be planned ahead of time with school staff.

6-8: Visitors who spend time on campus during school hours should park in the Manchester Avenue/Hastings Avenue Parking Lot or on Manchester Avenue. Visitors must sign-in at the WISH Main Office in the E building and receive a WISH visitor sticker.

Parents have the right to visit classes when prearragned with teaching staff, but they may not interfere with the discipline, order, or conduct in any school classroom or activity, or set policies relating to their child that conflict with school policies, or cause disorder in a place where a school employee is required to perform his or her duties. No individual is permitted to interfere with a teacher's duties.

All visitors are asked to comply with current mandated and recommended health and safety protocols. Visitors (including volunteers) who demonstrate signs of a contagious disease (e.g. fever, coughing) may be denied registration. When recommended or requested by the Department of Public Health, visitors will be required to wear personal protective equipment, such as masks, and practice social distancing. WISH reserves the right to implement additional measures for the protection of its school community, such as requiring forehead temperature checks before entry to the same extent being utilized for students and employees.

Home/School Communication

It is very important that the communication between home and school is a continuous process. Please make sure your home, work and cell phone numbers are current so that the office can contact you during the day if necessary.

Our primary method of communicating with families is via email. If your family does

not have access to email, it is important that you let us know so that we can provide you with printed information. Translation will be provided to all families who need it.

All school-related notices (e.g. requests for volunteers, information about WISH Community Events, etc.) can be submitted to the front office staff for inclusion in the school's weekly email blast (WISH Blast) or to be distributed to students to take home. All flyers, banners, etc. need to have prior approval from WISH administration before they are put up around school.

Parents are asked to use discretion in sending "email blasts" to families at school. Each TK-5 class has a Room Parent and 6-8 grades each have a designated Parent Liaison who is asked to coordinate class-related communications between families and the teacher. If you have a question or concern about any incident, problem or practice concerning the school, please bring that to the attention of the Principal. It is inappropriate and disruptive to the school if persons post complaints or gripes about an incident on Whatsapp, Facebook, or any other social media groups or other listserv-type websites. Questions and concerns about school operations should be directed as follows:

- The Principal is available to address any parent, student, staff or volunteer questions or concerns, particularly regarding individual students or staff.
- The Board of Directors, as the governing body of the school, approves major operational policies. Each Board Meeting includes a Public Comment during which time any member of the public may speak briefly.

At all other times, the adults in our WISH community are expected to model the positive communication behaviors we ask of our students and ensure that communications with faculty, staff and parents are respectful. All members of our WISH community are also asked to respect the privacy and confidentiality of our individual students, faculty and staff and to attempt to resolve any conflicts via the steps included in this section of the handbook.

WISH has a strong commitment to parent/teacher collaboration. Parents are encouraged to stay in contact with their student's teacher(s) throughout the year. Regularly review the following sites every week for the most up to date information:

- 1. Infinite Campus: TK-8 Infinite Campus is a Student Information System ("SIS") that gives parents and students a portal that allows them to view grades and assignments (TK-5), report card/progress report grades (6-8), attendance, assessment data, and more from a graphical, user-friendly dashboard. Sign-on information will be distributed to families at the beginning of the school year.
- 2. Canvas: 6-8 Canvas is a Learning Management System ("LMS") that gives parents and students

a portal that allows them to view grades, assignments, lesson resources, assignment directions, and student feedback. Sign-on information will be distributed to families at the beginning of the school year

3. PBIS Rewards: 6-8

PBIS Rewards is an online system that is used to communicate how your child is behaving at school and their overall citizenship performance. Teachers and staff regularly are updating positive comments throughout the day and it is updated in real time! Sign-on information will be distributed to families at the beginning of the school year.

4. Bloomz: TK-5

Bloomz is a website and an app that is used for parent communication from the teachers and the Room Parents. Each parent will become a member of their child's classroom group, along with afterschool programs, sports teams, and a schoolwide group. The website address and log-in information is distributed to families at the beginning of the school year. This is a password protected site that is also used to post pictures of classroom events and sign-ups for different activities happening at WISH.

5. WISH Website – www.wishcharter.org

The website is home to our school calendar and faculty emails. Also, the Student Absence Form (to be completed in case of student absence) is found on the site. Please check our website for school-wide updates.

6. WISH Wise Weekly

Distributed by email every Sunday evening this contains weekly updates on school-wide activities, field trips, sports, volunteer opportunities, fundraising events, and "save the dates". Essential school-wide information is sent to parents through this weekly email. Please make sure our office staff has your most current email address and contact us if you are not receiving the WISH Blast every week. If you do not have access to email, please make arrangements with the office to receive a hard copy.

Communication with the WISH Community

Communication at school and to the parent body is an important part of maintaining the WISH community. Only general information relating to WISH community events and community public service activities, as well as, opportunities for students to participate in school programs, special classroom activities, after school activities, and school and WCA fundraisers may be communicated to the entire school or disseminated via email or otherwise to the entire WISH Charter community. Please note, however, that guidelines apply and persons must adhere to the rules regarding the appropriate manner in which community-wide messages may be disseminated.

Families have the opportunity to communicate information with the school community in several ways:

- WISH Wise Weekly (email blast to all families on Sunday)
- Bloomz Website and App for TK-5 Classrooms and Groups
- Room Parent and Parent Liaison messages via email or fliers
- WISH Charter website, www.wishcharter.org

Protocol for the above:

- Flyers or messages <u>must be</u> approved by a WCA co-president and principal at least one (1) week before your flyer is distributed.
- All flyers must be printed in black and white. No color flyers may be printed.
- Please Note: Do not print your copies until after you have received approval, due to possible changes.
- Once the WCA co-presidents and the principal have approved the flyer, you can disseminate it via the classroom homework folders (TK-5) or advisory classes (6-8). Black and white fliers only.
- If you would like your information to be sent out via the WISH Wise Weekly on Sundays, email the information to your schools Office Manager no later than Thursday morning with the subject line, "For inclusion in the WISH Wise Weekly."
- If you would like information included in the Elementary or Middle School only version of the WISH Wise Weekly, email the information to your school's front office manager no later than Friday morning with the subject line to read, "For inclusion in the Elementary or Middle WISH Wise Weekly."
- Email the WCA leadership co-presidents (Patti Scott wca@wishcharter.org) and Melissa Remer (wca@wishcharter.org) and ask that your message be sent to the Parent Liaisons for distribution to parents of specific grades or all grades, along with regular school updates.
- Join our WISH Charter Class of Facebook pages and our WISH Charter School Families Facebook page. Click "Join Group" and the moderator will approve your request.

Thank you for adhering to these guidelines. Our goal is to ensure that information about school events is delivered to the community properly and on a timely basis.

Communication with Teachers

Please connect with teachers through e-mail. A list of current teacher emails can be found at www.wishcharter.org. WISH embraces the innovative use of technology to promote professional communication, enhance the student experience, and to further our relationships. WISH faculty strives to respond to email correspondence within forty-eight (48) hours during instructional days between the hours of 7:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m.

Communication with the Office

Please call the school office if you need to speak with an Administrator, Office or Facilities Manager. If someone is not available to speak with you immediately, please leave a message and someone will return your call.

Communication with Students During the Day

If you need to communicate with your child during school hours, call the office and leave a message for your child. A child will be called to the phone only in an emergency. Please make all carpool and after school pick up arrangements in advance.

Parent and Family Engagement Policy

WISH aims to provide all students in our school significant opportunity to receive a fair, equitable, and high-quality education, and to close educational achievement gaps while abiding by guidelines within the Elementary and Secondary Education Act ("ESEA"). The Charter School staff recognizes a partnership with families is essential to meet this goal. Our Parent and Family Engagement Policy leverages and promotes active involvement of all families as partners with schools to ensure student success. A copy of the Charter School's complete Policy is available upon request in the main office.

WISH Community Association ("WCA")

All families/quardians of enrolled students are members of the WCA. The WCA facilitates open communication among the entire WISH community through bi-monthly meetings where families/guardians share information and have the opportunity to learn more about WISH activities and educational programming. Meetings feature updates on committee work, parent education events conducted by WISH staff and outside guest speakers, and opportunities for open discussion and mutual support. The community association encourages community participation in school activities including performances, fundraisers, site beautification projects and other volunteer opportunities. WCA leadership is elected by the membership each spring to serve the following year.

How WCA Supports WISH Charter

WISH Community Association ("WCA") is the school's parent association whose parent leaders organize fundraisers and programs that enable our school to supplement the components of the educational program. WISH is operating in the Local district West of the Los Angeles Unified School District ("LAUSD"). As a public school, we are subject to the same budget limitations and challenges that are affecting all of our local schools. The gap between what is provided for public school students by governmental funds

and the actual needs of a public school is extremely wide provided by LAUSD to ensure that everyone receives a quality education. WCA supports classroom instruction by paying for technology instruction, art, music and PE teachers, classroom aides, an IT tech specialist, a library assistant, and additional teachers to achieve class size reduction in the upper grades. These additional events and programs enhance the school experience. Following are all staff and items paid for by WCA and programs and events organized by WCA Program.

Art Instruction

All students receive high quality art instruction grounded in theory and practice with an emphasis on the masters.

Classroom Paraprofessionals

WCA assists in funding additional aides to support the teaching staff in grades TK-8 based on their needs.

Class Size Reduction

WCA funds the ability to maintain small class sizes in both lower and upper grades.

Computers and Technology Instruction

WCA pays for an IT administrator who troubleshoots, helps the teachers and oversees the server, the network, and the technology infrastructure at the school. The Teachers spends time with all teaching them the fundamentals of computers, how to write code, and how to build applications, web pages, and use a variety of software programs.

Garden

WCA pays for seeds, soils, and supplies to maintain the WISH Garden and support its endeavors to educate the students in a natural "hands on" environment.

Events

Many school events that benefit the entire school community are organized by WCA Chairpersons and Program Liaisons, including: First-Day-of- School Coffee, New Family Social, International Festival, Auction, Science Fair, Book Fair, Talent Show, Rock, Roll, and Run for Education, International Festival and Spring Sing and Student Art Gallery.

Fundraising

In the past several years, WCA has raised enough funds to support our Whole Scholar Approach. In order to reach our goals of providing a meaningful and enriching learning environment at WISH, the WCA conducts an Annual Fundraising drive as well as other events throughout the school year to support school programs. WCA's main fundraiser of the year is Annual Giving which encourages all families to donate \$1800 per child at the start of the school year. WISH is a public, charter tuition-free school, and these

contributions are in no way required. The goal is for all families to participate by giving whatever amount they feel comfortable – 100% family participation helps WISH during the foundation/corporate Grant process.

Additional fundraisers for WCA include: Annual Fund Drive, Silent Auction, WISH Cafe, and Rock, Roll, and Run For Education.

Library

WCA parent volunteers help maintain the library and organize the twice-yearly book fair each year. A library assistant is provided to support each class and the organization of the library at both schools.

Music Class

WCA pays for the music teacher who offers instruction in voice and theory to all TK-8th graders.

Physical Education Class

WCA pays for one full-time PE coach who teaches PE classes and provides support and facilitation of playground games at every TK-5 recess and lunch in grades

Reimbursements

To be reimbursed for a WCA-related purchase, you must first get approval from the appropriate chairperson before incurring the expense, and then give your receipt to the chairperson after your purchase. The finance manager will cut a check and send it to you directly.

Teacher Support

In addition to specialized instruction for art, music, PE, and technology instruction, \$500.00 for new teachers and \$250 for returning teachers to purchase supplies, and a Back-to-School teacher lunch, and Staff Appreciation Week festivities.

Visual Arts

WCA pays for the one (1) full-time art teacher and instructional materials.

WCA Meetings

WCA meetings are generally held Wednesday evenings and last approximately 1.5 hours. The WCA Leadership run the meetings and the Principal and WCA Chairs report on school news and activities. If you want to place an item on the agenda or have a concern or idea you wish to make known to WCA, contact the Secretary or one of the Chairpersons by the Friday before the scheduled meeting. Please come, stay informed, ask questions, and get involved!

Website

Visit the website at www.wishcharter.org to refer to the master calendar and to learn about current school fundraisers and more. The school website is maintained by a parent volunteer and WCA funds cover the expenses. All submissions to the website must be sent to a member of the WCA leadership.

WISH Gear

Apparel, sporting the WISH name and owl logo, is available to purchase through the school website and office and at major school events.

Yearbook

The Yearbook Committee members take photos at school events throughout the school year and assemble some of them into a yearbook which is made available to students at the end of the school year for a fee.

How You Can Get Involved

The cooperation and teamwork of the staff and parent volunteers at WISH provide our children with an exceptional learning and school environment. Plus, volunteering is a great way to get to know other families at the school and build friendships and give your child a sense of community. The time and energy you give to the school will enrich the lives of many. In addition your child will love having you involved and present at school!

Serving as Resources to the School

Parents will be asked how they would like to share their time and expertise to support WISH. Examples of parent volunteer opportunities include the following:

Volunteering During the School Day

Possible ways to help:

- Plan or assist at class parties
- Lead or prep for art, garden, library, computers, and more
- Learning Language/Math Centers with the children
- Plant bulbs and plants in the garden
- Share your knowledge, skills, and interests with students
- Plan a special holiday activity related to your cultural background
- Identify and bring in other Community Resources
- Assist in planning field trip logistics or serve as parent chaperone

Parents in the Classroom

All parents are encouraged to participate in their student's classroom(s) as volunteers. The teacher will coordinate and schedule all parent volunteers in the classrooms. To become a classroom volunteer, you must follow these procedures:

- Contact the teacher through email and indicate the preferred days and times that you would like to volunteer.
- Complete required orientation sessions with the administrator prior to service and complete the comepletion survey.
- Must adhere to public health requirements for adults volunteering on campus at this time
- Must pass Megan's Law screening
- To assure student health and safety, all classroom volunteers shall have on file with WISH a certificate showing that, upon initial volunteer assignment, the person submitted to a tuberculosis ("TB") risk assessment and, if tuberculosis risk factors were identified, was examined and found to be free of infectious tuberculosis. If no risk factors are identified, an examination is not required. At the discretion of the WISH Board of Directors, this paragraph shall not apply to a volunteer whose functions do not require frequent or prolonged contact with pupils
- Before entering the classroom, you must sign in at the office and obtain an identification tag. Display this tag at all times.
- In the classroom, please follow directions of the teacher and instructional assistants.
- Please ask questions if anything is unclear to you.

If your schedule only permits you to volunteer in the classroom every once in a while, you are still welcome to volunteer. Please attend a volunteer training and provide TB test results so that you are ready to participate in the classroom when your schedule permits.

We would appreciate the volunteer parents follow these guidelines, which will be covered in the mandatory volunteer training:

- Use Positive Behavior Support.
- Maintain confidential information. Information gained by volunteers regarding students (e.g. academic performance or behavior) is to be maintained in strict confidentiality. Volunteers must sign in agreement that they have read and understand and agree to follow the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA") Policy.

- Refrain from discussing students with any staff members orparents.
- Know and support the school rules and procedures.
- Model peaceful solutions and encourage cooperation at all levels.
- Volunteers are required to sign a volunteer contract yearly.

Volunteer Training

Parents and quardians interested in volunteering in classrooms are required to attend a Volunteer Training session with a school administratorprior to commencing their volunteer duties. These training sessions are held at the beginning of the year and available via recording if you cannot attend. Dates will be announced in the WISH Wise Weekly and in the school events calendar.

Volunteering Outside the Classroom – Outside the School Day

Here's a sampling of ways in which you can get involved at the school, outside of the classroom and WCA Leadership positions. These options work well for those who cannot volunteer during school hours.

- Serve as Room Parent for your child's class
- Set up for Back To School Night/Annual Giving
- Plan decorations, music, or food for the Auction
- Help create the online Auction Catalog
- Coordinate and solicit donations for the Auction
- Write grants to fund special programs
- Prepare food to eat at the International Fair
- Be a judge at the Science Fair
- Volunteer at Rock, Roll, and Run
- Adhere grade level stickers onto books in the library
- Find someone to come perform or talk at a Community Education Night
- Utilize your health/wellness/garden background to serve on the Garden or Green Committee
- Help with the Talent Show or the end of the year Art Gallery
- Set up a community service project
- Write articles or take photographs for the Newsletter

How To Be a Successful Volunteer

- Keep in mind that a volunteer in the classroom is there to support the teacher. The teacher is the person in charge, the person to whom the student owes primary attention.
- To ensure the safety and security of the school, ask the identity of unfamiliar faces in the hall and inform them that all visitors must sign in at the school office. All visitors at the school must wear a Visitor's Pass sticker.
- Introduce yourself to other volunteers.
- Attend orientation/committee meetings or training sessions for your area of volunteering.
- If you are helping to plan a school wide or grade level event/activity, please be sure to follow the guidelines work directly with the WCA and the principal
- If you have to back out of a commitment, try to find a substitute and contact your teacher or committee chairperson in advance.
- If you have a last-minute change in plans and are not able to help as committed, call the school to leave a message for your teacher if you are volunteering in the classroom. Leave a message for the committee chair if it is a committee event.
- Stay home when you are sick and notify the teacher/committee chair as soon as possible.
- Spend your time on the project you've been given. If needed, set aside time outside of class to discuss personal problems with the teacher.
- Please remember patience is required, and we all have good and bad days.
- Treat others (both children and adults) with respect.
- Discuss concerns about your students' problems during parent teacher meetings, not volunteer time.
- Do not criticize another volunteer. Work with them. If the problem persists, discuss it with the committee chair or a WCA team leader.
- Consult the WCA Volunteer Handbook for more specific information about programs and how you can be of assistance. Volunteering at WISH is encouraged, but not mandatory.

Our school's success has only been possible through the many contributions of WISH families. Please consider contributing to our school community through participation in the WCA meetings, committees, or events and through volunteering in a way that is a match for your expertise and passion.

Consequences for Breach of Volunteer Contract

If I fail to meet these expectations, I understand that my volunteer privileges may be reviewed and that I may be removed from the volunteer program at the discretion of the school administration.

STUDENT HEALTH, SAFETY, & WELLNESS

Surveys About Personal Beliefs

Unless the student's parent/guardian gives written permission, a student will not be given any test, questionnaire, survey, or examination containing any questions about the student's, or the student's parents' or guardians' personal beliefs or practices in sex, family life, morality, or religion.

Child Abuse

Any teacher, or other staff member, who suspects that a student has been subjected to physical injuries, neglect, sexual abuse or emotional maltreatment, is mandated by the Child Abuse Reporting Law to notify the proper authorities. For additional information about California's child abuse reporting requirements for teachers and other school staff. please contact the front office.

Contagious or Infectious Disease and Head Lice

A child may be sent home if for a good reason the School believes the child is suffering from a recognized contagious or infectious disease. The child shall not be permitted to return until the school authority is satisfied that any contagious or infectious disease does not exist.

Students having evidence of live head lice shall be excluded from school until they have been treated and determined to be free of live louse.

Emergency Medical Care

All students must have an emergency information card filled out and signed by the parent or guardian at the beginning of each school year. This card delineates what care the parent desires for their child in the event of an emergency, along with noting the current medical and emergency information.

Human Trafficking Prevention

California has the highest number of incidents of human trafficking in the U.S., and all students may be vulnerable. Charter School believes it is a priority to inform our students about (1) prevalence, nature of and strategies to reduce the risk of human trafficking, techniques to set healthy boundaries, and how to safely seek assistance, and (2) how social medial and mobile device applications are used for human trafficking.

In accordance with the California Healthy Youth Act, Charter School will provide age-appropriate instruction on the prevention of human trafficking, including sexual abuse, assault, and harassment. You have the right to excuse your child from all or part of the instruction on the prevention of human trafficking. An opt-out form is available from the front office for your convenience. Your consent for this instruction is NOT required. If we do not receive a written request to excuse your child, your child will be included in the instruction.

Information and materials for parents/guardians about the curriculum and resources on prevention of human trafficking and abuse, including sexual abuse, assault, and harassment are available on Charter School's website for your review.

Illness

Children should stay home if they are sick, especially if they have anything that may be contagious to other children. Children MUST stay home if they have a fever. Their temperature should be normal for twenty-four (24) hours before returning to school. If a child becomes ill while at school, a parent or guardian will be notified and asked to come pick him or her up. Make plans for this kind of emergency in your family. Students can only be released to those adults whose contact information is on the student's Emergency Card on file in the office.

When to Keep Your Child Home

For the health and safety of all students and staff, please do not send your child to school if they have had a fever, vomiting, or diarrhea. Students must be fever-free and symptom-free for at least 24 hours without the use of medication before returning to school. This helps prevent the spread of illness and ensures your child is well enough to fully participate in the school day. We appreciate your cooperation in keeping our school community healthy.

Immunizations

Pursuant to the California Health and Safety Code and the California Code of

Regulations, children must provide proof of having received required immunizations (shots) before they can attend school unless they meet the requirements for an exemption. Immunization records will be required for all incoming students. Verification of immunizations will be completed with written medical records from the child's doctor or immunization clinic. To ensure a safe learning environment for all students, the Charter School follows and abides by the health standards set forth by the state of California. Students will not receive classroom-based instruction until all required records have been received. The immunization status of all students will be reviewed periodically. Those students who do not meet the State guidelines may be excluded from classroom-based instruction until the requirements are met. Students who have been exposed to a communicable disease for which they have not been immunized may be excluded from school at the discretion of the Charter School.

These required immunizations include:

Child's Grade	List of shots required to attend school

TK/K-12 Admission

Diphtheria, Pertussis, and Tetanus (DTaP) - Five (5) doses

Polio - Four (4) doses

Measles, Mumps, and Rubella (MMR) - Two (2) doses

Hepatitis B (Hep B) - Three (3) doses

Varicella (chickenpox) – Two (2) doses

NOTE: Four doses of DTaP are allowed if one was given on or after the fourth birthday. Three doses of DTaP meet the requirement if at least one dose of Tdap, DTaP, or DTP vaccine was given on or after the seventh birthday (also meets the 7th-12th grade Tdap requirement.) One or two doses of Td vaccine given on or after the seventh birthday count towards the requirement for DTaP. Three doses of Polio are allowed if one was given on or after fourth birthday. MMR doses must be given on or after first birthday. Two doses of measles, two doses of mumps, and one dose of rubella vaccine meet the requirement, separately or combined. Combination vaccines (e.g., MMRV) meet the requirements for individual component vaccines.

Entering 7th Grade

Tetanus, reduced Diphtheria, and acellular Pertussis (Tdap) -One (1) dose around age 11

NOTE: In order to begin 7th grade, students who had a valid personal belief exemption on file with a public or private elementary or secondary school in California before January 1, 2016 must meet all requirements for children 7-17 years old (i.e., polio, MMR, varicella and primary series for diphtheria, tetanus, and pertussis), in addition to the 7th grade requirements for Tdap. At least one dose of pertussis-containing vaccine is required on or after the 7th birthday.

For more information on state requirements, visit **Shots For Schools**.

Medical Emergencies

In the event of a serious medical emergency, involving an illness or injury, 911 will be called. In such circumstances, parents, or other individuals who are designated on the student's *Emergency Card* on file in the office will be contacted.

Medical-Non Emergencies

For cuts and scrapes, superficial first aid (washing, bandage, or ice) is administered in the office. We attempt to always notify parents if a significant injury has occurred inclusing head injuries.

Oral Health Assessment

Students enrolled in transitional kindergarten or kindergarten in a public school or while enrolled in first grade if the student was not previously enrolled in kindergarten in a public school are required to present proof of having received an oral health assessment completed by a dental professional within 12 months before the student's initial enrollment in a public school. Please contact the main office if you have questions about this requirement.

Physical Examinations and Right to Refuse

A parent/guardian having control or charge of any child enrolled in the Charter School may file annually with the Principal of the school in which the child is enrolled a written and signed statement stating that the parent/guardian will not consent to a physical examination of the child. Thereupon the child shall be exempt from any physical examination, but whenever there is a good reason to believe that the child is suffering from a recognized contagious or infectious disease, the child shall be sent home and shall not be permitted to return until the school authorities are satisfied that any contagious or infectious disease does not exist.

Pregnant and Parenting Students

The Charter School recognizes that pregnant and parenting students are entitled to accommodations that provide them with the opportunity to succeed academically while protecting their health and the health of their children. A pregnant or parenting student is entitled to eight (8) weeks of parental leave, or more if deemed medically necessary by the student's physician, which the student may take before the birth of the student's infant if there is a medical necessity and after childbirth during the school year in which the birth takes place, inclusive of any mandatory summer instruction, in order to protect the health of the student who gives or expects to give birth and the infant, and to allow the pregnant or parenting student to care for and bond with the infant. The Charter School will ensure that absences from the student's regular school program are excused until the student is able to return to the regular school program.

Upon return to school after taking parental leave, a pregnant or parenting student will be able to make up work missed during the pregnant or parenting student's leave, including, but not limited to, makeup work plans and re enrollment in courses. Notwithstanding any other law, a pregnant or parenting student may remain enrolled for a fifth year of instruction in the Charter School if it is necessary in order for the student to be able to complete any graduation requirements, unless the Charter School determines that the student is reasonably able to complete the graduation requirements in time to graduate from high school by the end of the student's fourth year of high school.

Complaints of noncompliance with laws relating to pregnant or parenting students may be filed under the Uniform Complaint Procedures ("UCP") of the Charter School. The complaint may be filed in writing with the compliance officer:

> Jennie Brook HR & Finance Manager 6550 W. 80th Street, Los Angeles, California 90045 310-642-9474

A copy of the UCP is available upon request at the main office. For further information on any part of the complaint procedures, including filing a complaint or requesting a copy of the complaint procedures, please contact the Compliance Officer.

Administration of Medications at School

Any student who is or may be required to take, during the regular school day, prescription medication prescribed or ordered for the student by an authorized health care provider may receive it from designated WISH personnel.

In order for a student to be assisted by the school staff member or other designated and trained WISH personnel in administering medication, WISH shall obtain both:

- 1. A written statement from the student's authorized health care provider detailing the name of the medication, method, amount/dosage, and time schedules by which the medication is to be taken (form linked here), and
- 2. A written statement from the parent, foster parent, or guardian of the student indicating the desire that WISH assist the student in the matters set forth in the statement of the authorized health care provider.

Students will be permitted to self-carry and self-administer prescription medication if. in addition to the above, parent provides a written statement from the student's authorized health care provider

- (1) Consenting to the self-administration,
- (2) Providing a release for WISH designated personnel to consult with the health care provider of the student regarding any questions that may arise with regard to the medication, and
- (3) Releasing WISH and WISH personnel from civil liability if the self-administering student suffers an adverse reaction as a result of self-administering medication.

These written statements specified shall be provided at least annually and more frequently if the medication, dosage/amount, frequency of administration, or reason for administration changes.

The primary responsibility for the administration of medication rests with the parent/guardian, student, and medical professionals. Please review board policy.

Social-Emotional Counseling/Mental Health Services

This section provides general information about the counseling services at WISH. It is not intended to be an exhaustive list of the particular requirements for counseling at a specific school. Social Emotional counseling is available on a limited basis through our school counselor. However, the scope of practice for a school counselor is much more limited than that of an outside therapy agency or provider. School counselors work with students on issues that are present during the school day, specifically working to ameliorate presenting problems' impact on a student's educational achievement. Counseling services are not guaranteed for students, unless required by a student's IEP or Section 504 plan. Additionally, students referred for services will be placed on a waiting list until such time as the counseling staff has an opening, unless required by a student's IEP or Section 504 plan. There is no charge for counseling support.

WISH recognizes that, when unidentified and unaddressed, mental health challenges can lead to poor academic performance, increased likelihood of suspension and expulsion, chronic absenteeism, student attrition, homelessness, incarceration, and/or violence. Access to mental health services at the Charter School and in our community is not only critical to improving the physical and emotional safety of students, but it also helps address barriers to learning and provides support so that all students can learn problem-solving skills and achieve in school and, ultimately, in life. The following resources are available to your child:

Available on Campus:

• School-based counseling services – your child is encouraged to directly contact a Charter School counselor by coming into the counseling office during school hours and making an appointment to speak with a counselor. The counseling office can also be reached by contacting the main office at (310) 642-9474 [TK-5]; (310) 410-9940 [6-8]. Our Charter School counselors support students by providing individual sessions, group or parent consultations whenever a student is having a difficult time due to academic stress, transition to changes in their environment, or social concerns, including isolation. Counseling services, whether provided by our Charter School or by an outside provider listed in this letter, are voluntary.

- Special education services if you believe your child may have a disability, you are encouraged to directly contact Rachel Woodward, Director of Special Services at (310) 642-9474 to request an evaluation.
- Prescription medication while on campus if your child requires prescription medication during school hours and you would like assistance from School staff in providing this mediation to your child, please contact the Office Manager in the main office at (310) 642-9474 [TK-5]; (310) 410-9940 [6-8] and provide the necessary paperwork from the healthcare professional and care giver

Community resources can be found on Ms. Trisha's School Counseling Virtual Office website.

Available Nationally:

- National Suicide Prevention Hotline This organization provides confidential support for adults and youth in distress, including prevention and crisis resources. Available 24 hours at 1-800-273-8255.
- The Trevor Project This organization provides suicide prevention and crisis intervention for LGBTQ youth between the ages of 13 and 24. Available at 1-866-488-7386 or visit https://www.thetrevorproject.org/.
- Big Brothers/Big Sisters of America This organization is a community-based mentorship program. Community-specific program information can be found online at https://www.bbbs.org or by calling (813) 720-8778.

Referral Process

Students can be referred for counseling from a variety of avenues, but the primary referral source is through school systems such as the SSPT or Special Education process. These referrals take priority over other referral sources. Parent referrals, self-referrals, etc. are evaluated on a case-by-case basis and may not result in counseling services. In some instances, students referred to the school counselor will be referred out for services and it is the responsibility of the student/parent to follow up on these referrals. Each counseling team makes referral determinations on a variety of factors, including applicable state and federal laws.

Referrals to Outside Resources

The counseling department maintains a list of outside agencies and resources to which parents and students can be referred for services as necessary. Parents who are interested in receiving this list should contact the school's counselor or main office. This list reflects agencies and resources in the geographic area of the school and does not imply an endorsement of these agencies and/or resources by the school or WISH.

Crisis

Social-emotional crisis include, but are not limited to, times when a student discloses or expresses homicidal or suicidal ideation, desire to hurt self or others (including

self-injury) and instances of child abuse. In these instances, WISH follows a crisis protocol that may end with a student being evaluated by county mental health or other crisis response agency. WISH will make every effort to contact parents during a crisis as appropriate, but must follow crisis protocols to protect the safety of all students and staff.

Consent and Confidentiality

WISH complies with state and federal laws around consent and confidentiality for counseling services. In California, students ages 12 and over hold rights to their counseling records. Please contact the school counselor if you have guestions or concerns about consent for counseling and confidentiality of the counseling record.

Alignment with the School Day

Counselors make every effort to pull students at times that are convenient for their students and are aligned with the academic needs of the student.

Termination of Services

As stated above, counseling services are not guaranteed, unless required by a student's IEP or Section 504 plan. Services may be ended for a variety of reasons and with reasonable notice to parents/students, unless required by a student's IEP or Section 504 plan. In these instances, referrals can be given, but the responsibility to follow up on these referrals falls with the parent/student. Additionally, students who repeatedly miss counseling service appointments for any reason may be dropped from counseling services permanently, unless the counseling services are required by a student's IEP or Section 504 plan.

Suicide Prevention

WISH understands that identifying and supporting students at risk due to mental health challenges is vital and has a robust policy in place to respond where there is evidence that a student is in crisis. WISH maintains a suicide prevention policy, available for review on the school website.

To ensure the policies regarding suicide prevention are properly adopted, implemented, and updated, WISH created an in-house Suicide Prevention Crisis Team ("SPCT") consisting of administrators, mental health professionals, relevant staff, parents, and middle and high school students. The SPCT includes the following individuals:

- 1. School Counselor- ES- Trisha Lee, MS- Michael Marolejo, HS- Laura Aquiar
- 2. VP/Dean- ES- Mullings, MS- Posey, HS- Aguiar
- 3. Principal- ES- Oney, MS- Lohith-Clarke, and HS- Hollis

To ensure the SPCT reflects the student body's perspective, WISH has designated the following volunteer student representatives to provide consultative insights:

1. MS Student Council Member, Student Representative

*Volunteers are identified at the beginning of the school year

WISH designates the following employees to act as the primary and secondary Suicide Prevention Liaisons to lead the SPCT:

- Primary Liaison: ES- Trisha Lee, tlee@wishcharter.org- School Counselor; MS-Michael Marmolego- Michael Marmolejo School Counselor
- Secondary Liaison: Deanne Torvinent; School Psychologist, Deanne Torvinen

The functions of the SPCT are to:

- Review mental health related school policies and procedures;
- Provide annual updates on school data and trends;
- Review and revise school prevention policies;
- Review and select general and specialized mental health and suicide prevention training;
- Review and oversee staff, parent/guardian, and student trainings;
- Ensuring the suicide prevention policy, protocols, and resources are posted on the school website:
- Ensure compliance with Education Code section 215;
- Collaborate with community mental health organizations;
- Identify resources and agencies that provide evidence-based or evidence-informed treatment:
- Help inform and build skills among law enforcement and other relevant partners; and
- Collaborate to build community response.

Dangers of Synthetic Drugs

The illicit use and abuse of synthetic drugs represents an emerging and ongoing public health threat in California. The fentanyl crisis specifically, has impacted communities across the state, leading to a sharp increase in fentanyl poisonings and deaths in recent years. This notice aims to address the crisis with a preventative approach ensuring students and families are educated on the deadly consequences of recreational drug use.

A synthetic drug is a drug with properties and effects similar to a known hallucinogen or narcotic but having a slightly altered chemical structure, especially such a drug created in order to evade existing restrictions against illegal substances. Synthetic drugs include but are not limited to synthetic cannabinoids ("synthetic marijuana," "Spice," "K2"), methamphetamines, bath salts, and fentanyl.

The California Department of Public Health ("CDPH") has expounded on the extreme danger of drugs laced with fentanyl. Illicit fentanyl can be added to other drugs to make them cheaper, more powerful, and more addictive. Illicit fentanyl has been found in

many drugs, including heroin, methamphetamine, counterfeit pills, and cocaine. Fentanyl mixed with any drug increases the likelihood of a fatal overdose. Furthermore, it is nearly impossible to tell if drugs have been laced with fentanyl without additional testing, because fentanyl cannot be seen, smelled, or tasted when used as a lacing agent. Social media platforms may be used as a way to market and sell synthetic drugs. such as fentanyl.

Additional information regarding fentanyl from the CDPH's Substance and Addiction Prevention Branch can be found here.

Safe Storage of Firearms

The purpose of this notice is to inform and to remind parents and legal guardians of all students at the Charter School of their responsibilities for keeping firearms out of the hands of children as required by California law. There have been many news reports of children bringing firearms to school. In many instances, the child obtained the firearm(s) from his or her home. These incidents can be easily prevented by storing firearms in a safe and secure manner, including keeping them locked up when not in use and storing them separately from ammunition.

To help everyone understand their legal responsibilities, this notice spells out California law regarding the storage of firearms. Please take some time to review this notice and evaluate your own personal practices to assure that you and your family are in compliance with California law:

- With very limited exceptions, California makes a person criminally liable for keeping any firearm, loaded or unloaded, within any premises that are under their custody and control where that person knows or reasonably should know that a child is likely to gain access to the firearm without the permission of the child's parent or legal guardian, and the child obtains access to the firearm and thereby (1) causes death or injury to the child or any other person; (2) carries the firearm off the premises or to a public place, including to any preschool or school grades kindergarten through twelfth grade, or to any school-sponsored event, activity, or performance; or (3) unlawfully brandishes the firearm to others.
 - The criminal penalty may be significantly greater if someone dies or suffers great bodily injury as a result of the child gaining access to the firearm.
- With very limited exceptions, California also makes it a crime for a person to negligently store or leave any firearm, loaded or unloaded, on their premises in a location where the person knows or reasonably should know that a child is likely to gain access to it without the permission of the child's parent or legal guardian, unless reasonable action is taken to secure the firearm against access by the child, even where a minor **never** actually accesses the firearm.
- In addition to potential fines and terms of imprisonment, as of January 1, 2020, a gun owner found criminally liable under these California laws faces prohibitions

from possessing, controlling, owning, receiving, or purchasing a firearm for 10 years.

 Finally, a parent or guardian may also be civilly liable for damages resulting from the discharge of a firearm by that person's child or ward.

The county or city may have additional restrictions regarding the safe storage of firearms. Thank you for helping to keep our children and schools safe. Remember that the easiest and safest way to comply with the law is to keep firearms in a locked container or secured with a locking device that renders the firearm inoperable.

Smoke-Free Schools

Ample research has demonstrated the health hazards associated with the use of tobacco products, including smoking, vaping and marijuana, and the breathing of secondhand smoke. Charter School provides instructional programs designed to discourage students from using these types of products. The Charter School's Governing Board recognizes that smoking and other uses of tobacco and nicotine products constitute a serious public health hazard and are inconsistent with the goals of the Charter School to provide a healthy environment for students and staff.

In the best interest of students, employees, and the general public, the Board therefore prohibits the use of smoking, vaping and marijuana products at all times on Charter School property and in Charter School vehicles. This prohibition applies to all employees, students, visitors, and other persons at school or at a school-sponsored activity or athletic event. It applies to any meeting on any property owned, leased, or rented by or from Charter School.

Smoking, vaping or use of any marijuana product or disposal of any related waste is prohibited within 25 feet of any playground, except on a public sidewalk located within 25 feet of the playground. Smoking or use of any tobacco-related product is also prohibited within 250 feet of the youth sports event in the same park or facility where a youth sports event is taking place. In addition, any form of intimidation, threat, or retaliation against a person for attempting to enforce this policy is prohibited.

The Principal or designee shall inform students, parents/guardians, employees, and the public about this policy. All individuals on Charter School premises share in the responsibility of adhering to this policy. Additionally, Charter School principal has policies available for review prominently in the administrative office.

Site Emergency Preparedness

Closing of the School

Cancellation of school should only take place during extraordinary circumstances. Announcements will be released to radio, television and newspapers. If school must be cancelled DURING the school day, an adult on the Emergency Card will be contacted

Evacuation

If it is necessary to evacuate the school site, all students will be led by their classroom teachers and staff to the evacuation area near the field on the blacktop. A designated area will be marked off with cones and caution tape. All teachers will evacuate with class rosters, emergency cards, and emergency supplies assigned to the class. Students will only be released to an adult listed on their emergency cards.

Emergency Supplies

In the case of a major earthquake or other disaster, emergency supplies are available for use should they be needed. Food, water, blankets, first aid supplies, lights. temporary toilets, tools and other miscellaneous supplies are stored in a designated area on campus. The school Safety Committee will furnish and replenish these supplies.

We encourage each family to provide a personal emergency kit for their student. Please send in a picture of your family, a brief but reassuring note and an emergency card (available in the office) in a labeled Ziploc bag along with the recommended items listed on the emergency kit sheet (available in office). Kits will be stored in locked bins on the school yard and distributed as needed.

Fire Drill Procedures

All students, teachers, and staff exit the buildings in an orderly fashion and line up by class in designated areas on the big yard for TK-5 and on the field adjacent to the football field/track for 6-8. This procedure is practiced at least one (1) time per month.

Lockdown Procedures

In some emergency situations, students may be required to remain in classrooms. When the school is considered safe, parents are to come to the Reunion gate to pick up their child. Parents must show ID before their children will be released to them. This procedure is practiced several times in the school year.

Safe School Plan

In compliance with the California Education Code, a Safe School Plan has been prepared. Its objective is to provide the staff with a guide for emergency procedures and duties, which will ensure the safety of pupils. Responsibilities for various duties are designated.

Safety Committee

The Safety Committee works with the school administrator to ensure the safety of all students and staff at school. The Safety Committee manages emergency drills, plans and assembles classroom emergency backpacks, food, water and emergency supplies.

Bathrooms

Students are encouraged to use the bathroom doing natural breaks during the school day such as nutrition and lunch. If a child needs to use the restroom during class, they must sign-out on the bathroom log and take the bathroom pass with them. In most instances, students will go to the bathroom with a buddy to ensure safety during the day. Teachers communicate their bathroom policies to students.

Adult bathrooms are located in the office and near the principal's office at the elementary campus and in the S and K buildings at the middle school campus. Adults may not use the children's restrooms.

Emergency Contact Information

To ensure the safety and well-being of your child, it is essential to have current contact information on file in the school office through Infinite Campus.. During the first week of school, your child's teacher will send home an *Emergency Card* for you to complete and return. Please be sure to:

- Include the names of people who can come pick up your child at school when sick or in an emergency
- Come into the office and make changes to the Emergency Card when your contact information changes.

Lunch Program

Pursuant to California law, the Charter School shall make available a nutritionally adequate breakfast and a nutritionally adequate lunch free of charge and with adequate time to eat, during each school day to any student who requests a meal without consideration of the student's eligibility for a federally funded free or reduced-price meal, with a maximum of one (1) free breakfast meal and one (1) free lunch meal during each schoolday. This shall apply to all pupils in kindergarten through grade twelve (12).

Although every child is eligible for two free meals each school day, we also request that all families complete the National School Lunch Program Eligibility Application. There are a number of benefits available to families that meet the eligibility requirements of the NSLP which will only be available to them with the completed and approved form. Applications in English, Spanish and Amharic are available on our website and in each of the main offices.

Based on a parent/guardian's annual earnings, a parent/guardian may be eligible to receive the Earned Income Tax Credit from the Federal Government (Federal EITC). The Federal EITC is a refundable federal income tax credit for low-income working individuals and families. The Federal EITC has no effect on certain welfare benefits. In most cases, Federal EITC payments will not be used to determine eligibility for Medicaid, Supplemental Security Income, food stamps, low-income housing, or most Temporary Assistance For Needy Families payments. Even if you a parent/guardian

does not owe federal taxes, they must file a federal tax return to receive the Federal EITC. Be sure to fill out the Federal EITC form in the Federal Income Tax Return Booklet. For information regarding your eligibility to receive the Federal EITC, including information on how to obtain the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) Notice 797 or any other necessary forms and instructions, contact the IRS by calling 1-800-829-3676 or through its website at www.irs.gov.

A parent/guardian may also be eligible to receive the California Earned Income Tax Credit (California EITC) starting with the calendar year 2015 tax year. The California EITC is a refundable state income tax credit for low-income working individuals and families. The California EITC is treated in the same manner as the Federal EITC and generally will not be used to determine eligibility for welfare benefits under California law. To claim the California EITC, even if you do not owe California taxes, you must file a California income tax return and complete and attach the California EITC Form (FTB 3514). For information on the availability of the credit eligibility requirements and how to obtain the necessary California forms and get help filing, contact the Franchise Tax Board at 1-800-852-5711 or through its website at www.ftb.ca.gov.

Charter School shall allow students, teachers, and staff to bring and carry water bottles. Water bottles may be excluded from libraries, computer labs, science labs, and other places where it is deemed dangerous to have drinking water. Charter School may develop additional policies regarding the types of water bottles that may be carried.

Charter School adheres to all applicable requirements regarding placement and maintenance of water bottle refilling stations on campus.

Charter School shall encourage water consumption through promotional and educational activities and signage that focus on the benefits of drinking water and highlight any water bottle filling stations that are located on campus.

A copy of the complete Policy, which includes the Charter School's meal charge policy, is available upon request at the main office. The Charter School also maintains a School Wellness Policy pursuant to state and federal requirements.

In accordance with federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies. Charter School is prohibited from discriminating on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex (including gender identity and sexual orientation), disability, age, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity.

Program information may be made available in languages other than English. Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication to obtain program information (e.g., Braille, large print, audiotape, American Sign Language), should contact the responsible state or local agency that administers the program or USDA's TARGET Center at (202) 720-2600 (voice and TTY) or contact USDA through the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877-8339.

To file a program discrimination complaint, a Complainant should complete a Form

AD-3027, USDA Program Discrimination Complaint Form which can be obtained online at: https://www.usda.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ad-3027.pdf, from any USDA office, by calling (866) 632-9992, or by writing a letter addressed to USDA. The letter must contain the complainant's name, address, telephone number, and a written description of the alleged discriminatory action in sufficient detail to inform the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights (ASCR) about the nature and date of an alleged civil rights violation. The completed AD-3027 form or letter must be submitted to USDA by:

mail:

U.S. Department of Agriculture Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, D.C. 20250-9410; Or fax: (833) 256-1665 or (202) 690-7442; or

Email: Program.Intake@usda.gov

Charter School is an equal opportunity provider.

Snacks

Please send a healthy snack each day. There will be an opportunity for students to eat snacks in the morning and after school if they stay for the after school program. The following are suggested healthy snacks: fruit, vegetables, sandwiches, crackers, cheese, bread, milk, water, beans, pretzels, corn nuts, granola bars, nuts, and seeds without shells. Please do not send soda or candy.

WISH also maintains a School Wellness Policy pursuant to state and federal requirements. A copy of the complete Policy is available upon request at the main office.

Each student should bring their own lunch to school or lunch can be ordered, in advance, from our 3rd party provider. Please see their website for details.

Students should follow established lunch-time procedures:

- Sit with classmates in the designated area inside & outside until dismissed.
- All food is to be eaten at the tables, not on the yard.
- Place trash in the garbage cans and recycling in the blue bins.

Nut-Free Zones

To ensure the safety and well-being of all students, some grade levels or classrooms at WISH are designated as nut-free zones due to students with severe nut allergies. If your child is in one of these classrooms, you will be notified, and all families in that grade level must adhere to the nut-free policy. This means no peanuts, tree nuts, or nut-based

products may be brought to school for snacks, lunches, or class events. We appreciate your cooperation in keeping all students safe and healthy.

School Bus and Passenger Safety

All students who are transported in a school bus or school student activity bus shall receive instruction in school bus emergency procedures and passenger safety.

Security

Only visitors that have an appointment or who have arranged a volunteer opportunity will be permitted on campus.

TK-5: The school grounds are locked during the school day. Visitors must get buzzed in from the Emerson gate and enter through the front door of the main building, then sign the Visitor's Log and get a Visitor's Pass sticker in the office. Please report suspicious activity or strangers not wearing Visitor's Pass stickers to office staff.

6-8: The school grounds are locked during the school day. Visitors must go to the WISH Main Office in the E building and sign the *Visitor's Log* and get a *Visitor's Pass* sticker in the office. Please report suspicious activity or strangers not wearing Visitor's Pass stickers to office staff.

Yard Supervision

TK-5: Supervision is provided on the schoolyard in the morning starting at 8:05 AM and at recess and lunch by school employees.

6-8: Supervision is provided in the quad in the morning starting at 7:00 AM and at recess, lunch, and passing periods by school employees.

INSTRUCTIONAL PROGRAM

Late Assignment Policy

Middle School classwork should be submitted by the assignment due dates. Late work can be submitted up to 5 weeks past the due date for a 10% decrease per week. Elementary school classwork should be submitted by the assignment due dates. Late

work can be submitted up to 5 weeks past the due date for full credit for ES only.

Academic Integrity Policy

WISH Community Middle School believes in academic integrity. Students are expected to do their own homework, to test without external resources, and to submit original work for all assignments. WISH Middle students are expected to deny all requests to copy/plagiarize their work.

Academic integrity means that AI tools including ChatGPT cannot be used for essays or other papers submitted. Should AI be used in any capacity, the student must acknowledge the use of AI related to their school work: attributing AI text, image, multimedia, etc. when using them in your school work. The use of AI could be subject to the Academic Dishonesty Policy.

What is plagiarism?

Plagiarism is the act of, knowingly or unknowingly, claiming that another person's published or unpublished thoughts or ideas are yours. Plagiarism can include using a fellow student's work or presenting published material as your own.

All of the following count as plagiarism:

- Copying work, whether from a book, article, website, or another student's assignment.
- Paraphrasing (rewording) someone else's work, but retaining the meaning and ideas, without giving credit to the author or website.
- Cutting and pasting material from several sources and presenting it without proper citation.
- Not citing sources when using direct language from someone else's work.
- The use of AI platforms without the expressed direction from a teacher may not be used for essays or other papers submitted as this counts as plagiarism.

Avoid Plagiarism

Tips to avoiding plagiarism in your writing:

- Write in your own words. (Do your own work.)
- Can you understand what you have written? If you cannot, then you have probably plagiarized the material.
- Are you able to write the information without looking at the source material? If you cannot, this is when the temptation to cut and paste arises. You still have more work to do in understanding the material.
- Cite your sources and cite them properly.

- Complete your assignments early. This will give you time to check your work, not feel the pressure to get something done quickly, and help you avoid the temptation to cut and paste.
- If you are unsure if what you wrote has been plagiarized—Ask a Teacher.

Consequences of Academic Dishonesty—Plagiarism

- The incident will be recorded in the grade book and in Infinite Campus.
- The appropriate school staff and student's parents will be notified.
- The assignment will be marked as zero until completed and resubmitted at a date the teacher assigns.
- First offense: the maximum points received will be 75% of the assignment.
- Second offense: The grade of zero will stand and further disciplinary actions will be determined by the administration team in conjunction with the teacher and family.

Animal Dissections

Students at WISH may perform animal dissections as part of the science curriculum. Any student who provides their teacher with a written statement, signed by their parent/guardian, specifying the student's moral objection to dissecting or otherwise harming or destroying animals, or any parts thereof, may be excused from such activities if the teacher believes that an adequate alternative education project is possible. The alternative education project shall require a comparable time and effort investment by the student. It shall not, as a means of penalizing the student, be more arduous than the original education project. The student shall not be discriminated against based upon their moral objection to dissecting or otherwise harming or destroying animals, or any parts thereof.

Availability of Prospectus

Upon request, WISH will make available to any parent or legal guardian, a school prospectus, which shall include the curriculum, including titles, descriptions, and instructional aims of every course offered. Please note that, pursuant to law, WISH may charge for the prospectus in an amount not to exceed the cost of duplication.

Sexual Health Education

The Charter School offers comprehensive sexual health education to its students in grades 5 and 7. A parent or guardian of a student has the right to excuse their child from all or part of comprehensive sexual health education, HIV prevention education, and assessments related to that education through a passive consent ("opt-out") process. The Charter School does not require active parental consent ("opt-in") for comprehensive sexual health education and HIV prevention education. Parents and quardians may:

- Inspect written and audiovisual educational materials used in comprehensive sexual health education and HIV prevention education.
- Excuse their child from participation in comprehensive sexual health education and HIV prevention education in writing to the Charter School.
- Be informed whether the comprehensive sexual health or HIV/AIDS prevention education will be taught by Charter School personnel or outside consultants. When the Charter School chooses to use outside consultants or to hold an assembly with guest speakers to teach comprehensive sexual health or HIV/AIDS prevention education, be informed of:
 - The date of the instruction
 - The name of the organization or affiliation of each guest speaker
- Reguest a copy of Education Code sections 51930 through 51939.

Anonymous, voluntary, and confidential research and evaluation tools to measure student's health behaviors and risks (including tests, questionnaires, and surveys containing age-appropriate questions about the student's attitudes concerning or practices relating to sex) may be administered to students in grades 7-8. A parent or guardian has the right to excuse their child from the test, questionnaire, or survey through a passive consent ("opt-out") process. Parents or guardians shall be notified in writing that this test, questionnaire, or survey is to be administered, given the opportunity to review the test, questionnaire, or survey if they wish, notified of their right to excuse their child from the test, questionnaire, or survey, and informed that in order to excuse their child they must state their request in writing to the Charter School.

A student may not attend any class in comprehensive sexual health education or HIV prevention education, or participate in any anonymous, voluntary, and confidential test, questionnaire, or survey on student health behaviors and risks, if the Charter School has received a written request from the student's parent or guardian excusing the student from participation. An alternative educational activity shall be made available to students whose parents or guardians have requested that they not receive the instruction or participate in the test, questionnaire, or survey.

Class and Advisory Assignments

TK-5: An email will be sent the week prior to the first day of instruction to each student's home identifying his/her teacher and class assignment for the school year.

6-8: Students are notified of their advisory class assignment during orientation. If a child does not attend orientation they will receive their advisory class assignment the morning of the first day of school. Students receive their schedules in advisory class the first day of school.

Field Trips

Properly supervised and planned field trips are an important part of the learning program. To ensure a safe experience for all, the following policies must be followed:

- A parent must turn in a signed permission slip for his/her child before each field trip.
- Drivers/chaperones must keep the children in their care in sight at all times.
- A seat belt must be used by each child at all times
- A child must use a booster seat if under 8 years old or under 80 pounds.
- No children may sit in the front seat of a car.
- All drivers must have proper car insurance and have a copy of the current insurance policy. Automobile insurance forms are collected from parents by teachers prior to each field trip. Parents must advise the teacher and school in writing of any updates or changes to their insurance information.

Field Trip Transportation Policy:

- Chaperones: All chaperones must be approved in advance and are required to supervise a group of students, not just their own child. Transporting only your child(ren) is not permitted unless an accommodation is specified in the student's IEP or 504 Plan. Chaperones are expected to stay with their assigned group for the duration of the trip and follow all school field trip guidelines.
- TK and Kindergarten: Parents may request to drive their own child to and from a field trip; however, this must be approved by the teacher prior to the day of the trip and is only allowed if the field trip location permits it.
- Grades 1–5: All students must be part of a designated chaperone group and must be dropped off and picked up from school. Students are required to stay with their group at all times during the trip, unless an accommodation is documented in their IEP or 504 Plan.

Homework

Homework is an opportunity for parents and children to engage in meaningful discussion about the school experiences and new content learned. If your child needs assistance, please do not do the assignment for your child, instead guide your child, allowing the opportunity to do their own work. If your child's homework is consistently too difficult, please let the teacher know. Homework should be challenging, but not impossible! Children should do approximately ten (10) minutes, per grade level, of homework per night (i.e. K- 10 minutes, 1st grade- 20 minutes, 2nd grade- 30 minutes, etc.) and twenty (20) minutes of reading is encouraged in grades TK-5 and required in grades 6-8.

Homework will be assigned four (4) days a week, Monday through Thursday. We strongly recommend you have the following materials available at home for homework assignments:

- sharp pencils
- lined paper
- crayons
- ruler
- glue
- dictionary
- scissors
- tape

Students in grades 6-8 will be assigned Thursday School, to obtain additional academic support, if they have one or more missing assignments at any given five (5) week grading period. Thursday School is held once every five (5) weeks on a Thursday from 1:30pm-2:30pm or until the child finishes their work. Families are notified via email, and text the night before.

Ways to Support and Monitor Homework

By looking over your child's schoolwork, you can learn about what is happening at school and spend quality time with your child. Here are some ways to make the most of this experience:

- Establish a regular quiet place and time for homework. This helps children to develop good study habits that can last a lifetime.
- Sit down with your child and give him/her your full attention. Turn off the television and do not allow interruptions during this special time.
- Ask your child to tell you about the work and show it to you. Ask your child to point out their favorite and least liked kinds of schoolwork. Ask what was most and least difficult.
- Do not expect your child's work to be perfect. Making errors is part of learning. If you emphasize your child's errors, he/she may discard papers that are less than perfect, and be reluctant to share work.
- Let your child choose a few samples of his/her schoolwork to display on a bulletin board or the refrigerator, or to paste in a scrapbook. An inexpensive photo album works well for this.
- If you have faraway friends and relatives, have your child select a sample of his/her schoolwork to mail to them. Sending samples of schoolwork is a guick and easy way to stay in touch with relatives. And it helps your child take pride in his/her work.

Students have the responsibility to complete all homework assignments neatly, accurately, and on time. All teachers explain their homework policy at the beginning of the year and at the Back-to-School night.

Student Success and Progress Team ("SSPT")

The SSPT is an efficient and effective way to bring together all resources, human and programmatic, to support students having difficulties in their classes by determining ways in which a learner can be supported for academic success. This is a concentrated solution-seeking meeting where all the needed persons, including the student and parent, are present at the same time. The SSPT is an expression of the school's concern for students and provides a supportive atmosphere for students to become actively involved in determining their own needs and in implementing strategies designed to help them.

Library

Students may check out one (1) book at a time and must return it before checking out a new book. All new parents must fill out a school library policy form that must be signed and returned to begin book-borrowing privileges.

Family Teacher Communications

Family/Teacher conferences are held at the end of guarter 1 and guarter 3. Additional conferences are held, as needed, on an individual basis in the form of team meetings. Prompt, open communication between home and school is recommended. If you would like to speak with your child's teacher, please email the teaher and/or schedule a team meeting in advance. Technology provides great opportunities for communication and collaboration. WISH Charter embraces the innovative use of technology to promote professional communication, enhance the student experience, and to further our relationships. WISH faculty strive to respond to email correspondence within forty-eight (48) hours during instructional days between the hours of 7:30am and 4:30pm.

Morning Procedures

TK-5: At 8:25 AM, a whistle signals the end of playtime for any student on the yard before school – students are to freeze in a squatted position following the whistle. A tambourine shake and/or whistle signals that students are dismissed from the yard and that the school day has begun. After the sound, students in the 1st through 5th grades are to make their way to their classrooms and line up on the line in front of their door. At 8:40 AM on the kindergarten yard, the same process occurs with students lining up on the lines outside of their classroom doors. Each teacher escorts his/her students into the classroom. Parents are to say goodbye to their children in the Goodbye Zone located outside the main gate on Emerson. Students should not wait outside their classrooms or in the hallways before school. They must be supervised on the yard by WISH staff. On rainy mornings, all students should go directly to their classroom starting at 8:05 where their teachers will greet them.

6-8: Students may hang out in the guad from 7:30am-7:53am: At 7:53am the first whistle blows and students may go to their lockers. By 8:00am the second whistle blows and students are to go directly to class.

Physical Education

Appropriate PE clothing consists of tennis shoes, pants or shorts, and a warm layer during cold weather. If your child cannot participate on a particular day, please send a signed note to your child's teacher. A daily note will be satisfactory for up to five (5) consecutive days. After that time, a doctor's statement is required.

Report Cards

TK-5: Teachers issue report cards two (2) times a year, at the end of each semester. Students are graded using a 1-4 scoring scale, indicating progress towards meeting the content standards. At the Family/Teacher Conferences at the end of quarter 1 and 3, teachers will discuss with families student progress and growth and areas to improve. This will give families ten (10) weeks notice to improve scores before report cards are distributed.

6-8: Teachers issue report cards at the end of each semester, twice a year using an A-F letter grading scale. Progress reports are issued every five (5) weeks as well to assist in the ongoing communication of each student's progress and growth throughout each semester.

State Testing

WISH shall annually administer required state testing to the applicable grades (e.g., the California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress ["CAASPP"].) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, a parent's or guardian's written request to Charter School officials to excuse their child from any or all parts of the CAASPP shall be granted.

Every spring, all students in grades 3-8 participate in the State's Standardized Testing and Reporting Program to measure how well students are learning the knowledge and skills identified in the Common Core Standards. Fifth and seventh graders take a physical fitness performance test each spring. Fifth and Eighth graders take a Science test as well. It is important to ensure that students sleep well the night before a test and that they eat breakfast and arrive timely on all school testing days.

Teacher Qualification Information

As the Charter School receives Title I federal funds through the Elementary and Secondary Education Act ("ESEA"), as reauthorized and amended by the Every Student Succeeds Act ("ESSA"), all parents/guardians of students attending the Charter School

may request information regarding the professional qualifications of classroom teachers and/or paraprofessionals, including at a minimum:

- 1. Whether the student's teacher:
 - a. Has met State qualification and licensing criteria for the grade levels and subject areas in which the teacher provides instruction;
 - b. Is teaching under emergency or other provisional status through which State qualification or licensing criteria have been waived; and
 - c. Is teaching in the field of discipline of the certification of the teacher; and
- 2. Whether the child is provided services by paraprofessionals and, if so, their qualifications.

Upon request, the Charter School will provide the information to the parents/guardians in a timely manner. Parents/guardians may contact the Principal/Executive Director to obtain this information.

Team Meetings

Team meetings will be held to discuss your child's progress and these meetings are available throughout the school year. These meetings can be scheduled in advance with the classroom teacher for grades TK-5 and advisory teachers for grades 6-8.

The following are suggestions to help you get the most out of these experiences:

- Think about your questions in advance and write them down.
- Think about your goals and priorities for your student and write them down.
- Think about issues or concerns that you want to share with the teacher. It is helpful for a teacher to know what is influencing a student's attitude, behavior or performance.
- Take notes during the meeting

Independent Study

WISH's Independent Study process for the 2025-2026 school year has been changed to reflect an annual contract which will be shared with all families at the beginning of the school year. Independent Study does not count towards attendance unless a contract has been signed and students have completed all of the work assigned for that day.

Independent Study is not meant to be used as a replacement for in-person instruction. In-person instruction is the most effective and impactful mode of learning for all students.

Short Term Independent Study (STIS) is available to students with an absence lasting between 1-14 days with a minimum of one full day.

A maximum of 15 days of Independent Study may be used in any single school year.

Students asynchronously complete a packet (ES) or assignments on Canvas (MS/HS) and meet with their teachers for a 1:1 conference upon their return. Students are expected to complete the assigned work within ten (10) school days following the absence. This is not make-up work but work in lieu of being in class. Students in grades 6-12 will upload evidence of their independent study work completion for the days they were absent to their schools form: MS (wishcharter.org/ispformms) and one for HS (wishcharter.org/ispformhs).

There will be no Zoom live stream or synchronous instruction throughout the duration of the STIS.

Students are encouraged to reach out directly to their teachers or attend virtual office hours should additional guidance on assignments be needed.

Please note that students will be marked as absent for attendance purposes for the duration of the STIS, and upon their return and completion of assignments, their attendance will be rectified and marked as PRESENT.

SPED students who require services as part of their Independent Study and who are traveling out of the country/state as part of ISP:

Policy language:

- 1. The Charter School shall not offer an independent study option or make independent study services available to any students who:
 - a) will be residing or traveling outside of the State of California and/or the United States during all or part of the proposed independent study period, and
 - b) for whom the retention of additional staff or outside providers is necessary or whose program requires the provision of services by Charter School staff licensed in the State of California.

Students who require IS in order to participate in a mental health treatment program or medical treatment can have an extended model of what short-term independent study looks like (i.e. taking coursework from the LMS Canvas rather than being enrolled in a semester-long online class through an adaptive platform):

The tiered reengagement strategies, plan for synchronous instruction and live interaction, and plan to transition pupils whose families wish to return to in-person instruction shall not apply to pupils who participate in an independent study program for fewer than 15 schooldays in a school year and pupils enrolled in a comprehensive school for classroom-based instruction who, under the care of appropriately licensed professionals, participate in independent study due to necessary medical treatments or inpatient treatment for mental health care or substance abuse.

SPECIAL POPULATIONS

Section 504 Plans

WISH recognizes its legal responsibility to ensure that no qualified person with a disability shall, on the basis of disability, be excluded from participation, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise subjected to discrimination under any program of WISH. Any student who has an objectively identified disability which substantially limits a major life activity, including, but not limited to learning, is eligible for accommodations by the Charter School. The parent of any student suspected of needing or qualifying for accommodations under Section 504 may make a referral for an evaluation to the Principal/Executive Director. A copy of WISH Section 504 policies and procedures is available upon request at the main office.

Special Education Services

We are dedicated to the belief that all students can learn and must be guaranteed equal opportunity to become contributing members of the academic environment and society. WISH provides special education instruction and related services in accordance with the Individuals with Disabilities in Education Improvement Act ("IDEA"), Education Code requirements, and applicable policies and procedures of the District. These services are available for special education students enrolled at the Charter School. We offer high quality educational programs and services for all our students in accordance with the assessed needs of each student. WISH collaborates with parents, the student, teachers, and other agencies, as may be indicated, in order to appropriately serve the educational needs of each student.

Pursuant to the IDEA and relevant state law, WISH is responsible for identifying, locating, and evaluating children enrolled at the Charter School with known or suspected disabilities to determine whether a need for special education and related services exists. This includes children with disabilities who are homeless or foster youth. The Charter School shall not deny nor discourage any student from enrollment solely due to a disability. If you believe your child may be eligible for special education services, please contact: Rachel Woodward, Director of Special Services at (310) 642-9474.

Education of Foster and Mobile Youth

Definitions: For the purposes of this annual notice the terms are defined as follows:

- "Foster youth" means any of the following:
 - 1. A child who has been removed from their home pursuant to Section 309 of the California Welfare and Institutions Code ("WIC").
 - 2. A child who is the subject of a petition filed pursuant to WIC section 300 or 602 (whether or not the child has been removed from the child's home by juvenile court).

- 3. A child who is the subject of a petition filed pursuant to WIC section 602, has been removed from the child's home by the juvenile court, and is in foster care.
- A nonminor under the transition jurisdiction of the juvenile court, as 4. described in WIC section 450, who satisfies all of the following criteria:
 - a. The nonminor has attained 18 years of age while under an order of foster care placement by the juvenile court.
 - b. The nonminor is in foster care under the placement and care responsibility of the county welfare department, county probation department, Indian tribe, consortium of tribes, or tribal organization.
 - c. The nonminor is participating in a transitional independent living case plan.
- A dependent child of the court of an Indian tribe, consortium of tribes, or 5. tribal organization who is the subject of a petition filed in the tribal court.3
- A child who is the subject of a voluntary placement agreement, as defined 6. in WIC section 11400.
- "Former juvenile court school student" means a student who, upon completion of the student's second year of high school, transfers from a juvenile court school to the Charter School.
- "Child of a military family" refers to a student who resides in the household of an active duty military member.
- "Currently Migratory Child" refers to a child who, within the last 12-months, has moved with a parent, guardian, or other person having custody to the Charter School from another Local Educational Agency ("LEA"), either within California or from another state, so that the child or a member of the child's immediate family might secure temporary or seasonal employment in an agricultural or fishing activity, and whose parents or guardians have been informed of the child's eligibility for migrant education services. This includes a child who, without the parent/guardian, has continued to migrate annually to secure temporary or seasonal employment in an agricultural or fishing activity.
- "Newcomer pupil" is a person aged 3 to 21 years, who was not born in any of the 50 United States, the District of Columbia, or the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, and has not been attending one or more schools in any one or more of the 50 United States, the District of Columbia, or the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, for more than three (3) full academic years. This also includes a "pupil participating in

WISH Community School Family Handbook (TK-8) 62

³ The Charter School shall not require an Indian tribe or tribal court representative to certify that any student is a dependent of an Indian tribe, consortium of tribes, or tribal organization.

a newcomer program," as defined in Education Code section 51225.2, as that section read on January 1, 2023, who was enrolled in the Charter School before January 1, 2024. The Charter School may, in its discretion, also extend the rights in Education Code sections 51225.1 and 51225.2 to a "pupil participating in a newcomer program," as defined in Education Code section 51225.2, as that section read on January 1, 2023.

- "Educational Rights Holder" ("ERH") means a parent, guardian, or responsible adult appointed by a court to make educational decisions for a minor pursuant to WIC sections 319, 361 or 726, or a person holding the right to make educational decisions for the student pursuant to Education Code section 56055.
- "School of origin" means the school that the foster youth attended when permanently housed or the school in which the foster youth was last enrolled. If the school the foster youth attended when permanently housed is different from the school in which the student was last enrolled, or if there is some other school that the foster youth attended within the immediately preceding 15 months, the Charter School liaison for foster youth, in consultation with and with the agreement of the foster youth and the ERH for the youth, shall determine, in the best interests of the foster youth, the school that shall be deemed the school of origin. For a foster youth who is an individual with exceptional needs as defined in Education Code section 56026, "school" as used in the definition of "school of origin" includes a placement in a nonpublic, nonsectarian school as defined in Education Code section 56034, subject to the requirements of Education Code section 56325.
- "Best interests" means that, in making educational and school placement decisions for a foster youth, consideration is given to, among other factors, the opportunity to be educated in the least restrictive educational program and the foster youth's access to academic resources, services, and extracurricular and enrichment activities that are available to all Charter School students.
- "Partial coursework satisfactorily completed" includes any portion of an individual course, even if the student did not complete the entire course.

Within this notice, foster youth, former juvenile court school students, a child of a military family, a currently migratory child, and a newcomer pupil will be collectively referred to as "Foster and Mobile Youth." Within this notice, a parent, guardian, or other person holding the educational rights for a Foster and Mobile Youth will be referred to as a "parent/guardian" or "ERH."

Foster and Mobile Youth Liaison: The Principal/Executive Director or designee designates the following staff person as the Liaison for Foster and Mobile Youth:

> ES- Trisha Lee, tlee@wishcharter.org MS- Michael Marmolejo, <u>mmarmolejo@wishcharter.org</u>

6550 W. 80th Street, Los Angeles, California 90045 310-642-9474

The Foster and Mobile Youth Liaison's responsibilities include but are not limited to the following:

- 1. Ensuring and facilitating the proper educational placement, enrollment in school, and checkout from school of foster children.
- 2. Assisting foster children when transferring from one school to another school in ensuring proper transfer of credits, records and grades.

School Stability: The Charter School will work with foster youth and their parent to ensure that each pupil is placed in the least restrictive educational programs, and has access to the academic resources, services, and extracurricular and enrichment activities that are available to all pupils, including, but not necessarily limited to, interscholastic sports. All decisions regarding a foster youth's education and placement will be based on the best interest of the child and shall consider, among other factors, educational stability and the opportunity to be educated in the least restrictive educational setting necessary to achieve academic progress.

Foster youth, currently migratory children and children of military families have the right to remain in their school of origin if it is in their best interest. The Charter School will immediately enroll a foster youth, currently migratory child or child of a military family seeking re enrollment in the Charter School as the student's school of origin (subject to the Charter School's capacity and pursuant to the procedures stated in the Charter School's charter and Board policy). If a dispute arises regarding a foster youth's request to remain in the Charter School as the school of origin, the foster youth has the right to remain in the Charter School pending the resolution of the dispute. The Charter School will also immediately enroll any foster youth, currently migratory child or child of a military family seeking to transfer to the Charter School (subject to the Charter School's capacity and pursuant to the procedures stated in the Charter School's charter and Board policy) regardless of the student's ability to meet normal enrollment documentation or uniform requirements (e.g. producing medical records or academic records from a previous school).

Foster youth, currently migratory children, and children of military families have the right to remain in their school of origin following the termination of the child's status as a foster youth, currently migratory child or child of a military family, as follows:

- 1. For students in Kindergarten through eighth grade, inclusive, the student will be allowed to continue in the school of origin through the duration of the academic year in which the student's status changed.
- 2. For students enrolled in high school, the student will be allowed to continue in the school of origin through graduation.

If the Charter School operates an intersession program, Charter School shall grant priority access to foster youths. Notwithstanding any other law, if the foster youth will be moving during an intersession period, the pupil's educational rights holder, or Indian custodian in the case of an Indian child, shall determine which school the pupil attends for the intersession period, if applicable. "Intersession program" means an expanded learning program offered by the Charter School on nonschooldays, including, but not limited to, summer school. "Indian custodian" is as the term is defined in Section 1903 of Title 25 of the United States Code.

Acceptance of Course Work: The Charter School will accept any coursework satisfactorily completed at any public school, a juvenile court school, a school in a country other than the United States, and/or a nonpublic, nonsectarian school or agency by a Foster and Mobile Youth.

The Charter School will provide Foster and Mobile Youth credit for the partial completion of courses taken while attending a public school, a juvenile court school, a school in a country other than the United States, and/or a nonpublic, nonsectarian school or agency. If the student did not complete the entire course, the Charter School shall not require the student to retake the portion of the course the student completed unless the Charter School, in consultation with the holder of educational rights for the student, finds that the pupil is reasonably able to complete the requirements in time to graduate from high school. When partial credit is awarded in a particular course, the Foster and Mobile Youth shall be enrolled in the same or equivalent course, if applicable, so that the student may continue and complete the entire course. These students shall not be prevented from taking or retaking a course to meet California State University or the University of California admission eligibility requirements.

Student Records: When the Charter School receives a transfer request and/or student records request for the educational information and records of a foster youth from a new local educational agency ("LEA"), the Charter School shall provide these student records within five (5) business days. The Charter School shall compile the complete educational record of the pupil, including but not limited to a determination of seat time, full or partial credits earned, current classes and grades, immunization and other records, and, if applicable, a copy of the pupil's special education records including assessments, IEPs, and/or 504 plans. All requests for student records will be shared with the Foster and Mobile Youth Liaison, who shall be aware of the specific educational record keeping needs of Foster and Mobile Youth.

The Charter School shall not lower a foster youth's grades as a result of the student's absence due to a verified court appearance, related court ordered activity, or a change the placement of the student made by a county or placing agency. If a foster youth is absent from school due to a decision to change the placement of the student made by a county or placing agency, the grades and credits of the pupil will be calculated as of the date the student left the Charter School.

In accordance with the Charter School's educational records and student information policy, under limited circumstances, the Charter School may disclose student records or personally identifiable information contained in those records to certain requesting parties including but not limited to a foster family agency and state and local authorities within a juvenile justice system, without parental consent.

Special Education Records

Federal and state laws require that parents/guardians of children who receive special education services on an IEP be notified when their special education records will be disposed of. WISH disposes of special education records for students receiving services 5 years after completion of 5th, 8th, or 12th grade. If your child exits special education services before the end of 5th, 8th, or 12th grade, their records will be disposed of 5 years after they have exited from special education services.

If your child receives special education services during their period of enrollment at WISH those records will be destroyed 5 years after your student exits WISH through withdrawal graduation or promotion. Also, if your child exited from receiving special education services WISH will dispose of those records 5 years after the period when those services ended.

WISH will dispose of these records on July 1 of the year, 5 years after your child withdraws or exits from receiving special education services.

If you have any questions and wish to get copies of your child's special education records before they are disposed of, please contact WISH's main office.

■ Enrollment - NOTICE TO DESTROY SPECIAL EDUCATION RECORDS

Discipline Determinations: If the Charter School intends to extend the suspension of any foster/ youth pending a recommendation for expulsion, the Charter School will invite the student's attorney and an appropriate representative from the relevant county agency to participate in the meeting at which the extension of the suspension will be discussed.

If the Charter School intends to suspend for more than ten (10) consecutive school days or expel a student with a disability who is also a foster youth due to an act for which the recommendation for expulsion is discretionary, the Charter School will invite the student's attorney and an appropriate representative from the relevant county agency to participate in the Manifestation Determination Review meeting.

Complaints of Noncompliance: A complaint of noncompliance with any of the requirements outlined above may be filed through the Charter School's Uniform Complaint Procedures. A copy of the Uniform Complaint Policy and Procedures is available upon request at the main office, on the WISH website and in Appendix D.

Availability of Complete Policy: For any Foster and Mobile Youth who enrolls at the Charter School, a copy of the Charter School's complete foster youth policy shall be provided at the time of enrollment. A copy of the complete Policy is available upon

request at the main office.

Education of Homeless Children and Youth

The term "homeless children and youth" means individuals who lack a fixed, regular and adequate nighttime residence. It includes children and youths who (42 U.S.C. § 11434a):

- 1. Are sharing the housing of other persons due to loss of housing, economic hardship, or a similar reason; are living in motels, hotels, trailer parks, or camping grounds due to the lack of alternative adequate accommodations; are living in emergency or transitional shelters; or are abandoned in hospitals;
- 2. Have a primary nighttime residence that is a public or private place not designed for or ordinarily used as regular sleeping accommodations for human beings;
- 3. Are living in cars, parks, public spaces, abandoned buildings, substandard housing, bus or train stations, or similar settings; and/or
- 4. Migratory children and unaccompanied youth (youth not in the physical custody of a parent or guardian) may be considered homeless if they meet the above definition of "homeless."

Homeless status is determined in cooperation with the parent or guardian. In the case of unaccompanied youth, status is determined by the Charter School Liaison.

School Liaison: The Principal/Executive Director or designee designates the following staff person as the School Liaison for homeless students (42 U.S.C. § 11432(g)(1)(J)(ii)):

> ES- Trisha Lee, Trisha Lee MS- Michael Marmolejo, mmarmolejo@wishcharter.org

6550 W. 80th Street, Los Angeles, California 90045 310-642-9474

The Charter School Liaison shall ensure that (42 U.S.C. § 11432(g)(6)):

- 1. Homeless students are identified by Charter School personnel and through outreach and coordination activities with other entities and agencies, and through the annual housing questionnaire administered by the Charter School..
- 2. Homeless students enroll in and have a full and equal opportunity to succeed at the Charter School.
- 3. Homeless students and families receive educational services for which they are eligible, including services through Head Start programs (including Early Head Start programs) under the Head Start Act, early intervention services under part C of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, any other preschool programs administered by the Charter School, if any, and referrals

- to health care services, dental services, mental health services and substance abuse services, housing services, and other appropriate services.
- 4. Parents/guardians are informed of the educational and related opportunities available to their children and are provided with meaningful opportunities to participate in the education of their children.
- Public notice of the educational rights of homeless children is disseminated at 5. places frequented by parents or guardians of such youths, and unaccompanied youths, including schools, shelters, public libraries, and soup kitchens, and in a manner and form understandable to the parents and quardians of homeless youth and unaccompanied youth.
- Enrollment/admissions disputes are mediated in accordance with law, the 6. Charter School's charter, and Board policy.
- Parents/guardians and any unaccompanied youth are fully informed of all 7. transportation services, as applicable.
- 8. Charter School personnel providing services receive professional development and other support.
- The Charter School Liaison collaborates with State coordinators and 9. community and school personnel responsible for the provision of education and related services to homeless children and youths.
- 10. Unaccompanied youth are enrolled in school; have opportunities to meet the same challenging State academic standards as the State establishes for other children and youth; and are informed of their status as independent students under section 480 of the Higher Education Act of 1965 and that the youths may obtain assistance from the Charter School Liaison to receive verification of such status for the purposes of the Free Application for Federal Student Aid described in section 483 of the Act.

The California Department of Education publishes a list of the contact information for the Homeless Education Liaisons in the state, which is available at: https://www.cde.ca.gov/sp/hs/

Housing Questionnaire: Charter School shall administer a housing questionnaire for purposes of identifying homeless children and youth. Charter School shall ensure that the housing questionnaire is based on the best practices developed by the CDE. Charter School shall annually provide the housing questionnaire to all parents/guardians of students and to all unaccompanied youths at Charter School. The housing questionnaire shall include an explanation of the rights and protections a student has as a homeless child or youth or as an unaccompanied youth. The housing questionnaire shall be available in paper form. The housing questionnaire shall be available in English, and if fifteen (15) percent or more of the students enrolled at Charter School speak a single primary language other than English, it shall also be written in the primary language. The questionnaire shall be translated into other languages upon request of a student's parent/guardian or an unaccompanied youth. Charter School shall collect the completed

housing questionnaires and annually report to the CDE the number of homeless children and youths and unaccompanied youths enrolled. (Education Code Section 48851.)

School Stability: The Charter School will work with homeless students and their parent/guardian to ensure that each student is placed in the least restrictive educational programs, and has access to the academic resources, services, and extracurricular and enrichment activities that are available to all students, including, but not necessarily limited to, interscholastic sports. All decisions regarding a homeless student's education and placement will be based on the best interest of the child and shall consider, among other factors, educational stability and the opportunity to be educated in the least restrictive educational setting necessary to achieve academic progress.

Homeless students have the right to remain in their school of origin if it is in their best interest. The Charter School will immediately enroll a homeless student seeking reenrollment in the Charter School as the student's school of origin (subject to the Charter School's capacity and pursuant to the procedures stated in the Charter School's charter and Board policy). The Charter School will also immediately enroll any homeless student seeking to transfer to the Charter School (subject to the Charter School's capacity and pursuant to the procedures stated in the Charter School's charter and Board policy) regardless of the student's ability to meet normal enrollment documentation or uniform requirements (e.g., producing medical records or academic records from a previous school).

Homeless students have the right to remain in their school of origin following the termination of the child's status as a homeless student as follows:

- For students in Kindergarten through eighth grade, inclusive, the student 1. will be allowed to continue in the school of origin through the duration of the academic year in which the student's status changed.
- 2. For students enrolled in high school, the student will be allowed to continue in the school of origin through graduation.

If the Charter School operates an intersession program, Charter School shall grant priority access to homeless students. Notwithstanding any other law, if the homeless student will be moving during an intersession period, the pupil's parent, guardian. educational rights holder, Indian custodian4 in the case of an Indian child, or, if none of the preceding are applicable, an accompanied homeless student themselves shall determine which school the pupil attends for the intersession period, if applicable. "Intersession program" means an expanded learning program offered by the Charter School on nonschooldays, including, but not limited to, summer school. "Indian custodian" is as the term is defined in Section 1903 of Title 25 of the United States Code.

⁴ "Indian custodian" means any Indian person who has legal custody of an Indian child under tribal law or custom or under State law or to whom temporary physical care, custody, and control has been transferred by the parent of such child. Section 1903 of Title 25 of the United States Code

Acceptance of Course Work: The Charter School will accept any coursework satisfactorily completed at any public school, a juvenile court school, a school in a country other than the United States, and/or a nonpublic, nonsectarian school or agency by a homeless student.

The Charter School will provide homeless students credit for the partial completion of courses taken while attending a public school, a juvenile court school, a school in a country other than the United States, and/or a nonpublic, nonsectarian school or agency. If the student did not complete the entire course, the Charter School shall not require the student to retake the portion of the course the student completed unless the Charter School, in consultation with the holder of educational rights for the student, finds that the student is reasonably able to complete the requirements in time to graduate from high school. When partial credit is awarded in a particular course, the homeless student shall be enrolled in the same or equivalent course, if applicable, so that the student may continue and complete the entire course. These students shall not be prevented from taking or retaking a course to meet California State University or the University of California admission eligibility requirements.

Complaints of Noncompliance: A complaint of noncompliance with any of the requirements outlined above may be filed through the Charter School's Uniform Complaint Procedures. A copy of the Uniform Complaint Policy and Procedures is available upon request at the main office.

Availability of Complete Policy: For any homeless student who enrolls at the Charter School, a copy of the Charter School's complete policy shall be provided at the time of enrollment. A copy of the complete Policy is available upon request at the main office.

English Learners

Students who indicate a language other than English on the Home Language Survey are tested by our English- Language coordinator to determine the student's language proficiency. Students with limited English-language abilities receive instruction in English-Language Development in the classroom.

WISH is committed to the success of its English Learners and support will be offered both within academic classes and in supplemental settings for students who need additional support for English language learning. WISH will meet all applicable legal requirements for English Learners as they pertain to annual notification to parents, student identification, placement, program options, English Learners and core content instruction, teacher qualifications and training, reclassification to fluent English proficient status, monitoring and evaluating program effectiveness, and standardized testing requirements. WISH will implement policies to assure proper placement, evaluation, and communication regarding English Learners and the rights of students and parents.

GATE (Gifted and Talented Education)

All students in grades TK-8 receive high quality instruction grounded in GATE practices, designed to strengthen the learning of all students. All teachers use Open Ceiling activities, specialized questioning strategies, and Depth and Complexity Icons to extend student learning. Students eligible for formal GATE services are identified in third (3rd) grade using established criteria such as test scores, teacher evaluation and testing. In second (2nd) grade, all students are administered the NNAT3 to identify students who may qualify for the High Achievement category of gifted identification. Grades 6-8 includes an honors pathway program for English and math classes. Students are programmed into these classes based on class performance, assessment results, and teacher recommendations.

AFTER SCHOOL PROGRAMS - CHILDCARE, ENRICHMENT & **SPORTS**

West LA Extended Day, Westchester Recreation Center, Evolution Sports and **GOAL** are programs available that provide before/after- school care and enrichment classes on campus. All students who remain on campus after class dismissal must be registered with or attend one of these programs.

West LA Extended Day (TK-5)

This is a fee-based after school program that is available at the end of the school day until 6:00 p.m. West LA Extended Day's program at WISH was developed to encourage a child's social, physical and academic growth. West LA also offers various enrichment classes- after school - -. Social development occurs at West LA Extended Day while learning to lead, follow, share, and take turns in activities with others. Children's gross motor skills will be challenged through - organized games and outdoor activities. Participation in routine - time is expected of all children. -

Staff at West LA Extended Day have been selected for their educational background, as well as their experience, warmth and patience. - Our staff is encouraged to keep their skills and knowledge current through staying up to date with -current practices and attending local college courses.

Registration for the West LA Extended Day program begins June 1st for the following school year. An orientation, a registration fee, and forms must be submitted prior to your child entering West LA Extended Day's program -. An orientation with the Director will be arranged to exchange important information pertinent to your child's well-being. Please email westlaextendedday@gmail.com or 310-642-8386 or WestLAExtendedDay.com for more information.

Westchester Recreation Center (TK-8)

This is a fee-based after school program that is available from the end of the school day until 6:00 p.m. The Westchester Recreation Center provides transportation from each

campus to the center located at 7000 W. Manchester Ave., Los Angeles, CA 90045. Students are provided with homework time and supervised play. Please contact the Westchester Recreation Center for more information and/or to register at WESTCHESTER.RECREATIONCENTER@LACITY.ORG or call at (310) 670-7473.

Evolution Sports/Athletics (TK-8)

A variety of team sports are offered during the fall, winter, and spring through Evolution Sports. These teams compete in the FIYA league (http://onfiya.org) and practices take place after school 1-2 times per week starting in September. There are also introduction courses available as well for students to learn sport fundamentals. Parent volunteers are an active part of each team supporting the athletes in a collaborative partnership with the coaching staff. Our athletes demonstrate the core of our mission: to maximize every athlete's potential within an atmosphere of caring and belonging. For more information please contact Casey Wilson at EvolutionSportsStaff@gmail.com or at (310) 650-7618.

WISH Community School follows the guidelines established by the FIYA League and WISH Athlete Expectations:

- Athletes must meet or exceed the WISH Eligibility requirements.
- Students must maintain a 70% in all classes at all times. Students who do not meet these requirements will be put on a weekly plan-to-play.
- Students must exhibit satisfactory citizenship and conduct on and off the field, which includes not having three or more referrals.
- Students must observe all regulations and expectations as outlined by the FIYA League.

Sudden Cardiac Arrest Prevention and Automated External Defibrillators

WISH is invested in the health of its athletes, especially their heart health. Sudden cardiac arrest ("SCA") is when the heart stops beating, suddenly and unexpectedly. Those wishing to participate in athletics at Charter School must review the information sheet on sudden cardiac arrest via the link below:

https://www.cde.ca.gov/pd/ca/pe/documents/pescaform.pdf WISH Main office maintains an auto-external defibrillator and the Athletic Director maintains one on each campus to ensure efficient, emergency access.

Concussion/Head Injuries

A concussion is a brain injury that can be caused by a bump, blow, or jolt to the head, or by a blow to another part of the body with the force transmitted to the head. Even though most concussions are mild, all concussions are potentially serious and may result in complications including prolonged brain damage and death if not recognized and managed properly. Because the Charter School has elected to offer an athletic program, we must immediately remove from a school-sponsored athletic activity for the remainder of the day an athlete who is suspected of sustaining a concussion or head injury during

that activity. The athlete may not return to that activity until the athlete is evaluated by, and receives written clearance from, a licensed healthcare provider. If the licensed health care provider determines the athlete has a concussion or head injury, the athlete shall also complete a graduated return-to-play protocol of no less than 7 days in duration under the supervision of a licensed health care provider. On a yearly basis, a concussion and head injury information sheet must be signed and returned by the athlete and the athlete's parent or guardian before the athlete initiates practice or competition. This requirement does not apply to an athlete engaging in an athletic activity during the regular school day or as part of a physical education course.

Opioid Information Sheet

The Charter School annually provides each athlete with an Opioid Factsheet for Patients published by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. The athlete and, if the athlete is 17 years of age or younger, the athlete's parent or guardian shall sign a document acknowledging receipt of the Opioid Factsheet for Patients and return that document to the Charter School before the athlete initiates practice or competition. The fact sheet is available at:

https://www.cifstate.org/sports-medicine/CDC-Patient-Opioid-Factsheet-a.pdf

GAP (TK-K)

GAP is a free one-hour child-care program available after school to TK and K for those who have siblings in the upper grades at WISH. It provides parents with the ability to pick their children up at the older child's dismissal time. Children must be enrolled with West LA Extended Day to participate. An orientation with the Director will be arranged to exchange important information pertinent to your child's well-being. Please email westlaextendedday@gmail.com or 310-642-8386 or WestLAExtendedDay.com for more information.

Great Opportunity to Achieve Learning ("GOAL") (6-8)

WISH Middle students are encouraged to participate in the afterschool GOAL program located on campus. This program is for students who would like a quiet place to complete assignments, study for assessments, and get additional academic and organizational assistance. GOAL is held from 3:00-5:30 every Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, and Friday and from 1:30-5:30 on Thursday.

Leadership And Character-Building Programs

The staff at WISH believe children can become effective decision makers when they have a healthy self-concept and when helped to become contributing members of the school community and society. Students develop social and leadership skills through the following programs:

TK-5: Reading Buddies pairs students in primary classes with students in upper-grade classes.

- 3-8: Student Council (grades 4th -5th) and Student Leadership (grades 6th-8th) are active groups of student leaders who help discuss, plan, and implement ideas, and plan spirit activities and service projects.
- TK-8: Mindful Schools Mindfulness is a particular way of paying attention. It is the mental faculty of purposefully bringing awareness to one's experience. Mindfulness can be applied to sensory experience, thoughts, and emotions by using sustained attention and noticing our experience without reacting.
- 1-5: WISH Wonders is a welcoming program designed to support students in grades 1-5 as they transition to WISH from another school. The program pairs new students with friendly, familiar faces to help ease their adjustment and build connections. Through weekly lunch clubs and check-ins, WISH Wonders fosters friendships, promotes a sense of belonging, and helps new students feel at home in their new learning environment.
- TK-8: RULER is an Emotional Intelligence program out of Yale University that is utilized in every classroom. WISH staff has been trained in the program and its 4 tools: Classroom Charter, Mood Meter, Meta Moment, and The Blueprint.
- **TK-5:** Kindness Club is held on the elementary campus once a week after school. The club teaches the value of kindness towards ourselves, each other, and our community.
- 2-5: Student Docents assist with our campus tours and other public events throughout the year. Student docents are usually chosen from our student council members.
- 6-8: Model United Nations ("MUN"): WISH partners with the Westchester YMCA to implement this highly engaging program. MUN allows students to learn more about current affairs, politics, economics and diplomacy through weekly meetings with other partnering schools. This is also an opportunity for students to collaborate with one another across California at a conference that includes public speaking, debating international issues, and participating in committee meetings. Students interested in joining Youth and Government in high school are highly recommended to participate in this program in middle school to prepare.
- **6-8:** MathCounts Competition Team begins as a preparatory club for the school-wide contest to be selected for our WISH Middle MathCounts Team. Once this school-wide competition occurs and the MathCounts team is formed, the group begins preparing for the State MathCounts competition in which they travel to challenge other middle school students.
- 6-8: Student Ambassadors assist with our campus tours and other public events throughout the year. Potential Ambassadors must participate in an orientation that will take place after school shortly after the start of the year. Ambassadors will also be required to maintain a minimal GPA of 3.0 and also not have received more than 2 "U" (unsatisfactory) Citizenship marks on any semester report card.

6-8: Lunch Clubs are available to all students and are a great way to get connected with other students and engage in enjoyable activities. Lunch Clubs change from year to year based on student choice. (ie, Doodle Club, Circle of Friends, Anime Club)

8: Where Everybody Belongs ("WEB") is a program that assists with the transition from elementary school to middle school by connecting incoming 6th graders with 8th graders. The WEB Leaders are 8th graders who are great role models for younger students and who have been successful at our middle school. WEB Leaders' communication skills, leadership potential, responsibility, and personality have helped them succeed in the middle school environment, and the lessons they have learned are shared to help others succeed.

These programs help develop interpersonal skills, such as:

Positive self-concept Open mindedness Problem solving skills

Anger management Interest in learning Self-discipline

Generosity Compassion Courtesy

Empathy Responsibility Honesty

Patience Perseverance Cooperation

Respect for self and others Acceptance of self and others

Community Service Programs

In order for students to understand that they are part of a greater community, which may include those with greater and differing needs, students, with parent support, participate in community service programs. Check out the WISH website for more information.

School-Wide Events

Many school and WCA events that enliven the core curriculum are held during the school year. Please come to these events to honor your child's efforts and to become a part of the school community.

Special Events Or Projects Per Grade

These are just some of the former special events or projects at WISH creating lasting memories:

Kindergarten – 100-day celebration

First Grade – Field trips to Discovery Cube, Long Beach Aguarium and GrassRoots Neighbors.

Second Grade – Little Tokyo scavenger hunt and museum, Tree People hike and learning, Natural History Museum

Third Grade – Roar and Snore Overnight Field Trip at the San Diego Safari Park, Business Fair, Hitachi Kite Workshop, STAR Eco Station

Fourth Grade – WISH Fourth Grade students participate in "Walk Through California," dressing their parts and acting out a lively retelling of the history of California

Fifth Grade – Two-night team-building Catalina trip, Museum of Tolerance, Griffith Observatory, "Walk Through the Revolution," dressing their parts and acting out a lively retelling of the American Revolution

Sixth Grade - Walk Through the Ancient Worlds, Science Overnight Retreat, Columbia Space Center field trip

Seventh Grade - Medieval Times, additional day field trip

Eighth Grade - Regatta Boat Races, Museum of Tolerance, Leadership Overnight Retreat, Culmination Events

Special Schoolwide Events

Annual Summer Social Events – Elementary School families get together for grade level playdates throughout the summer and Middle School families get together at the Toyota Sports Center for an evening of ice skating.

Back-to-School Night – Teachers discuss the year's teaching program and curriculum with parents.

International Festival-

Concerts – All students demonstrate what they learned in Music that year- MS- Twilight under the stars, ES- International Festival, All Schools-WISHapalooza.

Student Art Gallery- TK-8th grade showcase their artwork at WISHapalooza, VAPA showcases

WCA Events

Auction Launch Party & Online Auction (TK-12) – Parents and staff enjoy a great party and bid on auction items to raise money for WCA.

Bands and Brews (TK-12) – Parents kick off the school year with a parent-night-out "fun"d-raiser.

Book Fair (TK-5) – Students have an opportunity to purchase books for themselves and their classrooms.

Meetings With The Principal (TK-12) – Parents ask questions of and hear from the Principals.

First-Day-of-School New Family Breakfast (TK-12) – Parents socialize after dropping off their children. Sponsored by WCA.

International Fair/Winter Sing (TK-5) – Families have fun with international "travel" as they explore other classrroms and learn about the culture of different countries.

Winter Showcase (6-8) - Join us for our annual winter showcase where students will present a wide range of projects. Parents are invited onto campus to enjoy a morning of music and engaging presentations celebrating their scholar's hard work.

New TK and Kindergarten Family Meet and Greet – New families get together before the start of the school year and hear from an administrator about the programming and policies at WISH. The students meet other students from their grade and teacher conduct and informal assessment.

New 1st-5th Family Meet and Greet – New families get together before the start of the school year and hear from and administrator about the programming and policies at WISH. The students meet other students from their grade and teachers conduct and informal assessment...

Middle School New Families Meet and Greet - All incoming 6th grade and new 7th and 8th grade families get together before the start of the school year to learn about what it means to be a middle schooler.

Storybook Parade (TK-5) – Students and teachers parade in costumes in the yard.

Fall Festival (6-8) – Students and teachers celebrate fall festivities together and costumes are optional.

Science Fair (6-8) – Students participate in the science fair and develop their own experiments.

Staff Appreciation Week (TK-12) – Parents honor and thank teachers and staff for their efforts.

Talent Show (TK-8) - Students show off their various talents.

Work Permits

Beginning August 1, 2024, any minor seeking the signature of a Charter School verifying authority on a Statement of Intent to Employ a Minor and Request for a Work Permit-Certificate of Age will be issued, before or at the time of receiving the signature of the verifying authority, a document clearly explaining basic labor rights extended to workers. An infographic explaining these rights is available at: https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/Know-Your-Rights-FINAL.p df

CONDUCT EXPECTATIONS AND DISCIPLINE

School Attendance Policy

Student attendance and student achievement are closely intertwined. Regular attendance at school is necessary for students to progress academically, as well as to be part of the social community of the school. School attendance is vital to students' achievement. Students who develop patterns of good attendance are much more likely to be successful both academically and socially than students who develop patterns of poor attendance. Additionally, the School receives funds based on the number of days that students attend school. Regular attendance of all students will help to assure that the School receives the funds needed to provide a high-quality instructional program. Of course, students who are ill should be kept at home. However, we encourage you to do everything possible to assure consistent attendance.

WISH requires satisfactory explanation from the parent/guardian of a student to excuse late arrivals and absences. Please complete the online absence notification form which will be sent directly to our office staff. If you are unable to complete the online form, please call your office manager to report the absence or late arrival. Please do not text or email teachers regarding absences. Our front office staff are responsible for these notifications. Notification of absences or late arrivals must be communicated directly to the Main Office - ES or MS - and not to your child's teacher. Please note that all students marked Absent by 9:00am will receive an automatic robo call notifying families of their child's absence.

For your child's protection and the protection of others please do not send your child to school sick. If your child complains of feeling sick at school, depending on the severity, you may be contacted to pick them up. Please remind your child of their responsibility to speak to their teachers about assignments they may have missed while absent.

Definitions

- "Tardy": WISH starts at the time listed on the published bell schedule for the grade level. Students shall be classified as tardy if the student arrives more than three minutes after that time.
- "Unexcused Absence": A student shall have an unexcused absence if the student is absent or is tardy for more than thirty (30) minutes without a valid excuse.
- "Truant": A student shall be classified as a truant if the student is absent from school without a valid excuse three (3) full days in one school year, or if the student is tardy or absent for more than any 30-minute period during the school day without a valid excuse on three (3) occasions in one school year, or any combination thereof. Any student who has once been reported as a truant and who is again absent from school without valid excuse one or more days, or tardy on one or more days, shall again be deemed a truant. Such students shall be reported to the Principal or designee.
- "Habitual Truant": A student shall be classified as a habitual truant if the student is reported for truancy three (3) or more times within the same school year. This generally occurs when the student is absent from school without a valid excuse for five (5) full days in one school year or if the student is tardy or absent for

more than any 30-minute period during the school day without a valid excuse on five (5) occasions in one school year, or any combination thereof.

- "Chronic Truant": A student shall be classified as a chronic truant if the student is absent from school without a valid excuse for ten (10) percent or more of the school days in one school year, from the date of enrollment to the current date.
- "School Attendance Review Team (SART)"

The School Attendance Review Team ("SART") panel will be composed the principal and/or other relevant members, including: another WISH administrator, a WISH Academy Office representative, teachers or staff as appropriate, counselor, etc. The SART panel will discuss the absence problem with the student's parent/guardian to work on solutions, develop strategies, discuss appropriate mental health support and other supportive services for the student and student's family, and establish a plan to resolve the attendance issue.

- 1. The SART panel shall direct the parent/guardian that no further unexcused absences or tardies can be tolerated.
- 2. The parent/guardian shall be required to sign the plan formalizing the agreement by the parent/guardian to improve the child's attendance or face additional administrative action. The plan will identify the corrective actions required in the future, and indicate that the SART panel shall have the authority to order one or more of the following consequences for non-compliance with the terms of the plan:
 - a. Parent/guardian to attend school with the child for one day
 - b. Student retention
 - c. After school detention program
 - d. Required school counseling
 - e. Loss of field trip privileges
 - f. Loss of school store privileges
 - g. Loss of school event privileges
 - h. Mandatory Saturday school or abatement program
 - i. Required remediation plan as set by the SART
 - j. Notification to the County District Attorney
- 3. Notice of action recommended by the SART will be provided in writing to the parent/guardian.

If the student continues to be truant and does not follow the school's SART directive. the matter will be referred to WISH Academy's Student Attendance Review Board ("SARB"). A Certified Delivery Confirmation letter will be sent to the parent quardian informing them of this action.

"Student Attendance Review Board (SARB)"

The WISH Academy SARB will hold a hearing with the parent / guardian and truant student to resolve attendance and truancy problems. At that time, if the student continues to be truant and does not follow the SARB's directive, the matter will be referred to the District Attorney for prosecution and other appropriate action may be taken by the school. A certified delivery confirmation letter will be sent to the parent / guardian informing them of this action.

The School's SARB will consist of:

- The principal and/or
- The Executive Director's designee from WISH
- Other relevant members, including: another WISH administrator, District Attorney representative, special education representative, counselor, local police official, etc.

The WISH SART and the WISH SARB will work with families and students to resolve attendance and truancy problems. If, after repeated interventions, the student continues to be truant and does not follow the SART or SARB's directives, the matter will be referred to the District Attorney for prosecution and other appropriate action may be taken by the school up to, and including removal pursuant to the Involuntary Removal Process. A registered certified letter will be sent to the parent or quardian informing them of this action.

Excused Absences

A student not present in class for any reason is considered absent. A student's absence shall be excused for the following reasons:

- Personal illness, including an absence for the benefit of the pupil's mental or behavioral health
- Quarantine under the direction of a county or city health officer
- Medical, dental, optometric, or chiropractic services
 - A student in grade 7 12, inclusive, may be excused from school for the purpose of obtaining confidential medical services without the consent of the student's parent/guardian. Otherwise, it is the practice of WISH Academy not to release students without parental consent.
- For the purpose of attending the funeral services or grieving the death of either a member of the pupil's immediate family, or of a person that is determined by the pupil's parent or guardian to be in such close association with the pupil as to be considered the pupil's immediate family, so long as the absence is not more than five (5) days per incident. "Immediate family" means the parent or guardian,

brother or sister, grandparent, or any other relative living in the household of the pupil.

- For any of the following reasons, if an immediate family member of the pupil, or a person that is determined by the pupil's parent or guardian to be in such close association with the pupil as to be considered the pupil's immediate family, has died:
 - To access services from a victim services organization or agency.
 - To access grief support services.
 - o To participate in safety planning or to take other actions to increase the safety of the pupil or an immediate family member of the pupil, or a person that is determined by the pupil's parent or guardian to be in such close association with the pupil as to be considered the pupil's immediate family, including, but not limited to, temporary or permanent relocation.

0

- Absences under this section shall not be excused for more than three (3) days per incident, unless extended on a case-by-case basis at the discretion of the school administrator. "Immediate family" means the parent or guardian, brother or sister, grandparent, or any other relative living in the household of the pupil.
- Participation in religious instruction or exercises as follows: The student shall be excused for this purpose on no more than four (4) school days per month.
- For the purpose of jury duty in the manner provided for by law
- Due to the illness or medical appointment during school hours of a child of whom the student is the custodial parent, including absences to care for a sick child. (The school does not require a note from the doctor for this excusal).
- To permit the student to spend time with an immediate family member who is an active-duty member of the uniformed services, as defined in Education Code section 49701, and has been called to duty for, is on leave from, or has immediately returned from, deployment. Absences granted pursuant to this paragraph shall be granted for a period of time to be determined at the discretion of the Charter School.
- For purpose of serving as a member of a precinct board for an election pursuant to Election Code section 12302.
- Attendance at the student's naturalization ceremony to become a United States citizen.
- Authorized parental leave for a pregnant or parenting student for up to eight (8) weeks, which may be extended if deemed medically necessary by the student's physician.
- Due to the student's participation in military entrance processing.

- Authorized at the discretion of a school administrator, based on the facts of the student's circumstances, are deemed to constitute a valid excuse.
- A student who holds a work permit to work for a period of not more than five (5) consecutive days in the entertainment or allied industries shall be excused from school during the period that the student is working in the entertainment or allied industry for a maximum of up to five (5) absences per school year subject to the requirements of Education Code section 48225.5.
- In order to participate with a not-for-profit performing arts organization in a performance for a public-school student audience for a maximum of up to five (5) days per school year provided the student's parent or guardian provides a written note to the school authorities explaining the reason for the student's absence.
- For the purpose of participating in a cultural ceremony or event. "Cultural" for these purposes means relating to the habits, practices, beliefs, and traditions of a certain group of people.
- For the purpose of a middle or high school pupil engaging in a civic or political event as indicated below, provided that the pupil notifies the school ahead of the absence. A "civic or political event" includes, but is not limited to, voting, poll working, strikes, public commenting, candidate speeches, political or civic forums, and town halls.
 - o A middle school or high school pupil who is absent pursuant to this provision is required to be excused for only one schoolday-long absence per school year.
 - A middle school or high school pupil who is absent pursuant to this provision may be permitted additional excused absences in the discretion of a school administrator.
- For justifiable personal reasons, including, but not limited to:
 - an appearance in court,
 - Observance of a holiday or ceremony of the pupil's religion.
 - o Attendance at religious retreats (not to exceed one schoolday per semester).
 - o attendance at an employment conference, or attendance at an educational conference on the legislative or judicial process offered by a nonprofit organization, when the student's absence has been requested in writing by the parent or guardian and approved by the principal or a designee.

Make-up Work for Students When Absent

Students who are absent from school shall be allowed to complete all assignments and tests. Upon satisfactory completion, the student shall be given full credit for completed work. Teachers shall determine, what assignments the student shall make-up and in

what period of time the student shall complete such assignments. The tests and assignments shall be reasonably equivalent to, but not necessarily identical to, the tests and assignments that the student missed during the absence.

Method of Verification

When a student who has been absent returns to school, the student must present a satisfactory explanation verifying the reason for the absence. The following methods may be used to verify student absences:

- 1. Signed, written note from the student's parent/guardian or parent representative.
- 2. Conversation, in person or by telephone, between the verifying employee and the student's parent/guardian or parent representative. The employee shall subsequently record the following:
 - a. Name of student;
 - b. Name of parent/guardian or parent representative;
 - c. Name of verifying employee;
 - d. Date or dates of absence: and
 - e. Reason for absence.
- 3. Visit to the student's home by the verifying employee, or any other reasonable method, which establishes the fact that the student was absent for the reasons stated. A written recording shall be made, including the information outlined above.
- 4. Healthcare provider verification:
 - a. When excusing students for confidential medical services or verifying such appointments, Charter School staff shall not ask the purpose of such appointments but may contact a medical office to confirm the time of the appointment.
 - b. A healthcare provider's note of illness will be accepted for any reported absence. When a student has had fourteen (14) absences in the school year for illness verified by methods listed in #1-#3 above without a healthcare provider's note, any further absences for illness must be verified by a healthcare provider.

Insofar as class participation is an integral part of students' learning experiences, parents/guardians and students shall be encouraged to schedule medical appointments during non-school hours.

Tardiness

Any student who arrives to school after the start of the school day, will be considered "tardy." Elementary School students arriving to school after the official start of the day are required to obtain a "Tardy Pass" from the school office before proceeding to the classroom. Tardy students entering the classroom late, without a pass, shall be directed to return to the office to check-in and obtain the admission documents. Middle School students arriving to school after the office start of the day are required to go directly to their classroom for the teacher to mark them tardy. If a student is tardy more than three times, a meeting with administrators will be called for and school consequences will be given. Tardies in excess of thirty minutes will be recorded as an absence.

Process for Students Not in Attendance at the Beginning of the School Year

When students are not in attendance on the first five (5) days of the school year, WISH will attempt to reach the parent/guardian on a daily basis for each of the first five (5) days to determine whether the student has an excused absence, consistent with the process outlined in this policy. If the student has a basis for an excused absence, parents must notify WISH of the absence and provide documentation consistent with this policy. However, consistent with the process below, students who are not in attendance due to an unexcused absence by the sixth (6th) day of the school year may be disenrolled from WISH roster pursuant to the Involuntary Removal Process described below, as it will be assumed that the student has chosen another school option.

- 1. Students who are not in attendance on the first day of the school year and do not have an excused absence will be contacted by phone to ensure their intent to enroll in WISH.
- 2. Students who have indicated their intent to enroll but have not attended by the third (3rd) day of the school year and do not have an excused absence will receive a letter indicating the student's risk of disenrollment.
- 3. Students who have indicated their intent to enroll but have not attended by the fifth (5th) day of the school year and do not have an excused absence will receive a phone call reiterating the content of the letter.
- 4. Students who are not in attendance by the sixth (6th) day of the school year and do not have an excused absence will receive an Involuntary Removal Notice and the CDE Enrollment Complaint Notice and Form. The Charter School will follow the Involuntary Removal Process described below, which includes an additional five (5) schooldays for the parent/guardian to respond to the Charter School and request a hearing before disenrollment.
- 5. WISH will use the contact information provided by the parent/guardian in the registration packet.
- 6. Upon removal, the last known school district of residence will be notified of the student's failure to attend WISH and the disenrollment within thirty (30) days of the disenrollment.
- 7. Any documentation received by the Charter School regarding a student's enrollment and attendance at another public or private school (i.e., CALPADS report) shall be deemed evidence of a voluntary disenrollment and shall not

trigger the Involuntary Removal Process below.

Process for Addressing Truancy

First Notification of Truancy or Excessive Absences

- Letter #1 sent via email to parent/guardian when the student has accrued three (3) unexcused absences or unexcused tardies over 30 minutes in a school year.
- Students may be assigned, with or without parent consent, to the school's truancy abatement program, which may include Weekend Makeup School.

Second Notification of Truancy or Excessive Absences

- Letter #2 sent via email to parent/guardian when a student has accrued four (4) unexcused absences or unexcused tardies over 30 minutes.
- The letter will request a conference with the parent, student, teacher, and Principal and will contain the following information:
- The student is truant.
- The parent / guardian is obligated to compel the student to attend school.
- The parent / guardian who fails to meet this obligation may be guilty of an infraction of the law and subject to prosecution pursuant to Education Code 48260 et seg.
- The right of the parent / guardian to meet with appropriate school personnel to discuss the solution to the student's truancy.
- The student may be subject to prosecution under Education code section 48264 for truancy.
- The student may be subject to suspension, restriction, or delay of his or her driving privileges under Vehicle Code section 13202.7; and
- It is recommended that the parent attend school with the student for one (1) day.
- Student may be assigned, with or without parent consent, to the school's truancy abatement program, which may include Weekend Makeup School.

Notification of Determination as a Habitual Truant

- Letter #3 sent via email and Certified Mail with Delivery Confirmation. To parent/guardian when the student has accrued five (5) unexcused absences or unexcused tardies over 30 minutes.
- The letter will notify the parent/guardian of the student's "habitual truant" status
- and inviting the family to a mandatory SART meeting (defined above in

- "Definitions' section) with student, parent, teacher advisor, and Principal. If not already on file, an Attendance Contract must be signed at this meeting.
- Student will be assigned, with or without parent consent, to the school's truancy abatement program, including Weekend Makeup School.
- If the parent quardian fails to respond in ten (10) days or does not attend the scheduled conference, the matter may be referred to the WISH Academy SARB.

Notification of Continued Truancy - Referral to WISH Academy SARB

- Letter #4 sent via email and Certified Mail with Delivery Confirmation to parent/guardian when a student has accrued six (6) unexcused absences or unexcused tardies over 30 minutes.
- Principal refers student to WISH Academy SARB (described in "Definitions" section above) with required attachments.
- Student will be assigned, with or without parent consent, to the school's truancy abatement program, which may include Weekend Makeup School.
- If the parent fails to respond in ten (10) days or attend the scheduled conference, the matter may be referred to the District Attorney's office and other appropriate actions, including withdrawal pursuant to the Involuntary Removal Process.

Involuntary Removal Process

No student shall be involuntarily removed by WISH for any reason unless the parent or guardian of the student has been provided written notice of intent to remove the student no less than five (5) school days before the effective date of the action ("Involuntary Removal Notice").

The written notice shall be in the native language of the student or the student's parent or guardian or, if the student is a foster child or youth or a homeless child or youth, the student's educational rights holder. The Involuntary Removal Notice shall include the charges against the student and an explanation of the student's basic rights including the right to request a hearing before the effective date of the action. The hearing shall be consistent with the Charter School's expulsion procedures.

If the student's parent, guardian, or educational rights holder requests a hearing, the student shall remain enrolled and shall not be removed until the Charter School issues a final decision. As used herein, "involuntarily removed" includes disenrolled, dismissed, transferred, or terminated, but does not include suspensions or expulsions pursuant to the Charter School's suspension and expulsion policy.

Upon parent/guardian request for a hearing, the Charter School will provide notice of hearing consistent with its expulsion hearing process, through which the student has a fair opportunity to present testimony, evidence, and witnesses and confront and

cross-examine adverse witnesses, and at which the student has the right to bring legal counsel or an advocate. The notice of hearing shall be in the native language of the student or the student's parent or guardian or, if the student is a foster child or youth or a homeless child or youth, the student's educational rights holder and shall include a copy of the Charter School's expulsion hearing process.

If the parent/guardian is nonresponsive to the Involuntary Removal Notice, the Student will be disenrolled as of the effective date set forth in the Involuntary Removal Notice. If parent/guardian requests a hearing and does not attend on the date scheduled for the hearing, the Student will be disenrolled effective the date of the hearing.

If as a result of the hearing the student is disenrolled, notice will be sent to the student's last known district of residence within thirty (30) days.

A hearing decision not to disenroll the student does not prevent the Charter School from making a similar recommendation in the future should student truancy continue or reoccur.

Referral to Appropriate Agencies or County District Attorney

It is the Charter School's intent to identify and remove all barriers to the student's success, and the Charter School will explore every possible option to address student attendance issues with the family. For any unexcused absence, the Charter School may refer the family to appropriate school-based and/or social service agencies.

If a child's attendance does not improve after a SART contract has been developed according to the procedures above, or if the parents fail to attend a required SART meeting, the Charter School shall notify the District's Attorney's office, which then may refer the matter for prosecution through the court system. Students twelve (12) years of age and older may be referred to the juvenile court for adjudication.

Non-Discrimination

These policies will be enforced fairly, uniformly, and consistently without regard to the characteristics listed in Education Code section 220 (actual or perceived disability, gender, gender identity, gender expression, nationality, race or ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, or any other characteristic that is contained in the definition of hate crimes set forth in Penal Code section 422.55, including immigration status, pregnancy, or association with an individual who has any of the aforementioned characteristics).

Reports

The Executive Director, or designee, shall periodically gather and report to the Board the number of students who are truant, and the steps taken to remedy the problem.

Closed Campus

WISH is a closed campus. All students are required to remain on school grounds during the regularly scheduled school day, including lunch period. It is unlawful for anyone to

take a student away from school during the regular school day without parent/guardian permission and notification of the School Office. Should students leave campus during the school day without permission, it will be considered a truancy event.

Early Pick-Up from School

Please keep doctor and dental appointments during school hours to a minimum. If you must pick up your child early for an appointment during the day, please follow the procedures outlined below.

TK-5: Parents must come to the main office and sign a logbook that releases the school from responsibility. Parents may not enter the classroom to pick up a student. The office personnel will contact the classroom and have the child's teacher send them to the main office for early pick up.

6-8: Parents may park in the Manchester Avenue/Hastings Avenue main parking lot or on Manchester Avenue and present themselves to the WISH entrance gate to gain entrance to the campus or collect a student. Please be prepared to show your identification and you will be required to sign your child out from school early. We strongly encourage that you call our office in advance of arriving at the school so we may be prepared to expedite your request.

Dress Code Policy

The dress code policy of WISH has been designed to support our school's philosophy and mission to provide a safe, supportive, loving, learning environment for all of our students. The standards for dress were developed with input from staff, parents, community members and students. The Board of Directors has approved and adopted the following policies and procedures with respect to the dress code presently in place at WISH:

General: All students attending WISH are expected to follow the School dress code. A common dress code promotes a team spirit and the idea that the mind and body are more important than clothing. Additionally, the dress code supports a safe school environment by helping staff to identify students who are – and are not -- part of the school community, both on-campus and on field trips. All clothes and personal items should be labeled.

Dress Code: The requirements are as follows:

- Bottoms in solid colors only
 - Long pants, shorts, skirts, or jumpers
 - Shorts, skirts and jumpers must be at fingertip length
 - Blue (any shade including denim is acceptable), red, white, khaki or beige
- Tops in solid colors only

- Short or long sleeve shirts, polos, button-up, sleeveless and wide-strapped tank tops are also acceptable
- Solid white, red, or blue
- Exception to solid color tops is an official school logo shirt, which are available at www.wishstore.us
- Closed-toe shoes or boots, no wheels
- Logos may not be larger than a fist.
- Outerwear (sweaters, sweatshirts, raincoats, etc.) must follow the dress code requirements for Middle School grades 6-8, can be out of dress code as long as it is appropriate for grades TK-5.
- Logos of school-sponsored programs, grade level class shirts, leadership, WEB, and other WISH supported clubs/activities are permitted if the item of clothing is red, white, or blue. No hats or hoods of any type are permitted to be worn in class. Head coverings worn for religious reasons will be allowed at all times.

No clothing, jewelry, accessories, or hairstyles which are, or include, a picture, writing, or insignia which is: (1) gang related; (2) presents a safety hazard to the wearer or others; (3) advertises or symbolizes any type of alcohol, drugs, tobacco, or gambling; (4) includes weapons or acts which are illegal, violent, obscene, or hazardous to one's health; (5) sexually suggestive, crude, vulgar, profane; discriminatory, obscene, contain threats, libelous; or (6) offensive or degrading to students or staff on the basis of gender, cultural, religious or ethnic values.

MODESTY EXPECTATIONS - We also expect all WISH scholars to adhere to our modesty expectations. This means no bare midriffs, no spagnetti straps, no tube tops, no holes or ripped clothing, and shorts/skirts must reach mid-thigh. This includes free-dress Fridays.

Free Dress Fridays: Students may dress out of dress code on Fridays. Clothing containing offensive slogans, symbols and other suggestive or controversial designs or language is not allowed. The following are unacceptable: clothing designed with thin shoulder straps, bare midriffs, halters or bare backs. Shoes must be closed-toed and may not have wheels. Shorts and skirts must be at least as long as the student's fingertip by their sides. Socks with designs that adhere to the profanity and modesty quidelines described here may be worn any day of the week.

No Opt-Out: There shall be no "opt-out" provision with respect to the dress code.

Future Changes to Dress Code: Changes or modifications to the dress code policy may be made by the Principal in consultation with the WCA.

Dress code attire will be provided for any student who has difficulty purchasing these items.

Consequences for Violation of Dress Code Policy

Elementary School

First Time: Students and Parents are given a reminder and asked to not wear those clothes again.

Second Time: Students will be sent to the office to either be given attire to borrow for the day, or their parents can be called to bring new attire that is compliant with the dress code. A dress code slip will be sent home as a reminder.

Third Time: Students will be sent to the office to either be given attire to borrow for the day, or their parents can be called and bring new attire that is compliant with the dress code. A Dress code slip will be sent home as a reminder. A C3 and reflection sheet will be given.

Middle School

First Time: Students in grades 6-8 will be sent to the dress code office and given attire to borrow for the day. The student's non-compliant clothing will be held in the office until the end of the day. Loaned clothing will be returned to the office at the end of the day. Parent/guardian will be notified via email or phone call and dress code reminder will be sent home with student. Second Time: Student receives a PBIS minor referral. Parent/guardian will be notified via email or phone call.

Third Time: Students will receive a PBIS major referral and be assigned a Restorative Time the following school day for three days.

Cellular Telephones & Private Electronic Devices

It is the policy of WISH to restrict the use of cellular phones, smartphones, pagers, headphones, earbuds, and other electronic signaling devices (hereinafter collectively referred to as "private devices") by students on campus during instructional time.

Students are permitted to bring private devices to campus provided that any such device shall remain OFF and stored in cellphone lockers located in the main office for Middle School.

Private devices shall be turned off and shall not be used:

- During instructional classroom time, including assemblies, and any other school activity, which takes place during the regularly scheduled school day on or off campus.
- During break periods, between class periods, or during lunch.
- During events sponsored by the Charter School held before or after regular school hours.
- On field trips or excursions sponsored by the Charter School

Private devices may be used:

- Off campus before or after school.
- Before or after any Charter School sponsored activity occurring before or after the regular school day.
- In the case of an emergency, or in response to a perceived threat of danger.
- When a teacher or administrator of the Charter School grants permission to a student to possess or use a private device, subject to any reasonable limitation imposed by that teacher or administrator.
- When a licensed medical/healthcare provider determines that the possession or use of a private device is necessary for the health or well-being of the student.
- When the possession or use of a private device is required in a student's individualized education program ("IEP").

Visibility and/or unauthorized use of a private device may result in the device being confiscated until the end of the school day. Students must comply anytime a request is made by school personnel to confiscate a private device. Visibility of accessories such as headphones, earbuds, etc., will result in the confiscation of the accessory and the device they are connected to. Students may collect confiscated items from the office at the end of the school day.

Violation of this policy may result in the following consequences:

- First Violation: Device confiscated and returned at the end of the day. Warning given to the student. Incident logged.
- Second Violation: Device confiscated and returned to a parent. Warning given to both the student and parent. Incident logged.
- Third Violation: Device confiscated and returned at a later time. Notice given to both the student and parent. Incident logged.

Repeat offenders may be subject to additional consequences.

Students who possess any private devices shall assume sole responsibility for the maintenance and care of any such private devices in accordance with this Policy. At no time shall the Charter School be responsible for theft, loss or damage to any private devices brought onto campus or at Charter School sponsored activities.

Lost or Damaged School Property

If a student willfully damages WISH's property or the personal property of a WISH employee, or fails to return a textbook, library book, computer/tablet or other WISH property that has been loaned to the student, the student's parents/guardians are liable for all damages caused by the student's misconduct not to exceed ten thousand dollars (\$10,000), adjusted annually for inflation. After notifying the student's parent or guardian in writing of the student's alleged misconduct and affording the student due process, WISH may withhold the student's grades and transcripts until the damages have been paid. If the student and the student's parent/guardian are unable to pay for the damages or to return the property, WISH will provide a program of voluntary work for the minor in lieu of the payment of monetary damages. Upon completion of the voluntary work, the student's grades will be released.

Playground Rules

Play Areas:

- Grass: for free play, flag football, and soccer
- Courts: for basketball, kickball, 4-square, and handball
- Tables: for guiet activities, board games, and drawing

No Play Areas:

- No play is allowed behind buildings and structures or anywhere on campus not designated as WISH Charter.
- If a child is hurt on the playground or if there is a problem, students are to report it to a paraprofessional, or another WISH adult on the yard immediately.
- Children are never permitted to leave campus, even to retrieve a ball or piece of equipment on the other side of the fence. Children should notify coaches/yard supervisors if balls or equipment fall outside the perimeter of the schoolyard.

Prohibited Items

- Items that distract from the instructional environment, or that are illegal, are prohibited.
- These items include, but are not limited to:
- While permitted on campus, bicycles, skateboards and scooters must be stored and locked in designated areas. These items may not be ridden on campus at any time.
- Tobacco products, alcohol, drugs, matches, lighters or other controlled substances.
- Aerosol cans of any kind.
- Permanent marking pens, paint pens, and spray paint.

- Firearms, knives, weapons of any kind or objects designed to do harm.
- Explosive devices of any kind.
- Large sums of money or valuable personal items are not to be brought to school.
- Food, candy, gum and beverages (except) plain water may not be consumed while in the classroom.
- The purchase and/or sale of items between students is prohibited (unless affiliated with a school-sponsored fundraiser).
- Any items that cause a disruption to the learning environment or pose a danger to student safety are prohibited.
- Any prohibited items that are brought to school will be confiscated and held for pick-up at the end of the day in the office by a parent/guardian. Illegal items will be referred to a law enforcement agency. Unclaimed items will be donated to charity at the end of each academic year.

Student Expectations

- Learn and follow school and classroom rules.
- Solve conflicts without physical or verbal violence.
- Keep a safe and clean campus that is free of graffiti, weapons, or drugs.
- Be good role models and help create a positive school environment.
- Report any bullying, harassment, or hate motivated incidents.
- Display good sportsmanship on both the athletic field and playground.
- Attend school on time, have school books and supplies, and be prepared to learn
- Keep school activities safe and report any safety hazards.

Social Media Guidelines and Policy

The WISH Facebook Groups, Yahoo Group, Bloomz groups, Whatsapp Grade level groups, committee groups, and class email and social media groups must remain open to anyone within the WISH community who requests to join, including parents, teachers, administrators, staff members and enrichment providers. It is intended as a resource to facilitate communication and share information.

WISH does not contribute to the content of these online groups and such content does not constitute school-sponsored or school-sanctioned speech.

If you have a question about what's going on in class which does not pertain to the rest of the school or class (such as an assignment, etc.), first try contacting one of your room parents by email or phone before posting on the group.

If you have concerns about something that you experienced at school or that your child reported, have a courageous conversation with the involved individual, and do not make a public post or gossip with other parents about the issue. Depending on the situation, you may go directly to a Committee leader, your class teacher, the school Principal, or our Executive Director if you have concerns. Please remember that all of our teachers & staff members work very hard, and our committee leaders are volunteering their time and energy to try to make our school the best it can be. We appreciate constructive feedback given directly to the pertinent individual to help with that process.

Parent Partnerships is one of the core tenets of WISH Charter. This means that we are committed to working together to create a meaningful and engaging learning experience for each child. In person and electronic means of communication are some of the ways we share information. Grade level WISH Facebook Groups, WhatsApp, Instagram are for sharing pictures and helping families establish connections with each other using a social networking forum. They are not for comparing teachers, expressing concerns about classroom programs that are designed by our teachers, or for criticizing others. These types of actions are considered cyber bullying and are incredibly hurtful to the teachers and staff members. Like with any situation that is challenging, if you have a concern, please email the teacher or set up a meeting to discuss your concerns. Describing your child's teacher in a derogatory way on social media or with a small group of parents is hurtful and it damages our commitment to parent partnerships. When you post online or in a text chain, assume that everyone can read it. Teachers are invited to grade level Facebook groups, even if they do not accept the invitation, please communicate as though he or she were present. WCA Leadership team members post group norms and will directly contact parents who have violated a norm on a social media group to resolve the issue. If the violation continues the post may be removed. Let's deepen our partnerships by committing to communicate respectfully about and with each other!

No self-promotion of businesses is permitted, unless you are directly answering a question of another poster and you email that individual directly. Your business information may also be included in a brief signature line attached to your email. Please do not abuse this privilege.

If you see a posting which you think falls outside any of these guidelines, simply hit delete and know that the moderator will be responsible for following up with that individual privately.

Although we respectfully request that information discussed within this group remain within the WISH community, please note that we cannot guarantee that information will remain private. This group is moderated by parent volunteers, you must follow the

posted guidelines and adhere to the norms or you will be removed from the community group.

Consequences for Breach of Contract

If I fail to meet these expectations, I understand that my volunteer privileges may be reviewed and that I may be removed from the volunteer program at the discretion of the

A WISH Community Approach to Digital Citizenship **Social Media Guidelines and Policy**

Family Partnerships and Communication

Family Partnerships is one of our key tenets at WISH Community School. We commit to meeting with families and working with them to create a learning environment filled with joy and excellence. In person and electronic means of communication are some of the ways we share information and build our community connections.

Purpose of WISH Social Media Groups

Formal WISH social media groups such as Facebook, WhatsApp, or Instagram are for sharing information and celebrating students, families, and faculty. These platforms help families establish connections with each other and serve as valuable resources for building our sense of community.

The WISH Facebook Groups, WhatsApp groups, Grade level groups, committee groups, and class email and social media groups must remain open to anyone within the WISH community who requests to join, including parents, teachers, administrators, staff members and enrichment providers.

WISH does not contribute to the content of these online groups and such content does not constitute school-sponsored or school-sanctioned speech.

Group Norms and Monitoring

Norms are posted in each group and WCA parent leaders monitor the groups and ensure all members are following the norms posted for the group and shared at WCA meetings. These norms include:

- Sharing and Celebrating: Use groups for sharing pictures, information, and celebrating our community
- Building Connections: Focus on helping families establish positive connections with each other
- Respectful Communication: Maintain professional and respectful tone in all interactions

- No Criticism or Feedback: These forums are not to be used to criticize and provide feedback to parents, teachers, administrators, students, etc.
- No Self-Promotion: Business promotion is not permitted unless directly answering another poster's question via private message

Enforcement of Group Norms

If a post does not follow the norms:

- 1. The individual will be contacted and asked to remove the post
- 2. If they do not remove it themselves, the WCA Leader for the group will remove the post
- 3. A meeting will be held if needed to address the concern
- 4. Members who repeatedly violate norms may be removed from the community group

Addressing Concerns - Follow WISH Complaint Procedures

These forums are not to be used to criticize and provide feedback to parents. teachers, administrators, students, etc. If there is a concern, please follow the WISH complaint procedures.

Always the first step in resolving a challenge is to meet with that person 1:1. We are all on the same team and our united efforts help us make the best learning environment for students. Feedback should always be shared directly, 1:1, and privately. Following this norm ensures professional communications and swift responsivity to concerns so that action can be taken, with care and in partnership.

Depending on the situation, you may go directly to:

- The involved individual (first step)
- Committee leader
- Class teacher
- School Principal
- Executive Director

Digital Citizenship Guidelines for Parents

If you have a question about what's going on in class which does not pertain to the rest of the school or class (such as an assignment, etc.), first try contacting one of your room parents by email or phone before posting on the group.

Remember:

- Think Before You Post: Take a moment to consider how your words might be
- Assume Public Visibility: Even in "private" forums and text messages, nothing posted digitally is truly private
- Model for Children: Communicate as though teachers and staff were present, because they may be
- Respect Privacy: Information discussed within groups should remain within the WISH community
- Consider Impact: When posting about another individual or group, think about how it would feel if they read your post

Professional Communication Standards

Describing teachers, staff, or other community members in a derogatory way on social media or in small groups is hurtful and damages our commitment to family partnerships. These types of actions are considered cyber bullying and are incredibly harmful to our school community.

Teachers are invited to grade level social media groups. Even if they do not accept the invitation, please communicate as though they were present. Let's deepen our partnerships by committing to communicate respectfully about and with each other!

Privacy and Moderation

Although we respectfully request that information discussed within these groups remain within the WISH community, please note that we cannot guarantee that information will remain private. These groups are moderated by parent volunteers and not by the WISH administration.

If you see a posting which you think falls outside any of these guidelines, know that the WCA group leaders will be responsible for following up with that individual privately.

Approach to Digital Citizenship

Our WISH students are part of a generation of "digital natives," and especially now with 1:1 Chromebook devices, our focus on digital citizenship at every grade level is a priority in our classrooms. We want students to be responsible digital citizens who know how to harness the learning potential of digital media in a world that is connected 24/7 safely, effectively, ethically and respectfully.

As parents, we set an example for our children and need to be able to model good digital citizenship. The truth is, as we're navigating this unfamiliar territory that is very different than when we grew up, or even from just five years ago, we don't always get it right. WISH families are invited to connect in a variety of ways (you see the links for the social media forums towards the end of the WISH Wise Weekly), and we value these ways of interacting with one another. These are great tools for building our sense of community and sharing information and experiences. But posting online by parents can also have negative consequences, the same as it sometimes does for our children.

We'd like to remind you to please take a moment to think before you post, and remember that even in these "private" forums as well as with text messages, nothing that is posted digitally is truly private. When you post something about another individual, or a group of people, think about how it would feel if they were to read your post. Just as we'd like to empower our scholars to make smart, responsible, and respectful decisions when using media, and understand the ethical consequences behind the decisions they make online, we'd like to remind parents, faculty, staff, and community members to set that example.

<u>Discipline Policy: School-Wide Positive Behavior Intervention And Support</u>

School-wide positive behavior intervention and support ("PBIS") fosters a culture of discipline grounded in positive behavior intervention PBIS is a systems-approach for establishing the social culture and individualized behavioral supports needed for schools to achieve both social and academic success for all. The use of this model emphasizes a proactive approach to preventing challenging behaviors rather than a reactive approach to mitigating them.

This model addresses behavior management on a continuum of three levels of support. The first level addresses a majority of students using preventative strategies; the second level addresses the approximately fifteen (15) percent of students who have at-risk behaviors; and the third level addresses approximately five (5) percent of the population who need more individualized and specific interventions and behavior supports. Implementation of this model is based on research that indicates the most effective discipline systems use proactive strategies designed to prevent discipline problems. Before consequences are given, students must first be supported in learning the skills necessary to enhance a positive school climate and avoid negative behavior.

The PBIS policies for WISH involve the students, school staff, and the student's parent(s)/caregiver(s). These policies are developed by WISH but will evolve and grow through feedback from and collaboration with WISH families and outside professionals.

The climate of WISH is one of support, understanding, and respect. Every effort is made to model appropriate behavior and to be proactive in preventing the need for challenging behavior.

In the event of misconduct, there are appropriate consequences. Ongoing monitoring shall be used to ensure that equitable school-based practices are implemented in a fair, non-discriminatory and culturally responsive manner. School-site procedures and practices must be consistent not only with the tenets of this policy, but also with state

and federal laws. These require school administrators to utilize positive interventions and means of correction for students in a consistent and age-appropriate manner prior to any suspension, except when safety is at risk.

Guiding Principles & Rules of The School Community

PBIS is not a program or a curriculum. It is a team-based process for systemic problem solving, planning, and evaluation. It is an approach to creating a safe and productive learning environment where teachers can teach and all students can learn. WISH has adopted a unified set of guiding principles. In addition, with the students' input each classroom and area of the campus has established a set of rules that outline expected behaviors as it pertains to the guiding principles. These rules define our expectations for behavior in our school. You will see these rules posted throughout the school and your student will be learning them during his or her first days at school. Our unified community guiding principles found in every classroom and non-classroom setting at WISH are:

- Outstanding Global Citizens
- Wise Scholars
- Lifelong Learners
- Social and Emotional Responsive Students

Example set of rules for Hallway Conduct:

Be safe: Walk to the right

Be respectful: Walk directly to your destination

Be responsible: Clear all hallways prior to the start of the next class period

All students, parents, teachers, school administrators, school support personnel, school staff, visitors and community members are expected to implement the guiding principles and school rules at every institutional level.

Every student, preschool through adult, has the right to be educated in a safe, respectful and welcoming environment. Every educator has the right to teach in an atmosphere free from disruption and obstacles that impede learning.

Prevention and Intervention

Modeling appropriate behavior should be embraced by all staff, students and parents for creating a positive school climate. The most effective discipline systems use proactive strategies designed to prevent discipline problems. Before consequences are given, students must first be supported in learning the skills necessary to enhance a positive school climate and avoid negative behavior.

WISH will monitor and evaluate the effectiveness of the school-wide positive behavior intervention and support and discipline plan at all three (3) levels using school data. This allows WISH to use data that identifies areas of need; targets areas of concern;

accesses professional development; and revises school-wide procedures as needed.

Students who do not adhere to stated expectations for behavior and who violate the WISH's rules will experience consequences for their behavior.

Consequences may include, but are not limited to:

- Warning, verbal and/or written
- Individual conference with the teacher
- Loss of privileges (e.g. attendance at school functions- dances, games, etc.)
- Individual behavior contract
- Referral to the School Leader or other school staff member
- Notices to parents by telephone or letter
- Parent conference, at school or during a home visit
- Parent Shadow Day
- Suspension

Effective Prevention Strategies

Appropriate behavior is regularly taught and reinforced school-wide by all school employees. There is also firm, fair and consistent discipline, providing all staff and students a consistent, unifying message on what is safe, respectful and responsible. This forms a powerful foundation for prevention of misconduct.

Effective Intervention

Some students require intensive intervention. Effective intervention includes: 1) identifying at-risk students: 2) developing strategies for implementing programs and resources, e.g. conflict-resolution, opportunities to develop social and emotional skills, and mentoring; 3) matching student needs to the appropriate resources; and 4) using age-appropriate consequences. Every attempt will be made by school staff to use a teach-and-reinforce cycle of intervening when student behavior requires intervention. The function of the behavior that requires intervention will always be considered when identifying alternative behaviors to teach.

A team approach is almost always necessary when doing behavior intervention. A few students require the highest level of intensive intervention. In their job-related roles, responsibilities and on-site obligations, appropriate school staff, support personnel, and parents will collaborate to address individual student needs. This intensive intervention includes individualized behavior support planning, implementation and monitoring. Support and training will be provided when necessary.

Consequences For Student Misconduct

Consequences paired with meaningful instruction and guidance (corrective feedback and re-teaching) offer students an opportunity to connect their misconduct with new learning. They can contribute back to the school community, and re-engage in learning. Any consequence should be carefully planned with well-defined outcomes in order to provide the greatest benefit. Consequences should be reasonable, fair and age-appropriate. Positive consequences, including recognition for appropriate behavior, frequently lead to improved student behavior. Negative consequences provide feedback to the student that their behavior is unacceptable.

Per LAUSD BUL-6050.2, parents/quardians and students need to sign off on the five offenses that equate to a mandatory recommendation for expulsion - 1. Possessing, selling, or furnishing a firearm. 2. Brandishing a knife at another person. 3. Unlawfully selling a controlled substance. 4. Committing or attempting to commit a sexual assault or committing a sexual battery. 5. Possession of an explosive.

Any student found to have committed any of the acts below will be subject to a full investigation and, if applicable, all appropriate disciplinary actions, which may include suspension, expulsion, and/or referral to law enforcement. These are not permitted:

- Bullying/intimidation
- Weapons possession
- Fights/threats/violence
- Drug possession/sale
- Graffiti/vandalism
- Gang activity
- Cheating and plagiarism
- Forgery and falsification
- Sexual harassment and assault
- Blackmail and extortion
- Prejudice and hate crimes
- Robbery and stealing
- Fireworks and firecrackers

In short, WISH is committed to providing its students an opportunity to experience the benefits of the curriculum in an environment that fosters their potential, self-esteem and well-being. Certain expectations of the students are therefore essential to achieving these aims. Student attentiveness, cooperation, punctuality, an attitude of readiness, and respect for peers, adults, and property are manifestations that undergird proper behavior for those who attend.

When there is divergence from these expectations the staff, the student, and the student's parent(s)/caregiver(s) will seek age-appropriate interventions and work together to identify the functional nature of the behavior and determine a replacement behavior which conforms to classroom and school expectations. Age-appropriate interventions are sought out to redirect the challenging behaviors into more successful behaviors with the least disruption to the student's)' educational program and the class. A desire of the PBIS process is to maintain the student in the learning environment and implement interventions that are least restrictive to the individual(s) involved.

No student shall be involuntarily removed by WISH for any reason unless the parent/quardian of the student has been provided written notice of intent to remove the student no less than five (5) school days before the effective date of the action. The written notice shall be in the native language of the student or the student's parent/guardian or, if the student is a foster child or youth or a homeless child or youth, the student's educational rights holder, and shall inform the student, the student's parent/guardian, or educational rights holder of the basis for which the student is being involuntarily removed and the student's parent, guardian, or educational rights holder's right to request a hearing to challenge the involuntary removal. If a student's parent, guardian, or educational rights holder requests a hearing, WISH shall utilize the same hearing procedures specified below for expulsions, before the effective date of the action to involuntarily remove the student. If the student's parent, guardian, or educational rights holder requests a hearing, the student shall remain enrolled and shall not be removed until WISH issues a final decision. As used herein, "involuntarily removed" includes disenrolled, dismissed, transferred, or terminated, but does not include removals for misconduct which may be grounds for suspension or expulsion as enumerated below.

The character of interventions for misbehavior will at all times align with WISH's understanding of the developmental stages of the student. WISH opposes all forms of corporal punishment, public ridicule, or any other form of psychological, emotional or physical abuse. In the event that a teacher employs disciplinary procedures that are not in accord with the above state intentions, or acts in an inappropriate, unprofessional way with regard to the discharge of his/her duties as a teacher, the following steps may be taken (refer to Appendix F):

- Following the incident in a timely manner, meetings will occur involving the teacher, principal, and the selected faculty chairperson representative.
- An investigation into the matter will take place with a written account of the meeting and account of the investigation.
- An incident report may be filed.
- The parent(s)/caregiver(s) of the student will be notified immediately following this meeting and all information will be shared.
- If warranted, appropriate staff disciplinary action will follow.

Responsibilities Pertaining to School-Wide Discipline Policy

School Staff Responsibilities

All school personnel (administrators, teachers, and support staff) are responsible for modeling, advocating and enforcing the Guiding Principles and rules for the school community - Outstanding Global Citizens, Wise Scholars, Lifelong Learners, Social and Emotional Responsive Students (OWLS) – and the school rules and for supporting the implementation of a school wide positive behavior support and intervention plan to maintain a safe and nurturing school climate. All school staff are responsible for monitoring, reinforcing, and acknowledging appropriate behaviors consistent with the school rules. When student behavior disrupts the learning or working environment, school staff will collaborate to develop and implement plans for more intensive instruction and support.

Student Responsibilities

Students are expected to learn and model Guiding Principles and rules for the school community - Outstanding Global Citizens, Wise Scholars, Lifelong Learners, Social and Emotional Responsive Students (OWLS) - and student expectations. Students are expected to learn and follow all school and classroom rules and to demonstrate appropriate social skills when interacting with both adults and peers. When behavioral expectations are not met, the student is expected to work to improve the behavior. Students are encouraged to take leadership roles in modeling appropriate behaviors for peers.

Parent/Guardian Responsibilities

When schools and parents form strong partnerships, students' potential for academic success improves significantly. Parents/guardians will take an active role in supporting the school's efforts to maintain a welcoming school climate. This includes supporting the implementation of the PBIS. They are to be familiar with and model Guiding Principles and rules for the school community – Outstanding Global Citizens, Wise Scholars, Lifelong Learners, Social and Emotional Responsive Students (OWLS) - and the coordinating school rules. They are to review the student expectations and school rules with their children, reinforce positive behavior and acknowledge their children for demonstrating appropriate conduct. The parent/guardian will act as a collaborative partner with the school to address the student's needs.

Student Searches

The Charter School recognizes and has determined that the occurrence of incidents which may include the possession of firearms, weapons, alcohol, controlled substances, or other items of contraband prohibited by law or Charter School rules and regulations, jeopardizes the health, safety and welfare of students and Charter School employees.

The California Constitution requires that all students and staff of public schools have the inalienable right to attend campuses which are safe, secure, and peaceful. As such,

Charter School has adopted a Policy outlining the reasonable search of students and their property, student use areas, and/or student lockers and the seizure of illegal, unsafe, unauthorized or contraband items and materials through a search based upon reasonable suspicion.

Student lockers, including P.E. lockers, are school property and remain at all times under the control of the Charter School. Students shall assume full responsibility for the security of their lockers. Student lockers may not be used to store illegal, unauthorized, or contraband materials. The acceptance and use of locker facilities on school campus by any student shall constitute consent by the student to the search of such locker facilities by authorized school personnel and/or law enforcement. Inspections of lockers may be conducted by school personnel and/or law enforcement through the use of trained dogs.

Student cell phones should not be present on campus. If a student's personal cell phone, smartphone, or other personal electronic device is held in a lockbox until the end of the day or removed from the child's possession it shall not be searched by school officials without a warrant, the student's consent, or a legitimate emergency, unless the device is lost or abandoned. An emergency is any situation involving danger of death or serious physical injury to any person, that requires access to the information located or reasonably believed to be located on the electronic device. If the Charter School has a good faith belief that the device is lost, stolen, or abandoned, the Charter School may only access electronic device information in order to attempt to identify, verify, or contact the owner of the device.

The Charter School is not prohibited from seizing/confiscating a student's personal electronic device, without searching its contents, if the student's use or possession of the private electronic device is in violation of Charter School rules or regulations.

<u>Suspension and Expulsion Policy and Procedures</u>

The Suspension and Expulsion Policy and Procedures have been established in order to promote learning and protect the safety and wellbeing of all students at WISH ("Charter School"). In creating this policy, the Charter School has reviewed Education Code Section 48900 et seq. which describe the offenses for which students at noncharter schools may be suspended or expelled and the procedures governing those suspensions and expulsions in order to establish its list of offenses and procedures for suspensions, expulsions and involuntary removal. The language that follows is largely consistent with the language of Education Code Section 48900 et seq. The Charter School is committed to annual review of policies and procedures surrounding suspensions, expulsions, and involuntary removals, and, as necessary, modification of the lists of offenses for which students are subject to suspension, expulsion, or involuntary removal.

Consistent with this Policy, it may be necessary to suspend or expel a student from regular classroom instruction. This shall serve as the Charter School's policy and procedures for student suspension, expulsion, and involuntary removal, and it may be amended from time to time without the need to seek a material revision of the charter so long as the amendments comport with legal requirements. Accordingly, if this policy contains information that differs from Element 10/J of the school's charter petition, this policy shall prevail.

Charter School staff shall enforce disciplinary policies and procedures fairly and consistently among all students. This policy and its procedures will be printed and distributed annually as part of the Student Handbook which will clearly describe discipline expectations.

Corporal punishment shall not be used as a disciplinary measure against any student. Corporal punishment includes the willful infliction of or willfully causing the infliction of physical pain on a student. For purposes of this policy, corporal punishment does not include an employee's use of force that is reasonable and necessary to protect the employee, students, staff or other persons or to prevent damage to school property.

The Charter School administration shall ensure that students and their parents/quardians⁵ are notified in writing upon enrollment of all discipline and involuntary removal policies and procedures. The notice shall state that this policy and its procedures are available upon request at the Principal's office.

Suspended or expelled students shall be excluded from all school and school-related activities unless otherwise agreed during the period of suspension or expulsion.

A student identified as an individual with disabilities or for whom the Charter School has a basis of knowledge of a suspected disability pursuant to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 ("IDEA") or who is qualified for services under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 ("Section 504") is subject to the same grounds for suspension and expulsion and is accorded the same due process procedures applicable to general education students except when federal and state law requires additional or different procedures. The Charter School will follow all applicable federal and state laws including but not limited to the applicable provisions of the California Education Code, when imposing any form of discipline on a student identified as an individual with disabilities or for whom the Charter School has a basis of knowledge of a suspected disability or who is otherwise qualified for such services or protections in according due process to such students.

No student shall be involuntarily removed by the Charter School for any reason unless the parent/guardian of the student has been provided written notice of intent to remove the student no less than five (5) school days before the effective date of the action. The

shall include these parties.

⁵ The Charter School shall ensure that a homeless child or youth's educational rights holder; a foster child or youth's educational rights holder, attorney, and county social worker; and an Indian child's tribal social worker and, if applicable, county social worker have the same rights as a parent or guardian to receive a suspension notice, expulsion notice, manifestation determination notice, involuntary transfer notice, involuntary removal notice, and other documents and related information. For purposes of this Policy and its Procedures, the term "parent/guardian"

written notice shall be in the native language of the student or the student's parent/guardian, and shall inform the student, and the student's parent/guardian, of the basis for which the student is being involuntarily removed and the student's parent/guardian's, right to request a hearing to challenge the involuntary removal. If a student's parent/guardian requests a hearing, the Charter School shall utilize the same hearing procedures specified below for expulsions, before the effective date of the action to involuntarily remove the student. If the student's parent/ guardian requests a hearing, the student shall remain enrolled and shall not be removed until the Charter School issues a final decision. As used herein, "involuntarily removed" includes disenrolled, dismissed, transferred, or terminated, but does not include removals for misconduct which may be grounds for suspension or expulsion as enumerated below. Students may be involuntarily removed for reasons including, but not limited to, failure to comply with the terms of the student's independent study Master Agreement pursuant to Education Code Section 51747.

Procedures

A. Alternative Means of Correction

For a student facing discipline for a discretionary offense listed below, the Principal may, whenever possible and practicable, provide alternatives to suspension or expulsion. These alternatives shall use a research-based framework with age-appropriate strategies that improve behavioral and academic outcomes while addressing and correcting the student's specific misbehavior.

Charter School shall not suspend or expel any student based solely on the fact that they are truant, tardy, or otherwise absent from school activities. Violations of the school's attendance expectations shall be addressed in accordance with Charter School Attendance and Truancy Policy and/or Independent Study Policy, as applicable.

No student may be suspended or expelled for willful defiance or disruption. Alternatively, Charter School staff may refer a student who engages in willful defiance and/or disruption to the Principal or designee for appropriate and timely in-school interventions or supports. Within five (5) business days, the Principal or designee shall:

- 1) Document the actions taken and save the document to the student's record
- 2) Inform the referring staff member what actions were taken and if none, the rationale used for not providing any appropriate or timely in-school interventions or supports.

For a student who has been suspended, or for whom other means of correction have been implemented, for an incident of racist bullying, harassment, or intimidation, Charter School may require both the victim and perpetrator to engage in restorative justice practices. Charter School may also require perpetrators to engage in culturally sensitive programs that promote racial justice and equity to combat racism and ignorance.

Charter School may utilize its Multi-Tiered System of Supports, which includes restorative justice practices, trauma-informed practices, social and emotional learning, and schoolwide positive behavior interventions and support, to help students gain critical social and emotional skills, receive support to help transform trauma-related

responses, understand the impact of their actions, and develop meaningful methods for repairing harm to the school community.

B. Grounds for Suspension and Expulsion of Students

A student may be suspended or expelled for prohibited misconduct if the act is related to school activity or school attendance occurring at any time including but not limited to: a) while on school grounds; b) while going to or coming from school; c) during the lunch period, whether on or off the school campus; or d) during, going to, or coming from a school-sponsored activity.

C. Enumerated Offenses

Discretionary Suspension and Expulsion Offenses: Students may be suspended and/or recommended for expulsion when it is determined the student:

- Caused, attempted to cause, or threatened to cause physical injury to another person.
- Willfully used force or violence upon the person of another, except self-defense.
- Unlawfully possessed, used, or otherwise furnished, or was under the influence of any controlled substance, as defined in Health and Safety Code Sections 11053-11058, alcoholic beverage, or intoxicant of any kind. Students who voluntarily disclose their use of a controlled substance, alcohol, or an intoxicant of any kind in order to seek help through services or supports shall not be suspended solely for that disclosure.
- Unlawfully offered, arranged, or negotiated to sell any controlled substance as defined in Health and Safety Code Sections 11053-11058, alcoholic beverage or intoxicant of any kind, and then sold, delivered or otherwise furnished to any person another liquid substance or material and represented same as controlled substance, alcoholic beverage or intoxicant.
- Committed or attempted to commit robbery or extortion.
- Caused or attempted to cause damage to school property or private property, which includes but is not limited to, electronic files and databases.
- Stole or attempted to steal school property or private property, which includes but is not limited to, electronic files and databases.
- Possessed or used tobacco or products containing tobacco or nicotine products, including but not limited to cigars, cigarettes, miniature cigars, clove cigarettes, smokeless tobacco, snuff, chew packets and betel. This section does not prohibit the use of a student's own prescription products by a student. Students who voluntarily disclose their use of a tobacco product in order to seek help through services or supports shall not be suspended solely for that disclosure.
- Committed an obscene act or engaged in habitual profanity or vulgarity.

- Unlawfully possessed or unlawfully offered, arranged, or negotiated to sell any drug paraphernalia, as defined in Health and Safety Code Section 11014.5.
- Knowingly received stolen school property or private property, which includes but is not limited to, electronic files and databases.
- Possessed an imitation firearm, i.e.: a replica of a firearm that is so substantially similar in physical properties to an existing firearm as to lead a reasonable person to conclude that the replica is a firearm.
- Harassed, threatened, or intimidated a student who is a complaining witness or witness in a school disciplinary proceeding for the purpose of preventing that student from being a witness and/or retaliating against that student for being a witness.
- Unlawfully offered, arranged to sell, negotiated to sell, or sold the prescription drug Soma.
- Engaged in, or attempted to engage in, hazing. For the purposes of this policy, "hazing" means a method of initiation or preinitiation into a student organization or body, whether or not the organization or body is officially recognized by an educational institution, which is likely to cause serious bodily injury or personal degradation or disgrace resulting in physical or mental harm to a former, current, or prospective student. For purposes of this policy, "hazing" does not include athletic events or school-sanctioned events.
- Made terroristic threats against school officials and/or school property, which includes but is not limited to, electronic files and databases. For purposes of this policy, "terroristic threat" shall include any statement, whether written or oral, by a person who willfully threatens to commit a crime which will result in death, great bodily injury to another person, or property damage in excess of one thousand dollars (\$1,000), with the specific intent that the statement is to be taken as a threat, even if there is no intent of actually carrying it out, which, on its face and under the circumstances in which it is made, is so unequivocal, unconditional, immediate, and specific as to convey to the person threatened, a gravity of purpose and an immediate prospect of execution of the threat, and thereby causes that person reasonably to be in sustained fear for their own safety or for their immediate family's safety, or for the protection of school property, which includes but is not limited to, electronic files and databases, or the personal property of the person threatened or their immediate family.
- Committed sexual harassment, as defined in Education Code Section 212.5. For the purposes of this policy, the conduct described in Section 212.5 must be considered by a reasonable person of the same gender as the victim to be sufficiently severe or pervasive to have a negative impact upon the individual's academic performance or to create an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational environment. This provision shall apply to students in any of grades 4 to 12, inclusive.

- Caused, attempted to cause, threatened to cause or participated in an act of hate violence, as defined in Education Code Section 233(e). This provision shall apply to students in any of grades 4 to 12, inclusive.
- Intentionally harassed, threatened or intimidated school personnel or volunteers and/or a student or group of students to the extent of having the actual and reasonably expected effect of materially disrupting class work, creating substantial disorder and invading the rights of either school personnel or volunteers and/or student(s) by creating an intimidating or hostile educational environment. This provision shall apply to students in any of grades 4 to 12. inclusive.
- Engaged in an act of bullying, including, but not limited to, bullying committed by means of an electronic act. "Bullying" means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or by means of an electronic act, and including one or more acts committed by a student or group of students which would be deemed hate violence or harassment, threats, or intimidation, which are directed toward one or more students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:
 - a. Placing a reasonable student (defined as a student, including, but is not limited to, a student with exceptional needs, who exercises average care. skill, and judgment in conduct for a person of their age, or for a person of their age with exceptional needs) or students in fear of harm to that student's or those students' person or property.
 - b. Causing a reasonable student to experience a substantially detrimental effect on their physical or mental health.
 - c. Causing a reasonable student to experience substantial interference with their academic performance.
 - d. Causing a reasonable student to experience substantial interference with their ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by the Charter School.

"Electronic Act" means the creation or transmission originated on or off the schoolsite, by means of an electronic device, including, but not limited to, a telephone, wireless telephone, or other wireless communication device, computer, or pager, of a communication, including, but not limited to, any of the followina:

- a. A message, text, sound, video, or image.
- b. A post on a social network Internet Web site including, but not limited to:

- Posting to or creating a burn page. A "burn page" means an Internet Web site created for the purpose of having one or more of the effects as listed in subparagraph (1) above.
- Creating a credible impersonation of another actual student for the ii. purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in subparagraph (1) above.
 - 1. "Credible impersonation" means to knowingly and without consent impersonate a student for the purpose of bullying the student and such that another student would reasonably believe, or has reasonably believed, that the student was or is the student who was impersonated.
 - 2. Creating a false profile for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in subparagraph (1) above. "False profile" means a profile of a fictitious student or a profile using the likeness or attributes of an actual student other than the student who created the false profile.
- An act of cyber sexual bullying.

For purposes of this policy, "cyber sexual bullying" means the dissemination of, or the solicitation or incitement to disseminate, a photograph or other visual recording by a student to another student or to school personnel by means of an electronic act that has or can be reasonably predicted to have one or more of the effects described in subparagraphs (i) to (iv), inclusive, of paragraph (1). A photograph or other visual recording, as described above, shall include the depiction of a nude, semi-nude, or sexually explicit photograph or other visual recording of a minor where the minor is identifiable from the photograph, visual recording, or other electronic act.

For purposes of this policy, "cyber sexual bullying" does not include a depiction, portrayal, or image that has any serious literary, artistic, educational, political, or scientific value or that involves athletic events or school-sanctioned activities.

- Notwithstanding subparagraphs (1) and (2) above, an electronic act shall not constitute pervasive conduct solely on the basis that it has been transmitted on the Internet or is currently posted on the Internet.
- A student who aids or abets, as defined in Section 31 of the Penal Code, the infliction or attempted infliction of physical injury to another person may be subject to suspension, but not expulsion, except that a student who has been adjudged by a juvenile court to have committed, as an aider and abettor, a crime of physical violence in which the victim suffered great bodily injury or serious bodily injury shall be subject to suspension and/or expulsion for causing, attempting to cause, or threatening to cause physical injury to another person, and/or willfully using force or violence upon the person of another, except self-defense.

- Possessed, sold, or otherwise furnished any knife or other dangerous object of no reasonable use to the student unless, in the case of possession of any object of this type, the student had obtained written permission to possess the item from a certificated school employee, with the Principal or designee's concurrence
- Assault or battery, as defined in Penal Code sections 240 and 242, upon any school employee.

Non-Discretionary Suspension and Expulsion Offenses: Students must be suspended and recommended for expulsion when it is determined the student:

- Possessed, sold, or otherwise furnished any firearm, explosive, or other destructive device unless, in the case of possession of any device of this type, the student had obtained written permission to possess the item from a certificated school employee, with the Principal or designee's concurrence.
- Brandished a knife at another person.
- Unlawfully sold a controlled substance listed in Health and Safety Code Section 11053, et seq.
- Committed or attempted to commit a sexual assault as defined in Penal Code Sections 261, 266c, 286, 287, 288, or 289 or former Section 288a of the Penal Code, or committed a sexual battery as defined in Penal Code Section 243.4.

If it is determined by the expulsion hearing entity that a student has brought a firearm or destructive device, as defined in Section 921 of Title 18 of the United States Code, on to campus or to have possessed a firearm or destructive device on campus, the student shall be expelled for one year, pursuant to the Federal Gun Free Schools Act of 1994. In such instances, the student shall be provided due process rights of notice and a hearing as required in this policy.

The Charter School will use the following definitions:

- The term "knife" means (A) any dirk, dagger, or other weapon with a fixed, sharpened blade fitted primarily for stabbing; (B) a weapon with a blade fitted primarily for stabbing; (C) a weapon with a blade longer than 3½ inches; (D) a folding knife with a blade that locks into place; or (E) a razor with an unguarded blade.
- The term "firearm" means (A) any weapon (including a starter gun) which will or is designed to or may readily be converted to expel a projectile by the action of an explosive; (B) the frame or receiver of any such weapon; (C) any firearm muffler or firearm silencer; or (D) any destructive device. Such term does not include an antique firearm.
- The term "destructive device" means any explosive, incendiary, or poison gas, including but not limited to: (A) bomb; (B) grenade; (C) rocket having a propellant charge of more than four ounces; (D) missile having an explosive or incendiary

charge of more than one-quarter ounce; (E) mine; or (F) device similar to any of the devices described in the preceding clauses.

Suspension Procedure

Suspensions shall be initiated according to the following procedures:

1. Conference

Suspension shall be preceded, if possible, by a conference conducted by the Principal or designee with the student and the student's parent/guardian and, whenever practical, the teacher, supervisor or Charter School employee who referred the student to the Principal or designee. The conference may be held in-person, telephonically, or via other electronic means.

The conference may be omitted if the Principal or designee determines that an emergency situation exists. An "emergency situation" involves a clear and present danger to the lives, safety or health of students or Charter School personnel. If a student is suspended without this conference, both the parent/guardian and student shall be notified of the student's right to return to school for the purpose of a conference.

At the conference, the student shall be informed of the reason for the disciplinary action and the evidence against the student and shall be given the opportunity to present their version and evidence in their defense, in accordance with Education Code Section 47605(c)(5)(J)(i). Whenever possible and practicable, this conference shall be held on the same day as the decision to suspend, and no later than two (2) school days following the decision to suspend, unless the student or parent/guardian waives this right or is unable to attend for any reason including, but not limited to, incarceration or hospitalization. Penalties shall not be imposed on a student for failure of the student's parent/quardian to attend a conference with Charter School officials. Reinstatement of the suspended student shall not be contingent upon attendance by the student's parent/quardian at the conference.

2. Notice to Parents/Guardians

At the time of the suspension, an administrator or designee shall make a reasonable effort to contact the parent/guardian in person, by email, or by telephone. Whenever a student is suspended, the parent/guardian shall be notified in writing of the suspension and the date of return following suspension. This notice shall state the specific offense(s) committed by the student, a brief factual summary, the duration and dates of the student's suspension, as well as the date the student may return to school following the suspension. If Charter School officials wish to ask the parent/guardian to confer regarding matters pertinent to the suspension, the notice may request that the parent/guardian respond to such requests without delay.

3. Suspension Time Limits/Recommendation for Expulsion

Suspensions, when not including a recommendation for expulsion, shall not exceed five (5) consecutive school days per suspension. Upon a recommendation of expulsion by the Principal or designee, the student and the student's parent/guardian will be invited to a conference to determine if the suspension for the student should be extended pending an expulsion hearing. In such instances when the Charter School has determined a suspension period shall be extended, such extension shall be made only after a conference is held with the student and the student's parent/guardian, unless the student and the student's parent/quardian fail to attend the conference.

This determination will be made by the Principal or designee upon either of the following: 1) the student's presence will be disruptive to the education process; or 2) the student poses a threat or danger to others. Upon either determination, the student's suspension will be extended pending the results of an expulsion hearing.

4. Homework Assignments During Suspension

In accordance with Education Code Section 47606.2(a), upon the request of a parent, a legal guardian or other person holding the right to make education decisions for the student, or the affected student, a teacher shall provide to a student in any of grades 1 to 12, inclusive, who has been suspended from school for two (2) or more school days, the homework that the student would otherwise have been assigned.

In accordance with Education Code Section 47606.2(b), if a homework assignment that is requested pursuant to Section 47606.2(a) and turned into the teacher by the student either upon the student's return to school from suspension or within the timeframe originally prescribed by the teacher, whichever is later, is not graded before the end of the academic term, that assignment shall not be included in the calculation of the student's overall grade in the class.

Authority to Expel

As required by Education Code Section 47605(c)(5)(J)(ii), students recommended for expulsion are entitled to a hearing adjudicated by a neutral officer ("hearing entity") to determine whether the student should be expelled. The procedures herein provide for such a hearing and the notice of said hearing, as required by law.

A student may be expelled by a neutral Expulsion Review Panel ("Panel"). The Panel shall consist of at least three (3) members who are certificated and neither a current teacher of the student nor a member of the Charter School Board of Directors. The Panel shall be presided over by a designated neutral hearing chairperson.

The Panel shall make the determination regarding the expulsion of any student in accordance with the procedures set forth herein, subject only to review by the Board of Directors upon appeal.

Expulsion Procedures

Unless postponed for good cause, the hearing shall be held within thirty (30) school days after the Principal or designee determines that the student has committed an expellable offense and recommends the student for expulsion.

The hearing shall take place in a confidential setting in compliance with all student confidentiality laws and rules under the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act "FERPA") unless the student makes a written request for a public hearing three (3) days prior to the date of the scheduled hearing.

Written notice of the hearing shall be forwarded to the student and the student's parent/guardian at least ten (10) calendar days before the date of the hearing. Upon mailing the notice, it shall be deemed served upon the student. The notice shall include:

- 1. The date and place of the expulsion hearing.
- 2. A statement of the specific facts, charges and offenses upon which the proposed expulsion is based.
- 3. A copy of the Charter School's disciplinary rules which relate to the alleged violation.
- 4. Notification of the student's or parent/guardian's obligation to provide information about the student's status at the Charter School to any other school district or school to which the student seeks enrollment.
- 5. The opportunity for the student and/or the student's parent/guardian to appear in person or to employ and be represented by counsel or a non-attorney advisor.
- 6. The right to inspect and obtain copies of all documents to be used at the hearing.
- 7. The opportunity to confront and question all witnesses who testify at the hearing.
- 8. The opportunity to question all evidence presented and to present oral and documentary evidence on the student's behalf including witnesses.

Special Procedures for Expulsion Hearings Involving Sexual Assault or Battery Offenses

The Charter School may, upon a finding of good cause, determine that the disclosure of either the identity of the witness or the testimony of that witness at the hearing, or both, would subject the witness to an unreasonable risk of psychological or physical harm. Upon this determination, the testimony of the witness may be presented at the hearing in the form of sworn declarations that shall be examined only by the Charter School or the hearing entity. Copies of these sworn declarations, edited to delete the name and identity of the witness, shall be made available to the student.

- 1. The complaining witness in any sexual assault or battery case must be provided with a copy of the applicable disciplinary rules and advised of their right to (a) receive five (5) school days' notice of their scheduled testimony; (b) have up to two (2) adult support persons of their choosing present in the hearing at the time the complaining witness testifies, which may include a parent/guardian or legal counsel; and (c) elect to have the hearing closed while testifying.
- 2. The Charter School must also provide the victim a room separate from the hearing room for the complaining witness' use prior to and during breaks in testimony.

- 3. At the discretion of the entity conducting the expulsion hearing, the complaining witness shall be allowed periods of relief from examination and cross-examination during which the complaining witness may leave the hearing room.
- 4. The entity conducting the expulsion hearing may also arrange the seating within the hearing room to facilitate a less intimidating environment for the complaining witness.
- 5. The entity conducting the expulsion hearing may also limit time for taking the testimony of the complaining witness to the hours the complaining witness is normally in school, if there is no good cause to take the testimony during other hours.
- 6. Prior to a complaining witness testifying, the support persons must be admonished that the hearing is confidential. Nothing in the law precludes the entity presiding over the hearing from removing a support person whom the presiding person finds is disrupting the hearing. The entity conducting the hearing may permit any one of the support persons for the complaining witness to accompany the complaining witness to the witness stand.
- 7. If one or both of the support persons is also a witness, the Charter School must present evidence that the witness' presence is both desired by the witness and will be helpful to the Charter School. The entity presiding over the hearing shall permit the witness to stay unless it is established that there is a substantial risk that the testimony of the complaining witness would be influenced by the support person, in which case the presiding official shall admonish the support person or persons not to prompt, sway, or influence the witness in any way. Nothing shall preclude the presiding officer from exercising their discretion to remove a person from the hearing whom they believe is prompting, swaying, or influencing the witness.
- 8. The testimony of the support person shall be presented before the testimony of the complaining witness, and the complaining witness shall be excluded from the hearing room during that testimony.
- 9. Especially for charges involving sexual assault or battery, if the hearing is to be conducted in public at the request of the student being expelled, the complaining witness shall have the right to have their testimony heard in a closed session when testifying at a public meeting would threaten serious psychological harm to the complaining witness and there are no alternative procedures to avoid the threatened harm. The alternative procedures may include videotaped depositions or contemporaneous examination in another place communicated to the hearing room by means of closed-circuit television.
- 10. Evidence of specific instances of a complaining witness' prior sexual conduct is presumed inadmissible and shall not be heard absent a determination by the entity conducting the hearing that extraordinary

circumstances exist requiring the evidence be heard. Before such a determination regarding extraordinary circumstances can be made, the witness shall be provided notice and an opportunity to present opposition to the introduction of the evidence. In the hearing on the admissibility of the evidence, the complaining witness shall be entitled to be represented by a parent, legal counsel, or other support person. Reputation or opinion evidence regarding the sexual behavior of the complaining witness is not admissible for any purpose.

Record of Hearing

A record of the hearing shall be made and may be maintained by any means, including electronic recording, as long as a reasonably accurate and complete written transcription of the proceedings can be made.

Presentation of Evidence

While technical rules of evidence do not apply to expulsion hearings, evidence may be admitted and used as proof only if it is the kind of evidence on which reasonable persons can rely in the conduct of serious affairs. The hearing entity's decision to expel must be supported by substantial evidence that the student committed an expellable offense. Findings of fact shall be based solely on the evidence at the hearing. While hearsay evidence is admissible, no decision to expel shall be based solely on hearsay. Sworn declarations may be admitted as testimony from witnesses of whom the hearing entity determines that disclosure of their identity or testimony at the hearing may subject them to an unreasonable risk of physical or psychological harm.

If, due to a written request by the expelled student, the hearing is held at a public meeting, and the charge is committing or attempting to commit a sexual assault or committing a sexual battery as defined in Education Code Section 48900, a complaining witness shall have the right to have their testimony heard in a session closed to the public.

Expulsion Decision

The decision of the Panel shall be in the form of a written findings of fact and written determination or expulsion order. The Panel shall make a determination regarding the expulsion within ten (10) school days following the conclusion of the hearing. If the Panel decides not to expel, the student shall be returned to their pervious educational program.

If the Panel decides not to recommend expulsion, or the Board of Directors decides on appeal not to expel, the student shall immediately be returned to their previous educational program.

The Panel may also determine to suspend the enforcement of the expulsion order for a period of not more than one (1) calendar year from the date of the expulsion hearing and return the student to the student's previous educational program under a probationary status and rehabilitation plan to be determined by the hearing entity. During the period of the suspension of the expulsion order, the student is deemed to be on probationary status. The hearing entity may revoke the suspension of an expulsion order under this section if the student commits any of the enumerated offenses listed above or violates any of the Charter School's rules and regulations governing student conduct. If the hearing entity revokes the suspension of an expulsion order, the student may be expelled under the terms of the original expulsion order. The hearing entity shall apply the criteria for suspending the enforcement of the expulsion order equally to all students, including individuals with exceptional needs as defined in Education Code Section 56026. The hearing entity shall further comply with the provisions set forth under Education Code Section 48917, except as otherwise expressly set forth herein.

Notice of Expulsion Decision

Within ten (10) school days of the expulsion hearing, the Principal or designee shall send written notice of the hearing entity's decision, to the student and student's parent/quardian.

This notice shall include the following:

- a. The hearing entity's findings of fact, including the student's name, the specific offense(s) committed by the student, as well as the duration and term of the student's expulsion; and
- b. Notice of the student's or parent/guardian's obligation to inform any new district in which the student seeks to enroll of the student's status with the Charter School.

The Principal or designee shall also send a copy of the decision to expel to the chartering authority.

Disciplinary Records

The Charter School shall maintain records of all student suspensions and expulsions at the Charter School. Such records shall be made available to the chartering authority upon request.

Appeal Process

A student or parent may appeal the Panel's expulsion decision by submitting a written appeal request to the Principal within five (5) school days of receiving the Panel's written notice of expulsion. The Board of Directors will review the appeal within twenty (20) school days of the parent's request.

The Board will not hold a new hearing or reconsider the case facts. Instead, the Board will limit its review to the following questions:

- Did the Panel act without authority or exceed its jurisdiction?
- Was the hearing fair and conducted in accordance with the Charter School's Suspension and Expulsion policy and procedures?
- Did the Panel abuse its discretion in a way that caused harm?

 Is there new, relevant evidence that could not have been presented at the original hearing?

The Board will hold the appeal hearing in a closed session to comply with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) and all applicable provisions of the Brown Act. The student and/or parent may attend the hearing to present their arguments, or submit written arguments or evidence to the Principal beforehand. The Board will consider any written submissions received by the Principal at least three (3) calendar days before the hearing.

The Board may reverse, uphold, or modify the Panel's decision. The Board will issue its decision in writing and provide it to the student and parent within three (3) school days of the appeal hearing. If the Board reverses the expulsion decision, the student will immediately return to their educational placement at the Charter School.

The Board's decision on appeal is final.

Expelled Students/Alternative Education

Students who are expelled shall be responsible for seeking alternative education programs including, but not limited to, programs within the County or their school district of residence. The Charter School shall work cooperatively with parents/guardians as requested by parents/guardians or by the school district of residence to assist with locating alternative placements during expulsion.

Rehabilitation Plans

Students who are expelled from the Charter School shall be given a rehabilitation plan upon expulsion as developed by the hearing entity, which may include, but is not limited to, periodic review as well as assessment at the time of review for readmission. The rehabilitation plan should include a date not later than one (1) year from the date of expulsion when the student may reapply to the Charter School for readmission.

Readmission or Admission of Previously Expelled Student

The decision to readmit a student after the end of the student's expulsion term or to admit a previously expelled student from another school district or charter school who has not been readmitted/admitted to another school or school district during or after the end of the student's expulsion term, shall be in the sole discretion of the Board of Directors following a meeting with the Principal or designee and the student and student's parent(s)/guardian(s) to determine whether the student has successfully completed the rehabilitation plan and to determine whether the student poses a threat to others or will be disruptive to the school environment. The Principal or designee shall make a recommendation to the Board of Directors following the meeting regarding the Principal's or designee's determination. The Board shall then make a final decision regarding readmission or admission of the student during the closed session of a public meeting, reporting out any action taken during closed session consistent with the requirements of the Brown Act and all student confidentiality laws and rules under FERPA. The student's readmission is also contingent upon the Charter School's

capacity at the time the student seeks readmission or admission to the Charter School. If the Board admits or readmits the student, it may impose additional conditions, including but not limited to monitored behavior, restricted access to certain activities, or mandatory check-ins with counselors.

Notice to Teachers

The Charter School shall notify teachers of each student who has engaged in or is reasonably suspected to have engaged in any of the acts listed in Education Code Section 49079 and the corresponding enumerated offenses set forth above.

Involuntary Removal for Truancy

As charter schools are schools of choice and as a charter school student who fails to attend school is potentially depriving another student of their opportunity to enroll, a student may be involuntarily removed as described within the Charter School's Board adopted Attendance Policy for truancy and only after the Charter School follows the requirements of the Attendance Policy and only in accordance with the policy described above which requires notice and an opportunity for a parent, guardian, educational rights holder to request a hearing prior to any involuntary removal. Students who are involuntarily removed for truancy will be given a rehabilitation plan and will be subject to the readmission procedures set forth herein.

Special Procedures for the Consideration of Suspension and Expulsion or Involuntary Removal of Students with Disabilities

1. Notification of SELPA

The Charter School shall immediately notify the SELPA and coordinate the procedures in this policy with the SELPA of the discipline of any student with a disability or student that the Charter School or the SELPA would be deemed to have knowledge that the student had a disability.

2. Services During Suspension

Students suspended for more than ten (10) school days in a school year shall continue to receive services so as to enable the student to continue to participate in the general education curriculum, although in another setting (which could constitute a change of placement and the student's IEP would reflect this change), and to progress toward meeting the goals set out in the child's IEP/504 Plan; and receive, as appropriate, a functional behavioral assessment and behavioral intervention services and modifications, that are designed to address the behavior violation so that it does not recur. These services may be provided in an interim alternative educational setting.

3. Procedural Safeguards/Manifestation Determination

Within ten (10) school days of a recommendation for expulsion or any decision to change the placement of a child with a disability because of a violation of a code of student conduct, the Charter School, the parent, and relevant members of the IEP/504 Team shall review all relevant information in the student's file, including the child's IEP/504 Plan, any teacher observations, and any relevant information provided by the parent(s)/guardian(s) to determine:

- a. If the conduct in question was caused by, or had a direct and substantial relationship to, the child's disability; or
- b. If the conduct in question was the direct result of the local educational agency's failure to implement the IEP/504 Plan.

If the Charter School, the parent(s)/guardian(s), and relevant members of the IEP/504 Team determine that either of the above is applicable for the child, the conduct shall be determined to be a manifestation of the child's disability.

If the Charter School, the parent, and relevant members of the IEP/504 Team make the determination that the conduct was a manifestation of the child's disability, the IEP/504 Team shall:

- a. Conduct a functional behavioral assessment and implement a behavioral intervention plan for such child, provided that the Charter School had not conducted such assessment prior to such determination before the behavior that resulted in a change in placement;
- b. If a behavioral intervention plan has been developed, review the behavioral intervention plan if the child already has such a behavioral intervention plan, and modify it, as necessary, to address the behavior; and
- c. Return the child to the placement from which the child was removed, unless the parent/guardian and the Charter School agree to a change of placement as part of the modification of the behavioral intervention plan.

If the Charter School, the parent(s)/guardian(s), and relevant members of the IEP/504 Team determine that the behavior was not a manifestation of the student's disability and that the conduct in question was not a direct result of the failure to implement the IEP/504 Plan, then the Charter School may apply the relevant disciplinary procedures to children with disabilities in the same manner and for the same duration as the procedures would be applied to students without disabilities.

4. Due Process Appeals

The parent(s)/guardian(s) of a child with a disability who disagrees with any decision regarding placement, or the manifestation determination, or the Charter School believes that maintaining the current placement of the child is substantially likely to result in injury to the child or to others, may request an expedited administrative hearing through the Special Education Unit of the Office of Administrative Hearings or by utilizing the dispute provisions of the 504 Policy and Procedures.

When an appeal relating to the placement of the student or the manifestation determination has been requested by either the parent(s)/guardian(s) or the Charter School, the student shall remain in the interim alternative educational setting pending the decision of the hearing officer in accordance with state and federal law, including 20 U.S.C. Section 1415(k), until the expiration of the forty-five (45) day time period provided for in an interim alternative educational setting, unless the parent/guardian and the Charter School agree otherwise.

In accordance with 20 U.S.C. Section 1415(k)(3), if a parent(s)/guardian(s) disagrees with any decision regarding placement, or the manifestation determination, or if the Charter School believes that maintaining the current placement of the child is substantially likely to result in injury to the child or to others, the parent(s)/guardian(s) or Charter School may request a hearing.

In such an appeal, a hearing officer may: (1) return a child with a disability to the placement from which the child was removed; or (2) order a change in placement of a child with a disability to an appropriate interim alternative educational setting for not more than 45 school days if the hearing officer determines that maintaining the current placement of such child is substantially likely to result in injury to the child or to others.

5. Special Circumstances

Charter School personnel may consider any unique circumstances on a case-by-case basis when determining whether to order a change in placement for a child with a disability who violates a code of student conduct.

The Principal or designee may remove a student to an interim alternative educational setting for not more than forty-five (45) school days without regard to whether the behavior is determined to be a manifestation of the student's disability in cases where a student:

- a. Carries or possesses a weapon, as defined in 18 U.S.C. Section 930, to or at school, on school premises, or to or at a school function:
- b. Knowingly possesses or uses illegal drugs, or sells or solicits the sale of a controlled substance, while at school, on school premises, or at a school function; or
- c. Has inflicted serious bodily injury, as defined by 20 U.S.C. Section 1415(k)(7)(D), upon a person while at school, on school premises. or at a school function.

6. Interim Alternative Educational Setting

The student's interim alternative educational setting shall be determined by the student's IEP/504 Team.

7. Procedures for Students Not Yet Eligible for Special Education Services

A student who has not been identified as an individual with disabilities pursuant to IDEA and who has violated the Charter School's disciplinary procedures may assert the procedural safeguards granted under this administrative regulation only if the Charter School had knowledge that the student was disabled before the behavior occurred.

The Charter School shall be deemed to have knowledge that the student had a disability if one of the following conditions exists:

- a. The parent(s)/guardian(s) has expressed concern in writing, or orally if the parent/guardian does not know how to write or has a disability that prevents a written statement, to Charter School supervisory or administrative personnel, or to one of the child's teachers, that the student is in need of special education or related services.
- b. The parent(s)/guardian(s) has requested an evaluation of the child.
- c. The child's teacher, or other Charter School personnel, has expressed specific concerns about a pattern of behavior demonstrated by the child, directly to the director of special education or to other Charter School supervisory personnel.

If the Charter School knew or should have known the student had a disability under any of the three (3) circumstances described above, the student may assert any of the protections available to IDEA-eligible children with disabilities, including the right to stay-put.

If the Charter School had no basis for knowledge of the student's disability, it shall proceed with the proposed discipline. The Charter School shall conduct an expedited evaluation if requested by the parents; however, the student shall remain in the education placement determined by the Charter School pending the results of the evaluation

The Charter School shall not be deemed to have knowledge that the student had a disability if the parent/guardian has not allowed an evaluation, refused services, or if the student has been evaluated and determined to not be eligible.

Professional Boundaries: Staff/Student Interaction Policy

WISH recognizes its responsibility to make and enforce all rules and regulations governing student and employee behavior to bring about the safest and most learning-conducive environment possible. This policy is available on WISH Charter's website at https://www.wishcharter.org/.

Corporal Punishment

Corporal punishment shall not be used as a disciplinary measure against any student. Corporal punishment includes the willful infliction of, or willfully causing the infliction of, physical pain on a student.

For purposes of this policy, corporal punishment does not include an employee's use of force that is reasonable and necessary to protect the employee, students, staff or other persons or to prevent damage to property.

For clarification purposes, the following examples are offered for direction and guidance of School personnel:

Examples of permitted actions (i.e., not corporal punishment)

- 1. Stopping a student from fighting with another student;
- 2. Preventing a pupil from committing an act of vandalism;
- 3. Defending yourself from physical injury or assault by a student;
- 4. Forcing a pupil to give up a weapon or dangerous object;
- 5. Requiring an athletic team to participate in strenuous physical training activities designed to strengthen or condition team members or improve their coordination, agility, or physical skills;
- 6. Engaging in group calisthenics, team drills, or other physical education or voluntary recreational activities.

Examples of prohibited actions (i.e., corporal punishment)

- 1. Hitting, shoving, pushing, or physically restraining a student as a means of control;
- 2. Making unruly students do push-ups, run laps, or perform other physical acts that cause pain or discomfort as a form of punishment;
- 3. Paddling, swatting slapping, grabbing, pinching, kicking, or otherwise causing physical pain.

Acceptable and Unacceptable Staff/Student Behavior

This policy is intended to guide all School faculty and staff in conducting themselves in a way that reflects the high standards of behavior and professionalism required of school employees and to specify the boundaries between students and staff.

Although this policy gives specific, clear direction, it is each staff member's obligation to avoid situations that could prompt suspicion by parents, students, colleagues, or school leaders. One viable standard that can be quickly applied, when you are unsure if certain conduct is acceptable, is to ask yourself, "Would I be engaged in this conduct if my family or colleagues were standing next to me?"

For the purposes of this policy, the term "boundaries" is defined as acceptable professional behavior by staff members while interacting with a student. Trespassing the boundaries of a student/teacher relationship is deemed an abuse of power and a betraval of public trust.

Some activities may seem innocent from a staff member's perspective, but can be perceived as flirtation or sexual insinuation from a student or parent point of view. The objective of the following lists of acceptable and unacceptable behaviors is not to restrain innocent, positive relationships between staff and students, but to prevent relationships that could lead to, or may be perceived as, sexual misconduct.

Staff must understand their own responsibility for ensuring that they do not cross the boundaries as written in this policy. Disagreeing with the wording or intent of the established boundaries will be considered irrelevant for disciplinary purposes. Thus, it is crucial that all employees learn this policy thoroughly and apply the lists of acceptable

and unacceptable behaviors to their daily activities. Although sincere, competent interaction with students certainly fosters learning, student/staff interactions must have boundaries surrounding potential activities, locations and intentions.

Duty to Report Suspected Misconduct

When any employee reasonably suspects or believes that another staff member may have crossed the boundaries specified in this policy, he or she must immediately report the matter to a school administrator. All reports shall be as confidential as possible under the circumstances. It is the duty of the administrator to investigate and thoroughly report the situation. Employees must also report to the administration any awareness or concern of student behavior that crosses boundaries or where a student appears to be at risk for sexual abuse.

Examples of Specific Behaviors

The following examples are not an exhaustive list:

Unacceptable Staff/Student Behaviors (Violations of this Policy)

- (a) Giving gifts to an individual student that are of a personal and intimate nature.
- (b) Kissing of any kind.
- (c) Any type of unnecessary physical contact with a student in a private situation.
- (d) Intentionally being alone with a student away from the school.
- (e) Making or participating in sexually inappropriate comments.
- (f) Sexual jokes.
- (g) Seeking emotional involvement with a student for your benefit.
- (h) Listening to or telling stories that are sexually oriented.
- (i) Discussing inappropriate personal troubles or intimate issues with a student.
- (j) Becoming involved with a student so that a reasonable person may suspect inappropriate behavior.
- (k) Communication with students via an employee's personal accounts, such as email and/or social media.

Unacceptable Staff/Student Behaviors without Parent and Supervisor Permission (These behaviors should only be exercised when a staff member has parent and supervisor permission.)

- (a) Giving students a ride to/from school or school activities.
- (b) Being alone in a room with a student at school with the door closed.

(c) Allowing students in your home.

Cautionary Staff/Student Behaviors

(These behaviors should only be exercised when a reasonable and prudent person, acting as an educator, is prevented from using a better practice or behavior. Staff members should inform their supervisor of the circumstance and occurrence prior to or immediately after the occurrence)

- (a) Remarks about the physical attributes or development of anyone.
- (b) Excessive attention toward a particular student.
- (c) Sending emails, text messages or letters to students if the content is not about school activities.

Acceptable and Recommended Staff/Student Behaviors

- (a) Getting parents' written consent for any after-school activity.
- (b) Obtaining formal approval to take students off school property for activities such as field trips or competitions.
- (c) Emails, text, phone and instant messages to students must be very professional and pertain to school activities or classes (Communication should be limited to school technology).
- (d) Keeping the door open when alone with a student.
- (e) Keeping reasonable space between you and your students.
- (f) Stopping and correcting students if they cross your own personal boundaries.
- (g) Keeping parents informed when a significant issue develops about a student.
- (h) Keeping after-class discussions with a student professional and brief.
- (i) Asking for advice from fellow staff or administrators if you find yourself in a difficult situation related to boundaries.
- (i) Involving your supervisor if conflict arises with the student.
- (k) Informing the Principal about situations that have the potential to become more severe.
- (I) Making detailed notes about an incident that could evolve into a more serious situation later.
- (m)Recognizing the responsibility to stop unacceptable behavior of students or coworkers.
- (n) Asking another staff member to be present if you will be alone with any type of special needs student.

- (o) Asking another staff member to be present when you must be alone with a student after regular school hours.
- (p) Giving students praise and recognition without touching them.
- (g) Pats on the back, high fives and handshakes are acceptable.
- (r) Keeping your professional conduct a high priority.
- (s) Asking yourself if your actions are worth your job and career.

Prohibited Items

Items that distract from the instructional environment, or that are illegal, are prohibited. These items include, but are not limited to:

- While permitted on campus, bicycles, skateboards and scooters must be stored and locked in designated areas. These items may not be ridden on campus at any time.
- Tobacco, vaping and marijuana products, alcohol, drugs, matches, lighters or other controlled substances.
- Aerosol cans of any kind.
- Permanent marking pens, paint pens, and spray paint.
- Firearms, knives, razors, weapons of any kind or objects designed to do harm.
- Explosive devices of any kind.
- Large sums of money or valuable personal items are not to be brought to school.
- Cellular phones, while permitted on campus, are subject to usage restrictions.
- Food, candy, gum and beverages (except plain water) may not be consumed while in the classroom.
- The purchase and/or sale of items between students is prohibited (unless affiliated with a lunch club or school-sponsored fundraiser).
- Any items that cause a disruption to the learning environment or pose a danger to student safety are prohibited.

Any prohibited items that are brought to school will be confiscated and held for pick-up at the end of the day in the office by a parent/guardian. Illegal items may be referred to a law enforcement agency. Unclaimed items will be donated to charity at the end of each academic year.

Student Expectations

- Learn and follow school and classroom rules.
- Solve conflicts without physical or verbal violence.
- Keep a safe and clean campus that is free of graffiti, weapons, or drugs.

- Be good role models and help create a positive school environment.
- Report any bullying, harassment, or hate motivated incidents.
- Display good sportsmanship on both the athletic field and school grounds.
- Attend school on time, have school books and supplies, and be prepared to learn.
- Keep school activities safe and report any safety hazards.

PROCEDURES FOR RESOLVING CONFLICTS

General Complaint Procedure

The General Complaint Policy should be utilized to address concerns about the Charter School generally and/or regarding specific Charter School employees.

For complaints regarding unlawful discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying, unlawful pupil fees, or other specific perceived violations of state or federal laws, please refer to the Charter School's Harassment, Intimidation, Discrimination, and Bullying Policy, Title IX Policy Prohibiting Discrimination on the Basis of Sex, and/or the Charter School's Uniform Complaint Policy and Procedures, as applicable.

For all other complaints, this Policy and accompanying procedures will be appropriate. For any questions regarding the application of this Policy or the Charter School's other policies, please contact the Executive Director

Concerns about a Teacher, Staff Member, WISH Community Member, After School Program or **Enrichment Program**

- During a non-instructional time make an appointment to meet with the person to share your concerns.
- Meet with the individual and develop a plan to resolve the issues.
- If you are unsatisfied with the results of this meeting, call the school or stop by the front office to schedule an appointment with the principal.
- Meet with the Principal to make a plan to address your concerns.
- After concerns have been addressed, if you are still not satisfied, schedule an appointment with the Executive Director.
- Meet with the Executive Director to address your concerns.
- After concerns have been addressed, if you are still not satisfied, send an email to the Board President at boardpresident@wishcharter.org.
- A board member will respond to your email and offer to meet with you to investigate your concerns.

Concerns about the Principal

- Call or stop by the office to make an appointment to meet with Principal
- Meet with the principal and develop a plan to resolve the issues
- After concerns have been addressed, if you are still not satisfied, make an appointment with the Executive Director
- Meet with the Executive Director to resolve your concerns
- After concerns have been addressed, if you are still not satisfied, send an email to the Board President at boardpresident@wishcharter.org
- The personnel committee will review and address your concerns in writing

Concerns about the Executive Director or a Board Member

- Email the Board President or any board officer to make an appointment to share your concerns
- Meet with a Board representative to develop a plan to resolve the issue.

General Assurances

- Confidentiality: All complainants shall be notified that information obtained from the complainants, and thereafter gathered during the investigation, shall be maintained in a manner as confidential as possible, but in some circumstances absolute confidentiality cannot be guaranteed.
- Non-Retaliation: All complainants shall be advised that complainants shall be protected against retaliation as a result of the filing of any complaints or participation in any complaint process.
- **Resolution**: The Board, Personnel Committee, Executive Director, Principal or designee will investigate complaints appropriately under the circumstances, and if necessary, take appropriate remedial measures to ensure effective resolution of any complaint.

Uniform Complaint Procedure ("UCP")

Charter School is the local agency primarily responsible for compliance with federal and state laws and regulations governing educational programs. Charter School shall investigate and seek to resolve complaints using policies and procedures known as the Uniform Complaint Procedure ("UCP") adopted by our Governing Board for the following types of complaints:

1. Complaints alleging unlawful discrimination, harassment, intimidation, or bullying against any protected group on the basis of the actual or perceived characteristics of age, ancestry, color, mental disability, physical disability, ethnic group identification, immigration status, citizenship, gender expression, gender identity, gender, genetic information, nationality, national origin, race or ethnicity, religion, medical condition, marital status, sex, or sexual orientation, or on the basis of a person's association

with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics in any Charter School program or activity. Unlawful discrimination includes, but is not limited to, noncompliance with Education Code section 243(a) or 244(a).

- 2. Complaints alleging a violation of state or federal law or regulation governing the following programs:
 - Accommodations for Pregnant, Parenting or Lactating Students;
 - Adult Education;
 - Career Technical and Technical Education:
 - Career Technical and Technical Training;
 - Child Care and Development Programs;
 - Consolidated Categorical Aid;
 - Education of Students in Foster Care, Students who are Homeless, former Juvenile Court Students now enrolled in a public school, Migratory Children and Children of Military Families;
 - Every Student Succeeds Act:
 - Migrant Education Programs;
 - Regional Occupational Centers and Programs; and/or
 - School Safety Plans.
- 3. Complaints alleging noncompliance with laws relating to student fees. A student enrolled in a public school shall not be required to pay a student fee for participation in an educational activity. A student fee includes, but is not limited to. all of the following:
 - A fee charged to a student as a condition for registering for school or classes, or as a condition for participation in a class or an extracurricular activity, regardless of whether the class or activity is elective or compulsory or is for credit.
 - A security deposit, or other payment, that a student is required to make to obtain a lock, locker, book, class apparatus, musical instrument, clothes, or other materials or equipment.
 - A purchase that a student is required to make to obtain materials, supplies, equipment, or clothes associated with an educational activity.

Complaints of noncompliance with laws relating to student fees may be filed with the Principal of Charter School or the Compliance Officer identified below.

4. Complaints alleging noncompliance with the requirements governing the Local Control Funding Formula ("LCFF") or Local Control and Accountability Plans ("LCAP") under Education Code sections 47606.5 and 47607.3, as applicable. If Charter School adopts a School Plan for Student Achievement ("SPSA") in addition to its LCAP, complaints of noncompliance with the requirements of the SPSA under

Education Code sections 64000, 64001, 65000, and 65001 shall also fall under the UCP.

Complaints alleging noncompliance regarding child nutrition programs established pursuant to Education Code sections 49490-49590 are governed by Title 7, Code of Federal Regulations ("C.F.R.") sections 210.19(a)(4), 215.1(a), 220.13(c), 225.11(b), 226.6(n), and 250.15(d) and Title 5, California Code of Regulations ("C.C.R.") sections 15580 - 15584.

Complaints alleging noncompliance regarding special education programs established pursuant to Education Code sections 56000-56865 and 59000-59300 are governed by the procedures set forth in 5 C.C.R. sections 3200-3205 and 34 C.F.R. sections 300.151-300.153.

Complaints regarding state preschool health and safety issues in local educational agencies exempt from licensing are governed by 5 C.C.R. sections 4690-4694, except as otherwise indicated.

Complaints other than complaints relating to student fees must be filed in writing with the following Compliance Officer:

> Jennie Brook HR & Finance Manager 6550 W. 80th Street, Los Angeles, California 90045 310-642-9474

Only complaints regarding pupil fees, LCAP, or noncompliance with Education Code section 243 or 244 may be filed anonymously and only if the anonymous complainant provides evidence or information leading to evidence to support an allegation of noncompliance with the respective applicable laws.

Complaints alleging unlawful discrimination, harassment, intimidation, or bullying, must be filed within six (6) months from the date the alleged discrimination, harassment, intimidation, or bullying, occurred or the date the complainant first obtained knowledge of the facts of the alleged discrimination, harassment, intimidation, or bullying. All other complaints under the UCP shall be filed not later than one (1) year from the date the alleged violation occurred. For complaints relating to the LCAP, the date of the alleged violation is the date on which Charter School's Board of Directors approved the LCAP or the annual update was adopted by Charter School.

The Compliance Officer responsible for investigating the complaint shall conduct and complete the investigation in accordance with California regulations and in accordance with Charter School's UCP Policy. The Compliance Officer shall provide the complainant with a final written investigation report ("Decision") within sixty (60) calendar days from Charter School's receipt of the complaint. This sixty (60) calendar day time period may be extended by written agreement of the complainant.

The complainant has a right to appeal Charter School's Decision to the California Department of Education ("CDE") by filing a written appeal within thirty (30) calendar days of the date of the Charter School's written Decision, except if Charter School has used its UCP to address a complaint that is not subject to the UCP requirements. The

appeal must include a copy of the complaint filed with Charter School, a copy of Charter School's Decision, and the complainant must specify and explain the basis for the appeal of the Decision, including at least one of the following:

- 1. Charter School failed to follow its complaint procedures.
- 2. Relative to the allegations of the complaint, Charter School's Decision lacks material findings of fact necessary to reach a conclusion of law.
- 3. The material findings of fact in Charter School's Decision are not supported by substantial evidence.
- 4. The legal conclusion in Charter School's Decision is inconsistent with the law.
- 5. In a case in which Charter School's Decision found noncompliance, the corrective actions fail to provide a proper remedy.

A complainant who appeals Charter School's Decision on a UCP complaint to the CDE shall receive a written appeal decision within sixty (60) calendar days of the CDE's receipt of the appeal, unless extended by written agreement with the complainant or the CDE documents exceptional circumstances and informs the complainant.

Within thirty (30) calendar days of the date of the CDE's appeal Decision pursuant to 5 C.C.R. section 4633(f)(2) or (3), either party may request reconsideration by the State Superintendent of Public Instruction ("SSPI") or the SSPI's designee. The request for reconsideration shall specify and explain the reason(s) for contesting the findings of fact, conclusions of law, or corrective actions in the CDE's appeal Decision.

Complaints alleging noncompliance with Education Code section 243 or 244 may be filed with the SSPI directly, and the SSPI may directly intervene without waiting for an investigation by the Charter School. The complainant shall present the SSPI with evidence that supports the basis for the direct filing and why immediate action is necessary.

If a UCP complaint is filed directly with the CDE and the CDE determines that it merits direct intervention, the CDE shall complete an investigation and provide a written decision to the complainant within sixty (60) calendar days of receipt of the complaint. unless the parties have agreed to extend the timeline or the CDE documents exceptional circumstances and informs the complainant.

If Charter School finds merit in a UCP complaint, or the CDE finds merit in an appeal, Charter School shall take corrective actions consistent with the requirements of existing law that will provide a remedy to the affected student and/or parent/guardian as applicable.

A complainant may pursue available civil law remedies outside of Charter School's complaint procedures. Complainants may seek assistance from mediation centers or public/private interest attorneys. Civil law remedies that may be imposed by a court include, but are not limited to, injunctions and restraining orders. For unlawful discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying complaints arising under state law, however, a complainant must wait until sixty (60) calendar days have elapsed from the filing of an appeal with the CDE before pursuing civil law remedies. The moratorium does not apply to injunctive relief and is applicable only if the Charter School has appropriately, and in a timely manner, apprised the complainant of the complainant's right to file a complaint in accordance with 5 CCR § 4622.

A copy of the UCP shall be available upon request free of charge in the main office. For further information on any part of the complaint procedures, including filing a complaint or requesting a copy of the UCP, please contact the Principal/Executive Director.

Uniform Complaint Procedure Form

Last Name:	First N	First Name/MI:		
Student Name (if applicable):	Grade: Dat	e of Birth:		
Street Address/Apt. #:				
City:	State:			
Home/Cell Phone:	Work Phone:	_		
School/Office of Alleged Violation:				
For allegation(s) of noncompliane complaint, if applicable: Adult Education Programs	ce, please check the program or activi	ty referred to in your School Plans for School Achievement		
Career Technical and Technical Education and Training	☐ Local Control Funding Formula/ Local Control and Accountability Plan	State Preschool Programs		
☐ Child Care and Development Programs	☐ Migrant Child Education Programs	☐ Pupil Fees		
☐ Consolidated Categorical Aid Programs	Regional Occupational Centers and Programs	☐ Pregnant, Parenting, or Lactating Students		
	dents in Foster Care, Students who are I School, Migratory Children and Children			
	rimination, harassment, intimidation o ion, harassment, intimidation or bullyi			
Age	Genetic Information	Sex (Actual or Perceived		
Ancestry	Immigration			
Color	Status/Citizenship Marital Status	Sexual Orientation (Actua or Perceived)		

Disability (Mental or Physical) Ethnic Group Identification Gender / Gender Expression / Gender Identity

Medical Condition Nationality / National Origin Race or Ethnicity Religion

Based on association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics

1.	Please give facts about the complaint. Providates, whether witnesses were present, etc.			
	ou discussed your complaint or brought your com id you take the complaint, and what was the resu		personnel? I	f you have, to
2.	Please provide copies of any written docume complaint.	ents that may be rele	evant or supp	portive of your
1	I have attached supporting documents.	☐ Yes	☐ No	
Signatur	re:		Date:	

Title IX Policy Prohibiting Discrimination On The Basis Of Sex

This Title IX Policy Prohibiting Discrimination on the Basis of Sex ("Policy") contains the policies and grievance procedures of WISH Charter Schools ("Charter School" or "WISH") to address sex discrimination, including but not limited to sexual harassment, occurring within Charter School's education program or activity.

Charter School does not discriminate on the basis of sex and prohibits any acts of sex discrimination in any education program or activity that it operates, as required by California law, Title IX (20 U.S.C. § 1681 et seg.) and the Title IX regulations (34 C.F.R. Part 106), including in admission and employment.⁶

This Policy applies to conduct occurring in Charter School's education programs or activities including but not limited to incidents occurring on the school campus, during school-sponsored events and activities regardless of the location, and through school-owned technology, whether perpetrated by a student, parent/guardian, employee, volunteer, independent contractor or other person with whom Charter School does business.

Inquiries about the application of Title IX and 34 C.F.R. Part 106 (hereinafter collectively referred to as "Title IX") may be referred to the Charter School Title IX Coordinator, the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights of the U.S. Department of Education, or both.

Definitions

Prohibited Sex Discrimination

Title IX and California law prohibit discrimination on the basis of sex, including sex-based harassment and differences in the treatment of similarly situated individuals on the basis of sex with regard to any aspect of services, benefits, or opportunities provided by Charter School.

Prohibited Sexual Harassment

Under Title IX, "sexual harassment" means conduct on the basis of sex that satisfies one or more of the following:

- An employee of Charter School conditioning the provision of an aid, benefit, or service of Charter School on an individual's participation in unwelcome sexual conduct;
- Unwelcome conduct determined by a reasonable person to be so severe. pervasive, and objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to Charter School's education program or activity; or
- "Sexual assault" as defined in 20 U.S.C. 1092(f)(6)(A)(v), "dating violence" as defined in 34 U.S.C. 12291(a)(10), "domestic violence" as defined in 34 U.S.C. 12291(a)(8), or "stalking" as defined in 34 U.S.C. 12291(a)(30).

⁶ Charter School complies with all applicable state and federal laws and regulations and local ordinances in its investigation of and response to reports and complaints of misconduct prohibited by this Policy.

Under California Education Code section 212.5, sexual harassment consists of conduct on the basis of sex, including but not limited to unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors and other verbal or physical conduct on the basis of sex, regardless of whether or not the conduct is motivated by sexual desire, when: (a) submission to the conduct is explicitly or implicitly made a term or a condition of an individual's employment, education, academic status, or progress; (b) submission to, or rejection of, the conduct by the individual is used as the basis of employment, educational or academic decisions affecting the individual; (c) the conduct has the purpose or effect of having a negative impact upon the individual's work or academic performance, or of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive work or educational environment; and/or (d) submission to, or rejection of, the conduct by the individual is used as the basis for any decision affecting the individual regarding benefits and services, honors, programs, or activities available at or through Charter School.

Examples of conduct that may fall within the Title IX or the Education Code definition of sexual harassment, or both:

- Physical assaults of a sexual or sex-based nature, such as:
 - Rape, sexual battery, molestation or attempts to commit these assaults.
 - o Intentional physical conduct that is sex-based or sexual in nature, such as touching, pinching, patting, grabbing, brushing against another's body, poking another's body, violence, intentionally blocking normal movement or interfering with work or school because of sex.
- Unwanted sexual advances or propositions, derogatory sex-based comments, or other sex-based conduct, such as:
 - Sexually oriented or sex-based gestures, notices, epithets, slurs, remarks, jokes, or comments about a person's sexuality or sexual experience.
 - o Preferential treatment or promises of preferential treatment to an individual for submitting to sexual conduct, including soliciting or attempting to solicit any individual to engage in sexual activity for compensation or reward or deferential treatment for rejecting sexual conduct.
 - Subjecting or threats of subjecting a student or employee to unwelcome sexual attention or conduct or intentionally making the student's or employee's performance more difficult because of the student's or the employee's sex.
 - o Retaliation against an individual who has articulated a good faith concern about sex-based harassment.
- Sexual or discriminatory displays or publications anywhere in the work or educational environment, such as:

- o Displaying pictures, cartoons, posters, calendars, graffiti, objections, promotional materials, reading materials, or other materials that are sexually suggestive, sexually demeaning or pornographic or bringing or possessing any such material to read, display or view in the work or educational environment.
- Reading publicly or otherwise publicizing in the work or educational environment materials that are in any way sexually revealing, sexually suggestive, sexually demeaning or pornographic.
- o Displaying signs or other materials purporting to segregate an individual by sex in an area of the work or educational environment (other than restrooms or similar rooms).

The illustrations above are not to be construed as an all-inclusive list of sex-based harassment acts prohibited under this Policy.

Complainant means an individual who is alleged to be the victim of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment.

Formal Complaint of Sexual Harassment means a written document filed and signed by a complainant who is participating in or attempting to participate in Charter School's education program or activity or signed by the Coordinator alleging sexual harassment against a respondent and requesting that Charter School investigate the allegation of sexual harassment. At the time of filing a formal complaint of sexual harassment, the complainant must be participating in or attempting to participate in Charter School's education program or activity.

Party means a complainant or respondent.

Respondent means a person who has been reported to be the perpetrator of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment.

Supportive Measures are non-disciplinary, non-punitive individualized services offered as appropriate, as reasonably available, and without fee or charge to a party before or after the filing of a formal complaint of sexual harassment or where no formal complaint has been filed. Such measures are designed to restore or preserve equal access to Charter School's education program or activity without unreasonably burdening the other party, including measures designed to protect the safety of all parties or Charter School's educational environment, or deter sexual harassment.

Title IX Coordinator

The Board of Directors of Charter School ("Board") has designated the following employee as the Title IX Coordinator ("Coordinator"):

Jessica Onev Principal TK-5, WISH Elementary Principal 6550 80th St., Los Angeles, CA, 90045 joney@wishcharter.org 310-642-9474

Maya Lohith Principal 6-8, WISH Middle Principal 7400 W. Manchester mlohith@wishcharter.org 310-642-9474

In the event the above-named individual(s) becomes unavailable or unable to serve as the Coordinator, the Board has designated the following employee to serve as a temporary or interim Coordinator:

Cecily Mullings TK-5 Elementary Vice Principal cmullings@wishcharter.org

Tyler Posey Dean of Culture and Climate 6-8, WISH Middle School 7400 W. Manchester tposey@wishcharter.org 310-642-9474

The Coordinator is responsible for coordinating Charter School's efforts to comply with the requirements of Title IX, receiving reports and complaints of sex discrimination, formal complaints of sexual harassment, and inquiries about the application of Title IX to Charter School, coordinating the effective implementation of supportive measures, and taking other actions as required by this Policy. The Coordinator or designee may serve as the investigator for formal complaints of sexual harassment.

Reporting Sex Discrimination

All employees must promptly notify the Coordinator when the employee has knowledge of or notice of allegations of sex discrimination or sexual harassment occurring within Charter School's education program or activity.

Students are expected to report all incidents of misconduct prohibited by this Policy. Any student who feels they are a target of such behavior should immediately contact a teacher, counselor, the Principal, Coordinator, a staff person or a family member so that the student can get assistance in resolving the issue in a manner that is consistent with this Policy.

Complaints regarding such misconduct may also be made to the U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights. Civil law remedies, including, but not limited to, injunctions, restraining orders, or other remedies or orders may also be available to complainants.

While submission of a written report is not required, the reporting party is encouraged to submit a written report to the Coordinator. Charter School will promptly and effectively investigate and respond to all oral and written complaints and reports of misconduct

prohibited by this Policy. Reports may be made anonymously, but formal disciplinary action cannot be based solely on an anonymous report.

Privacy

Charter School acknowledges and respects every individual's right to privacy. All reports and complaints shall be investigated in a manner that protects the confidentiality of the parties and the integrity of the process to the greatest extent possible. This includes but is not limited to keeping the identity of the reporter and other personally identifiable information confidential, as appropriate, except to the extent necessary to comply with the law, carry out the investigation and/or to resolve the issue, as determined by the Coordinator or designee on a case-by-case basis.

Retaliation

Charter School prohibits any form of retaliation against any individual who files a report or complaint, testifies, assists, participates, or refuses to participate in any investigation or proceeding related to misconduct prohibited by this Policy. Such participation or lack of participation shall not in any way affect the status, grades, or work assignments of the individual.

Response to Sexual Harassment

Charter School will respond promptly and in a manner that is not deliberately indifferent when it has actual knowledge, as defined in 34 C.F.R. § 106.30(a), of sexual harassment occurring in its education program or activity against a person in the United States.

Charter School's response will treat complainants and respondents equitably by offering supportive measures to a complainant, and by following the grievance procedures for formal complaints of sexual harassment that are listed below before imposing any disciplinary sanctions or other actions that are not supportive measures on a respondent for sexual harassment under Title IX.

Supportive Measures

Once notified of sexual harassment or allegations of sexual harassment occurring in Charter School's education program or activity against a person in the United States, the Coordinator will promptly contact the complainant to discuss the availability of supportive measures, consider the complainant's wishes with respect to supportive measures, inform the complainant of the availability of supportive measures with or without the filing of a formal complaint, and explain to the complainant the process for filing a formal complaint of sexual harassment.

Supportive measures may include but are not limited to: counseling; extensions of deadlines or other course-related adjustments; modifications of work or class schedules; mutual restrictions on contact between the parties; changes in work or on-campus housing locations; leaves of absence; increased security and monitoring of certain areas of the campus; and other similar measures.

Supportive measures will not unreasonably burden either party or be imposed for punitive or disciplinary reasons. Charter School will maintain as confidential any supportive measures provided to the complainant or respondent, to the extent that maintaining such confidentiality would not impair Charter School's ability to provide the supportive measures. The Coordinator is responsible for coordinating the effective implementation of supportive measures.

Grievance Procedures

Scope and General Requirements

Charter School has adopted and published grievance procedures that provide for the prompt and equitable resolution of student and employee complaints alleging any action that would be prohibited under Title IX and a grievance process that complies with 34 C.F.R. § 106.45 for formal complaints of sexual harassment.

Complaints of misconduct prohibited by this Policy that do not constitute a formal complaint of sexual harassment will be addressed in accordance with Charter School's Uniform Complaint Procedures, its employment discrimination complaint procedures, or the grievance procedures set forth in its Harassment, Intimidation, Discrimination, and Bullying Policy, as applicable. The following grievance procedures will apply to formal complaints of sexual harassment.

Upon receipt of a formal complaint of sexual harassment, the Coordinator or designee will promptly initiate these grievance procedures, or the informal resolution process if available, appropriate, and requested by all parties.

Charter School requires that any Title IX Coordinator, investigator, decisionmaker, and any person designated by Charter School to facilitate an informal resolution process not have a conflict of interest or bias for or against complainants or respondents generally or an individual complainant or respondent.

Charter School will treat complainants and respondents equitably. Charter School presumes that the respondent is not responsible for the alleged sexual harassment until a determination is made at the conclusion of its grievance procedures.

Charter School may consolidate formal complaints of sexual harassment against more than one respondent, or by more than one complainant against one or more respondents, or by one party against another party, where the allegations of sexual harassment arise out of the same facts or circumstances.

Charter School allows for the temporary delay of the grievance process or limited extension of timeframes on a case-by-case basis for good cause. Requests for extensions must be submitted to the Coordinator in writing at least one (1) business day before the expiration of the timeframe. If the grievance process is temporarily delayed or a timeframe is temporarily extended by Charter School, the Coordinator or designee will notify the parties of the reason for the delay or extension in writing.

Charter School will objectively evaluate all evidence that is relevant and not otherwise impermissible, including both inculpatory and exculpatory evidence. Credibility determinations will not be based on a person's status as a complainant, respondent, or witness.

Dismissal

Charter School must dismiss a formal complaint of sexual harassment for purposes of sexual harassment under Title IX if the conduct alleged:

- Would not constitute sexual harassment under Title IX even if proved;
- Did not occur in Charter School's education program or activity; or
- Did not occur against a person in the United States.

Charter School may dismiss a formal complaint of sexual harassment or any of the allegations therein if:

- The respondent is no longer enrolled or employed by Charter School;
- A complainant notifies the Coordinator in writing that the complainant would like to withdraw the complaint or any allegations therein; or
- Specific circumstances prevent Charter School from gathering sufficient evidence to reach a determination as to the complaint or allegations therein.

Upon dismissal, the Coordinator or designee will promptly send written notice of the dismissal and reason(s) therefor simultaneously to the parties. Dismissal under Title IX does not preclude action under another applicable Charter School policy.

⁷ Inculpatory means tending to impute guilt or fault, and exculpatory means tending to absolve from guilt or fault.

Notice of the Allegations

Upon receipt of a formal complaint of sexual harassment, the Coordinator or designee will provide written notice of the allegations to the parties whose identities are known. The notice will include:

- Charter School's grievance procedures and any informal resolution process;
- The allegations of sexual harassment including sufficient details known at the time and with sufficient time to prepare a response before any initial interview. Sufficient details includes the identities of the parties involved in the incident(s), if known, the conduct allegedly constituting sexual harassment under Title IX, and the date(s) and location(s) of the alleged incident(s), if known:
- A statement that the respondent is presumed not responsible for the alleged conduct and a determination regarding responsibility is made at the conclusion of the grievance process;
- A statement that the parties may have an advisor of their choice, who may be, but is not required to be, an attorney, and may inspect and review evidence; and
- A statement that Charter School prohibits knowingly making false statements or knowingly submitting false information during the grievance process.

Emergency Removal

Charter School may place a non-student employee respondent on administrative leave during the pendency of the grievance procedures in accordance with Charter School's policies.

Charter School may remove a respondent from Charter School's education program or activity on an emergency basis, in accordance with Charter School's policies, provided that Charter School undertakes an individualized safety and risk analysis, determines that an immediate threat to the physical health or safety of any person arising from the allegations of sexual harassment justifies removal, and provides the respondent with notice and an opportunity to challenge the decision immediately following the removal.

This provision must not be construed to modify any rights under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, or the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Informal Resolution

At any time after a formal complaint of sexual harassment is filed and prior to determining whether sexual harassment occurred under Charter School's Title IX grievance procedures, Charter School may offer an informal resolution process to the parties. Charter School will not offer or facilitate informal resolution to resolve allegations that an employee sexually harassed a student, or when such a process would conflict with Federal, State, or local law. Parties will not be required or pressured to agree to participate in the informal resolution process.

Before initiation of the informal resolution process, Charter School will obtain the parties' voluntary, written consent to participate in the informal resolution and provide the parties with a written notice that explains:

- The allegations;
- The requirements of the informal resolution process including the circumstances under which it precludes the parties from resuming a formal complaint of sexual harassment arising from the same allegations;
- The right to withdraw and initiate or resume the grievance procedures at any time prior to agreeing to a resolution; and
- Any consequences resulting from participating in the informal resolution process, including the records that will be maintained or could be shared.

Investigation

In most cases, a thorough investigation will take no more than thirty (30) business days. Charter School has the burden to conduct an investigation that gathers sufficient evidence to determine whether sexual harassment occurred. The investigator will review all evidence gathered through the investigation and determine what evidence is relevant and what evidence is impermissible regardless of relevance in accordance with Title IX.

The following types of evidence, and questions seeking that evidence, are impermissible (i.e., will not be used, accessed, considered, or disclosed), regardless of whether they are relevant:

- A party's records that are made or maintained by a physician, psychiatrist, psychologist, or other recognized professional or paraprofessional acting in the professional's or paraprofessional's capacity, or assisting in that capacity, and which are made and maintained in connection with the provision of treatment to the party, unless Charter School obtains that party's voluntary, written consent to do so for these grievance procedures; and
- Evidence about the complainant's sexual predisposition or prior sexual behavior, unless such questions and evidence about the complainant's prior sexual behavior are offered to prove that someone other than the respondent committed the conduct alleged by the complainant, or if the questions and evidence concern specific incidents of the complainant's prior sexual behavior with respect to the respondent and are offered to prove consent.

The parties will be provided with an equal opportunity to present witnesses, to inspect and review any evidence obtained that is directly related to the allegations raised, and to have an advisor present during any investigative meeting or interview. The parties will not be prohibited from discussing the allegations under investigation or from gathering and presenting relevant evidence. A party whose participation is invited or expected at

an investigative meeting or interview will receive written notice of the date, time, location, participants, and purpose of the meeting or interview with sufficient time for the party to prepare to participate.

Before the investigator completes the investigative report, Charter School will send to each party and the party's advisor, if any, a copy of the evidence subject to inspection and review, and the parties will have at least ten (10) days to submit a written response for the investigator to consider prior to completing the investigation report.

The investigator will complete an investigation report that fairly summarizes relevant evidence and send a copy of the report to each party and the party's advisor, if any, at least ten (10) days prior to the determination of responsibility.

Determination of Responsibility

Before making a determination of responsibility, the decisionmaker must afford each party the opportunity to submit written, relevant questions that a party wants to ask of any party or witness, provide each party with the answers, and allow for additional, limited follow-up questions from each party. The decisionmaker must explain to the party proposing the questions any decision to exclude a question as not relevant.

Determinations will be based on an objective evaluation of all relevant and not otherwise impermissible evidence and credibility determinations will not be based on a person's status as a complainant, respondent, or witness. The standard of evidence used to determine responsibility is the preponderance of the evidence standard.

Within twenty (20) business days after Charter School sends the investigation report to the parties, the decisionmaker, who will not be the same person as the Coordinator or investigator, will simultaneously send the parties a written determination of whether sexual harassment occurred. The written determination will include:

- The allegations of sexual harassment;
- A description of the procedural steps taken including any notifications to the parties, interviews with parties and witnesses, site visits, and methods used to gather other evidence;
- The findings of facts supporting the determination;
- The conclusions regarding the application of Charter School's code of conduct to the facts:
- The decision and rationale for each allegation;
- Any recommended disciplinary sanctions for the respondent, and whether remedies designed to restore or preserve equal access to the education program or activity will be provided to the complainant; and

The procedures and permissible bases for appeals.

The determination regarding responsibility becomes final either on the date that Charter School provides the parties with the written appeal decision, if an appeal is filed, or if an appeal is not filed, the date on which an appeal would no longer be considered timely.

Appeals

Either party may, within five (5) business days of their receipt of Charter School's written determination of responsibility or dismissal of a formal complaint of sexual harassment, submit a written appeal to the Chair of the Board, who will serve as the decisionmaker for the appeal or designate a decisionmaker for the appeal.

The complainant and respondent may only appeal from a determination regarding responsibility or Charter School's dismissal of a formal complaint of sexual harassment or any allegations therein, on one or more of the following bases:

- Procedural irregularity that affected the outcome of the matter;
- New evidence that was not reasonably available at the time the determination regarding responsibility or dismissal was made, that could affect the outcome of the matter; or
- The Coordinator, investigator(s), or decisionmaker(s) had a conflict of interest or bias for or against complainants or respondents generally or the individual complainant or respondent that affected the outcome of the matter.

The decisionmaker for the appeal will not be the same person as the Coordinator, the investigator or the initial decisionmaker.

The decisionmaker for the appeal will: 1) notify the other party of the appeal in writing; 2) implement appeal procedures equally for the parties; 3) allow the parties to submit a written statement in support of, or challenging, the outcome within five (5) business days of notice of the appeal; and 4) within fifteen (15) business days of the appeal, provide a written decision simultaneously to the parties describing the result of the appeal and the rationale for the result.

<u>Consequences</u>

Students or employees who engage in misconduct prohibited by this Policy, knowingly make false statements or knowingly submit false information during the grievance process, may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including expulsion from Charter School or termination of employment. If there is a determination that sexual harassment occurred, the Coordinator is responsible for effective implementation of any remedies ordered by Charter School.

Training

All supervisors of staff will receive sexual harassment training within six (6) months of their assumption of a supervisory position and will receive further training once every two (2) years thereafter. All Title IX Coordinators, investigators, decisionmakers, and any person who facilitates a Title IX informal resolution process will receive Title IX training and/or instruction concerning sexual harassment as required by law.

Recordkeeping

Charter School will maintain the following records for at least seven (7) years:

- Records of each sexual harassment investigation, including any determination of responsibility; any audio or audiovisual recording or transcript; any disciplinary sanctions imposed on the respondent; and any remedies provided to the complainant;
- Records of any appeal of a formal complaint or sexual harassment and the results of that appeal;
- Records of any informal resolution of a formal complaint or sexual harassment and the results of that informal resolution:
- All materials used to train Title IX Coordinators, investigators, decisionmakers, and any person who facilitates an informal resolution process; and
- Records of any actions, including any supportive measures, taken in response to a report or formal complaint of sexual harassment.

The above records will be maintained in a secure location until destroyed in accordance with applicable laws and regulations.

<u>Title IX Sex Discrimination And Harassment Complaint Form</u>

Your Name:	Date:
Email Address:	
Date of Alleged Incident(s):	
Name of Person(s) you have a complaint against: _	
List any witnesses that were present:	
Where did the incident(s) occur?	
Please describe the events or conduct that are the as much factual detail as possible (i.e., specific stat physical contact was involved; any verbal statemen needed):	ements and conduct; what, if any,
I hereby authorize Charter School to disclose the informa in pursuing its investigation. I hereby certify that the information is true and correct and complete to the best of my knowled providing false information in this regard could result in a termination or expulsion from Charter School.	rmation I have provided in this complaint edge and belief. I further understand that
	Date:
Signature of Complainant	
Print Name	_
To be completed by Charter School:	
Received by:	Date:
Follow up Meeting with Complainant held on:	

Harassment, Intimidation, Discrimination, And Bullying Policy

Discrimination, harassment, intimidation, and bullying are all disruptive behaviors, which interfere with students' ability to learn, negatively affect student engagement, diminish school safety, and contribute to a hostile school environment. As such, WISH Charter Schools ("WISH" of "Charter School") prohibits any acts of discrimination, harassment, intimidation, and bullying altogether.

As used in this policy, discrimination, harassment, intimidation, and bullying are described as the intentional conduct, including verbal, physical, written communication or cyber-bullying, including cyber sexual bullying, based on the actual or perceived characteristics of mental or physical disability, sex (including pregnancy and related conditions, and parental status), sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, gender expression, immigration status, nationality (including national origin, country of origin, and citizenship), race or ethnicity (including ancestry, color, ethnic group identification, ethnic background, and traits associated with race, including, but not limited to, hair texture and protective hairstyles such as braids, locs, and twists), religion (including agnosticism and atheism), religious affiliation, medical condition, genetic information, marital status, age, or any combination of those characteristics, association with a person or group with one or more of these actual or perceived characteristics or any combination of those characteristics, or based on any other characteristic protected under applicable state or federal law or local ordinance. Hereafter, such actions are referred to as "misconduct prohibited by this Policy."

To the extent possible, WISH will make reasonable efforts to prevent students from being discriminated against, harassed, intimidated, and/or bullied, and will take action to investigate, respond, address and report on such behaviors in a timely manner. WISH school staff who witness acts of misconduct prohibited by this Policy will take immediate steps to intervene when safe to do so.

This policy applies to incidents occurring on the school campus, at school-sponsored events and activities regardless of the location, through school-owned technology, and through other electronic means, whether perpetrated by a student, employee, parent/guardian, volunteer, independent contractor or other person with whom WISH does business, and all acts of WISH's Board of Directors ("Board") in enacting policies and procedures that govern WISH.

WISH complies with all applicable state and federal laws and regulations and local ordinances in its investigation of and response to reports of misconduct prohibited by this Policy.

Definitions

Harassment means conduct based upon one or more of the protected characteristics listed above that is severe or pervasive, which unreasonably disrupts an individual's educational or work environment or that creates a hostile educational or work environment. Harassment includes, but is not limited to:

Verbal conduct such as epithets, derogatory jokes, comments or slurs.

- Physical conduct including assault, unwanted touching, intentionally blocking normal movement or interfering with work or school based on any of the protected characteristics listed above.
- Retaliation for reporting or threatening to report harassment.
- Deferential or preferential treatment based on any of the protected characteristics listed above.

Bullying is defined as any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or by means of an electronic act. Bullying includes one or more acts committed by a student or group of students that may constitute hate violence, or creates an intimidating and/or hostile educational environment, directed toward one or more students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:

- 1. Placing a reasonable student 8 or students in fear of harm to that student's or those students' person or property.
- 2. Causing a reasonable student to experience a substantially detrimental effect on the student's physical or mental health.
- 3. Causing a reasonable student to experience a substantial interference with the student's academic performance.
- 4. Causing a reasonable student to experience a substantial interference with the student's ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by WISH.

Cyberbullying is an electronic act that includes the transmission of harassing communication, direct threats, or other harmful texts, sounds, video or images on the Internet, social media, or other technologies using a telephone, computer, or any wireless communication device. Cyberbullying also includes breaking into another person's electronic account and assuming that person's identity in order to damage that person's reputation.

Electronic act means the creation or transmission originated on or off the schoolsite, by means of an electronic device, including, but not limited to, a telephone, wireless telephone, or other wireless communication device, computer, or pager, of a communication, including, but not limited to, any of the following:

- 1. A message, text, sound, video, or image.
- 2. A post on a social network Internet Web site including, but not limited to:

⁸ "Reasonable student" is defined as a student, including, but not limited to, a student with exceptional needs, who exercises average care, skill and judgment in conduct for a person of the student's age, or for a person of the student's age with the student's exceptional needs.

- a. Posting to or creating a burn page. A "burn page" means an Internet Web site created for the purpose of having one or more of the effects as listed in the definition of "bullying," above.
- b. Creating a credible impersonation of another actual student for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in the definition of "bullying," above. "Credible impersonation" means to knowingly and without consent impersonate a student for the purpose of bullying the student and such that another student would reasonably believe, or has reasonably believed, that the student was or is the student who was impersonated.
- c. Creating a false profile for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in the definition of "bullying," above. "False profile" means a profile of a fictitious student or a profile using the likeness or attributes of an actual student other than the student who created the false profile.
- 3. An act of "Cyber sexual bullying" including, but not limited to:
 - a. The dissemination of, or the solicitation or incitement to disseminate, a photograph or other visual recording by a student to another student or to school personnel by means of an electronic act that has or can be reasonably predicted to have one or more of the effects described in the definition of "bullying," above. A photograph or other visual recording, as described above, shall include the depiction of a nude, semi-nude, or sexually explicit photograph or other visual recording of a minor where the minor is identifiable from the photograph, visual recording, or other electronic act.
 - b. "Cyber sexual bullying" does not include a depiction, portrayal, or image that has any serious literary, artistic, educational, political, or scientific value or that involves athletic events or school-sanctioned activities.
- 4. Notwithstanding the definitions of "bullying" and "electronic act" above, an electronic act shall not constitute pervasive conduct solely on the basis that it has been transmitted on the Internet or is currently posted on the Internet.

Bullying and Cyberbullying Prevention Procedures

WISH has adopted the following procedures for preventing acts of bullying, including cyberbullying.

Cyberbullying Prevention Procedures

WISH advises students:

- 1. To never share passwords, personal data, or private photos online.
- 2. To think about what they are doing carefully before posting and by emphasizing that comments cannot be retracted once they are posted.
- 3. That personal information revealed on social media can be shared with anyone including parents, teachers, administrators, and potential

- employers. Students should never reveal information that would make them uncomfortable if the world had access to it.
- 4. To consider how it would feel receiving such comments before making comments about others online.

WISH informs its employees, students, and parents/guardians of WISH's policies regarding the use of technology in and out of the classroom. WISH encourages parents/guardians to discuss these policies with their children to ensure their children understand and comply with such policies.

Education

WISH employees cannot always be present when bullying incidents occur, so educating students about bullying is a key prevention technique to limit bullying from happening. WISH advises students that hateful and/or demeaning behavior is inappropriate and unacceptable in our society and at WISH and encourages students to practice compassion and respect each other.

WISH educates students to accept all student peers regardless of protected characteristics (including but not limited to actual or perceived sexual orientation, gender identification, physical or cognitive disabilities, race, ethnicity, religion, and immigration status) and about the negative impact of bullying other students based on protected characteristics.

WISH's bullying prevention education also discusses the differences between appropriate and inappropriate behaviors and includes sample situations to help students learn and practice appropriate behavior and to develop techniques and strategies to respond in a non-aggressive way to bullying-type behaviors. Students will also develop confidence and learn how to advocate for themselves and others, and when to go to an adult for help.

WISH informs WISH employees, students, and parents/guardians of this Policy and encourages parents/quardians to discuss this Policy with their children to ensure their children understand and comply with this Policy.

Professional Development

WISH annually makes available the online training module developed by the California Department of Education pursuant Education Code section 32283.5(a) to its certificated employees and all other WISH employees who have regular interaction with students.

WISH informs certificated employees about the common signs that a student is a target of bullying including:

- Physical cuts or injuries
- Lost or broken personal items
- Fear of going to school/practice/games
- Loss of interest in school, activities, or friends
- Trouble sleeping or eating

- Anxious/sick/nervous behavior or distracted appearance
- Self-destructiveness or displays of odd behavior
- Decreased self-esteem

WISH also informs certificated employees about the groups of students determined by WISH and available research to be at elevated risk for bullying and provides its certificated employees with information on existing school and community resources related to the support of these groups. These groups include but are not limited to:

- Students who are lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, or questioning youth ("LGBTQ") and those youth perceived as LGBTQ; and
- Students with physical or learning disabilities.

WISH encourages its employees to demonstrate effective problem-solving, anger management, and self-confidence skills for WISH's students.

Complaint Procedures

Scope of the Complaint Procedures

WISH will comply with its Uniform Complaint Procedures ("UCP") policy when investigating and responding to complaints alleging unlawful harassment, discrimination, intimidation or bullying against a protected group or on the basis of a person's association with a person or group with one or more of the protected characteristics set forth in the UCP that:

- a. Are written and signed;
- b. Filed by an individual who alleges that they have personally suffered unlawful discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying, or by one who believes any specific class of individuals has been subjected to discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying based on a protected characteristic, or by a duly authorized representative who alleges that an individual student has been subjected to discrimination, harassment, intimidation, or bullying; and
- c. Submitted to the WISH UCP Compliance Officer not later than six (6) months from the date the alleged unlawful discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying occurred, or the date the complainant first obtained knowledge of the facts of the alleged discrimination, harassment, intimidation or bullying.

WISH will comply with its Title IX Policy when investigating and responding to complaints alleging sex discrimination, including sex-based harassment, in its education program or activity, as applicable.

The following procedures shall be utilized for complaints of misconduct prohibited by this Policy that do not fall within the scope of WISH's Title IX Policy or comply with the writing, timeline, or other formal filing requirements of the UCP. A copy of WISH's Title IX Policy and UCP is available in the main office.

Submitting a Report or Complaint

All staff are expected to provide appropriate supervision to enforce standards of conduct and, if they observe or become aware of misconduct prohibited by this Policy, to intervene when safe to do so, call for assistance, and report such incidents. The Board requires staff to follow the procedures in this Policy for reporting alleged acts of misconduct prohibited by this Policy.

Reports and complaints of misconduct prohibited by this Policy shall be submitted to the Principal (or the Executive Director if the complaint is against the Principal) as soon as possible after the incidents giving rise to the report or complaint.

Complaints regarding such misconduct may also be made to the U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights. Civil law remedies, including, but not limited to, injunctions, restraining orders, or other remedies or orders may also be available to complainants.

While submission of a written report is not required, and WISH will investigate and respond to all oral and written reports of misconduct prohibited by this Policy, the reporting party is encouraged to submit a written report. Reports may be made anonymously, but formal disciplinary action cannot be based solely on an anonymous report.

Students are expected to report all incidents of misconduct prohibited by this Policy and other verbal or physical abuses. Any student who feels they are a target of such behavior should immediately contact a teacher, counselor, the Principal, a staff person or a family member so that the student can get assistance in resolving the issue in a manner that is consistent with this Policy.

WISH acknowledges and respects every individual's right to privacy. All reports and complaints shall be investigated in a manner that protects the confidentiality of the parties and the integrity of the process to the greatest extent possible. This includes keeping the identity of the reporter and/or complainant confidential, as appropriate, except to the extent necessary to comply with applicable law, carry out the investigation and/or to resolve the issue, as determined by WISH on a case-by-case basis.

WISH prohibits any form of retaliation against any individual who files a report or complaint, testifies, assists, participates, or refuses to participate in any investigation or proceeding related to misconduct prohibited by this Policy. Such participation or lack of participation shall not in any way affect the status, grades, or work assignments of the individual. Individuals alleging retaliation in violation of this Policy may file a grievance using the procedures set forth in this Policy.

Investigation and Response

Upon receipt of a report or complaint of misconduct prohibited by this Policy, the Principal or designee will promptly initiate an investigation. In most cases, a thorough investigation will take no more than twenty-five (25) school days.

At the conclusion of the investigation, the Principal or designee will, to the extent possible with respect to confidentiality laws, provide the complainant with information about the investigation and resolution of the incident/situation. However, the Principal or designee will not reveal confidential information related to other students or employees.

If the complaint is against the Principal, a non-employee Board member who is not the Board Chair or a parent/guardian of a student at WISH will conduct a fact-finding investigation and provide the complainant with information about the investigation and resolution of the incident/situation.

Consequences

Students or employees who engage in misconduct prohibited by this Policy may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including expulsion from WISH or termination of employment.

Right of Appeal

Should a complainant find WISH's resolution unsatisfactory, for complaints within the scope of this Policy, the complainant may, within five (5) business days of notice of WISH's decision or resolution, submit a written appeal to the Executive Director, who will serve as the decisionmaker for the appeal or designate a decisionmaker for the appeal. The decisionmaker for the appeal will notify the complainant of the final decision.

Harassment, Intimidation, Discrimination & Bullying Complaint Form

Your Name:	Date:
Email Address:	
Date of Alleged Incident(s):	
Name of Person(s) you have a complaint again	nst:
List any witnesses that were present:	
Where did the incident(s) occur?	
Please describe the events or conduct that are as much factual detail as possible (i.e., specifi physical contact was involved; any verbal stat needed):	ic statements and conduct; what, if any,
I hereby authorize Charter School to disclose the in in pursuing its investigation. I hereby certify that the is true and correct and complete to the best of my keeping and correct and corr	e information I have provided in this complain knowledge and belief.
Signature of Complainant	Date:
Print Name	
To be completed by Charter School:	
Received by:	Date:
Follow up Meeting with Complainant held on:	